OFFERING MEMORANDUM STRICTLY CONFIDENTIAL

\$5,000,000,000



Nestlé Holdings, Inc.

(incorporated in the State of Delaware with limited liability)

\$1,500,000,000 0.606% Notes due 2024 \$500,000,000 1.150% Notes due 2027 \$1,000,000,000 1.500% Notes due 2028 \$1,000,000,000 1.875% Notes due 2031 \$500,000,000 2.500% Notes due 2041 \$500,000,000 2.625% Notes due 2051

guaranteed by

Nestlé S.A.

(incorporated in Switzerland with limited liability)

Nestlé Holdings, Inc., a company incorporated under the laws of the State of Delaware (the "Issuer"), is offering \$1,500,000,000 principal amount of its 0.606% notes due 2024 (the "2024 Notes"), \$500,000,000 principal amount of its 1.150% notes due 2027 (the "2027 Notes"), \$1,000,000,000 principal amount of its 1.500% notes due 2028 (the "2028 Notes"), \$1,000,000,000 principal amount of its 1.875% notes due 2031 (the "2031 Notes"), \$500,000,000 principal amount of its 2.500% notes due 2041 (the "2041 Notes") and \$500,000,000 principal amount of its 2.625% notes due 2051 (the "2051 Notes" and, together with the 2024 Notes, the 2027 Notes, the 2028 Notes, the 2031 Notes and the 2041 Notes, the "Notes"). Consistent with the Group's (as defined below) existing notes, debt issuance program and commercial paper programs, each series of Notes will be guaranteed by Nestlé S.A., a company incorporated under the laws of Switzerland and the indirect parent company of the Issuer (the "Guarantor"), pursuant to a guarantee (each, a "Guarantee") issued in accordance with Article 496 of the Swiss Code of Obligations of March 30, 1911, as amended (Loi fédérale complétant le Code civil suisse (Livre cinquième: Droit des obligations)) (the "Swiss Code of Obligations"). Each such Guarantee will be a joint and several suretyship (cautionnement solidaire) that is accessory in nature, which means that its enforceability is dependent upon the legal validity and enforceability of the primary obligation to which it relates. See "Description of Notes and Guarantees" and "Risk Factors—The Guarantees are not full and unconditional obligations of the Guarantor".

Interest on the Notes will accrue from (and including) the date of issue of the Notes. Interest on the 2024 Notes will be payable semi-annually in arrears on March 14 and September 14 of each year, commencing on March 14, 2022. Interest on the 2027 Notes will be payable semi-annually in arrears on January 14 and July 14 of each year, commencing on January 14, 2022 (short first interest period). Interest on the 2028 Notes will be payable semi-annually in arrears on March 14 and September 14 of each year, commencing on March 14, 2022. Interest on the 2031 Notes will be payable semi-annually in arrears on March 14 and September 14 of each year, commencing on March 14, 2022. Interest on the 2041 Notes will be payable semi-annually in arrears on March 14 and September 14 of each year, commencing on March 14, 2022. Interest on the 2051 Notes will be payable semi-annually in arrears on March 14 and September 14 of each year, commencing on March 14, 2022. The 2024 Notes will mature on September 14, 2024 (the "2024 Maturity Date"), the 2027 Notes will mature on January 14, 2027 (the "2027 Maturity Date"), the 2028 Notes will mature on September 14, 2031 (the "2031 Maturity Date"), the 2041 Notes will mature on September 14, 2041 (the "2041 Maturity Date") and the 2051 Notes will mature on September 14, 2051 (the "2051 Maturity Date") and, together with the 2024 Maturity Date, the 2027 Maturity Date, the 2028 Maturity Date, the 2031 Maturity Date and the 2041 Maturity Date, the "Maturity Dates"), and upon surrender, will be repaid at 100% of the principal amount thereof, together with any accrued and unpaid interest.

Continued on inside front cover.

Joint Book-Running Managers

Citigroup Credit Suisse HSBC J.P. Morgan Santander

BofA Securities ING Mizuho Securities SOCIETE GENERALE UBS Investment Bank Wells Fargo Securities

Continued from the front cover.

Each series of Notes will be redeemable prior to maturity, in whole or in part, at any time and from time to time at the Issuer's option at an applicable redemption price calculated as set forth under "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Optional Redemption". The Notes of each series will be issued in denominations of \$150,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof. The Notes of each series will be represented by global notes, registered in the name of Cede & Co., as nominee for The Depository Trust Company ("DTC"). Beneficial interests in the global notes will be shown on, and transfers thereof will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC and its participants. See "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Book-Entry; Delivery and Form".

The Notes will constitute direct, unsecured, unsubordinated and unconditional obligations of the Issuer, which will at all times rank equally with each other and with all other present and future unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness of the Issuer (other than obligations mandatorily preferred by law applying to companies generally). The Guarantees will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the substantive laws of Switzerland, and will constitute direct, unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Guarantor, which will at all times rank equally with each other and with all other present and future unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Guarantor (other than obligations mandatorily preferred by law applying to companies generally). See "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Ranking" and "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Guarantees" and "Risk Factors—The Guarantees are not full and unconditional obligations of the Guarantor and it may be difficult for Holders to obtain, or enforce judgments obtained, in U.S. courts against the Guarantor".

We do not intend to apply for listing of the Notes on any security exchange or for inclusion of the Notes in any automated quotation system.

An investment in the Notes involves risk. See "Risk Factors" beginning on page 20 and the risk factors contained in the documents incorporated herein by reference.

The Notes and the Guarantees have not been and will not be registered under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), or the securities laws of any other jurisdiction. Accordingly, the Notes and the Guarantees may not be offered or sold within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons (as defined in the Securities Act), except pursuant to an exemption from, or in a transaction not subject to, the registration requirements of the Securities Act or applicable state or other securities laws. The Notes and the Guarantees may be offered and sold in the United States only to qualified institutional buyers ("QIBs") in reliance on Rule 144A under the Securities Act ("Rule 144A") and in transactions outside the United States to non-U.S. persons in reliance on Regulation S under the Securities Act ("Regulation S"). Prospective purchasers in the United States are hereby notified that the seller of the Notes and the Guarantees may be relying on the exemption from the provisions of Section 5 of the Securities Act provided by Rule 144A. For a description of certain restrictions on transfers of the Notes, see "Plan of Distribution" and "Notice to Investors".

Price for the 2024 Notes: 100.000% plus accrued interest, if any, from September 14, 2021 Price for the 2027 Notes: 99.887% plus accrued interest, if any, from September 14, 2021 Price for the 2028 Notes: 99.729% plus accrued interest, if any, from September 14, 2021 Price for the 2031 Notes: 100.000% plus accrued interest, if any, from September 14, 2021 Price for the 2041 Notes: 99.765% plus accrued interest, if any, from September 14, 2021 Price for the 2051 Notes: 99.239% plus accrued interest, if any, from September 14, 2021

It is expected that delivery of beneficial interests in the Notes will be made through the facilities of DTC and its participants, including Euroclear Bank, S.A./N.V., as operator of the Euroclear System ("Euroclear"), and Clearstream Banking S.A., Luxembourg ("Clearstream"), on or about September 14, 2021, against payment therefor in immediately available funds.

We are responsible only for the information contained in or incorporated by reference in this offering memorandum (this "Offering Memorandum"). Neither we nor any of the initial purchasers listed in the section of this Offering Memorandum entitled "Plan of Distribution" (collectively, the "Initial Purchasers") have authorized any other person to provide you with information that is different from, or in addition to, that contained in this Offering Memorandum or any of the materials incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum. We are not, and the Initial Purchasers are not, making an offer to sell the Notes in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale of the Notes is not permitted. This Offering Memorandum may only be used where it is legal to offer and sell the Notes. You should assume that the information contained in this Offering Memorandum is accurate only as of the date of this Offering Memorandum, and that any information we have incorporated by reference is accurate only as of the date of the document incorporated by reference. Our business, financial condition, results of operations or any other information in this Offering Memorandum may have changed since those dates.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Pag
IMPORTANT NOTICE	2
PRESENTATION OF FINANCIAL AND OTHER DATA	5
INDUSTRY AND MARKET DATA	6
INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY	ϵ
ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES	6
AVAILABLE INFORMATION	7
EXTENDED SETTLEMENT	7
INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE	8
FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	10
SUMMARY	12
THE OFFERING	14
RISK FACTORS	20
USE OF PROCEEDS	30
CAPITALIZATION	3′
SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA	38
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS	44
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS	80
DESCRIPTION OF NOTES AND GUARANTEES	8
CERTAIN TAXATION CONSIDERATIONS	102
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	108
NOTICE TO INVESTORS	114
LEGAL MATTERS	11
INDEPENDENT AUDITORS	119

This Offering Memorandum is confidential. You are authorized to use this Offering Memorandum solely for the purpose of considering the purchase of the Notes described herein. We and the other sources identified herein have provided the information contained in this Offering Memorandum. The Initial Purchasers make no representation or warranty, express or implied, as to the accuracy or completeness of such information, and nothing contained in this Offering Memorandum is, or shall be relied upon as, a promise or representation by the Initial Purchasers. You may not reproduce or distribute this Offering Memorandum, in whole or in part, and you may not disclose any of the contents of this Offering Memorandum or use any information herein for any purpose other than considering the purchase of the Notes. You agree to the foregoing by accepting delivery of this Offering Memorandum.

As used in this Offering Memorandum, "we", "us", "our", "Nestlé", the "Group", the "Nestlé Group" and similar terms refer to Nestlé S.A. (the Guarantor) and, where appropriate, the consolidated subsidiaries of Nestlé S.A., including Nestlé Holdings, Inc. (the Issuer), unless stated otherwise or the context otherwise requires.

The Notes and the Guarantees have not been registered with, or recommended or approved by, the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") or any other federal or state securities commission or regulatory authority, nor has the SEC or any such other commission or regulatory authority passed upon the accuracy or adequacy of this Offering Memorandum. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The distribution of this Offering Memorandum and the offering and sale of the Notes in certain jurisdictions may be restricted by law. We and the Initial Purchasers require persons in whose possession this Offering Memorandum comes to inform themselves about and to observe any such restrictions. This Offering Memorandum does not constitute an offer of, or an invitation to purchase, any of the Notes in any jurisdiction in which such offer or invitation would be unlawful. Neither we nor the Initial Purchasers accept any legal responsibility for any violation by any person, whether or not a potential investor, of any such restrictions. For a more detailed description of certain restrictions in connection with the offering, see "*Plan of Distribution*" and "*Notice to Investors*".

IMPORTANT NOTICE

This Offering Memorandum has been prepared by us solely for use in connection with the proposed offering of the Notes described herein. This Offering Memorandum is personal to each offeree and does not constitute an offer to any other person or to the public generally to subscribe for or otherwise acquire the Notes. Distribution of this Offering Memorandum to any person other than the offeree and any person retained to advise such offeree with respect to its possible purchase is unauthorized, and any disclosure of any of its contents, without our prior written consent, is prohibited. Each potential investor, by accepting delivery of this Offering Memorandum, agrees to the foregoing and to make no photocopies of this Offering Memorandum or any documents referred to in this Offering Memorandum that such offeree may request.

We are offering the Notes in reliance on an exemption from registration under the Securities Act for offers and sales of securities that do not involve a public offering. If you purchase Notes, you will be deemed to have made the acknowledgements, representations, warranties and agreements set forth under the heading "Notice to Investors" in this Offering Memorandum. The Notes are subject to restrictions on transferability and resale and may not be transferred or resold except as permitted under the Securities Act and applicable state and foreign securities laws pursuant to registration or exemption therefrom. As a potential investor, you should be aware that you may be required to bear the financial risks of this investment for an indefinite period of time. See "Plan of Distribution" and "Notice to Investors".

In making an investment decision, potential investors must rely on their own examination of us and our subsidiaries and the terms of this offering of the Notes, including the merits and risks involved. Potential investors should not construe anything in this Offering Memorandum as legal, business or tax advice. Each potential investor should consult its own advisers as needed to make its investment decision and to determine whether it is legally permitted to purchase the securities under applicable legal investment or similar laws or regulations.

This Offering Memorandum contains summaries of certain documents, but reference is made to the actual documents for complete information. All such summaries are qualified in their entirety by such reference. Copies of documents referred to herein will be made available to potential investors upon request to us or the Initial Purchasers.

This Offering Memorandum should be read and construed with any supplement hereto and with all documents incorporated by reference. See "Incorporation by Reference".

To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Initial Purchasers do not accept any responsibility for the contents of this Offering Memorandum or for any other statements made or purported to be made by the Initial Purchasers or on their behalf in connection with the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Notes or the Guarantees. Accordingly, the Initial Purchasers disclaim all and any liability whether arising in tort or contract or otherwise that they might otherwise have in respect of this Offering Memorandum or any such statement.

The Initial Purchasers are acting exclusively for the Issuer and the Guarantor and no other person in connection with the offering of the Notes. They will not regard any other person (whether or not a recipient of

this Offering Memorandum) as their client in relation to the offering of the Notes and will not be responsible to anyone other than the Issuer and the Guarantor for providing the protections afforded to their respective clients or for giving advice in relation to the offering or any transaction or arrangement referred to herein.

This Offering Memorandum should not be considered a recommendation by the Issuer, the Guarantor or the Initial Purchasers that any recipient of this Offering Memorandum should subscribe for, or purchase, any of the Notes. Each recipient of this Offering Memorandum shall be taken to have made his or her own investigation and appraisal of the condition (financial or otherwise) of each of the Issuer and the Guarantor.

We reserve the right to withdraw this offering of the Notes at any time. We and the Initial Purchasers also reserve the right to reject any offer to purchase the Notes in whole or in part for any reason and to allot to any potential investor less than the full amount of Notes sought by such investor. The Initial Purchasers and certain related entities may acquire for their own account a portion of the Notes.

Each potential investor must comply with all applicable laws and regulations in force in any applicable jurisdiction and must obtain any consent, approval or permission required by it for the purchase, offer or sale of the Notes under the laws and regulations in force in the jurisdiction such investor is subject or in which it makes such purchase, offer or sale, and neither we nor the Initial Purchasers will have any responsibility therefor. No action has been taken by the Initial Purchasers, us, or any other person that would permit an offering of the Notes or the circulation or distribution of this Offering Memorandum or any offering material in relation to us or our affiliates or the Notes in any country or jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required.

None of we, the Initial Purchasers or our or their respective representatives are making any representation to any offeree or any purchaser of the Notes regarding the legality of any investment in the Notes by any such offeree or purchaser under applicable legal investment or similar laws or regulations. Accordingly, no Notes may be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, and neither this Offering Memorandum nor any advertisement or other offering material may be distributed or published in any jurisdiction except under circumstances that will result in compliance with any applicable laws and regulations.

The information set out in the sections of this Offering Memorandum describing clearing and settlement arrangements is subject to any change or reinterpretation of the rules, regulations and procedures of DTC as currently in effect. The information in such sections concerning these clearing systems has been obtained from sources that we believe to be reliable. We accept responsibility only for the correct extraction and reproduction of such information, but not for the accuracy of such information. If you wish to use the facilities of any clearing system you should confirm the applicability of the rules, regulations and procedures of the relevant clearing system. We will not be responsible or liable for any aspect of the records relating to, or payments made on account of book-entry interests held through the facilities of any clearing system or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records, relating to such book-entry interests.

IN CONNECTION WITH THIS OFFERING OF THE NOTES, EACH OF THE INITIAL PURCHASERS MAY PURCHASE AND SELL NOTES IN THE OPEN MARKET. THESE TRANSACTIONS MAY INCLUDE OVER-ALLOTMENT TRANSACTIONS, SYNDICATE COVERING AND STABILIZING TRANSACTIONS. OVER-ALLOTMENT TRANSACTIONS INVOLVE SALES OF NOTES IN EXCESS OF THE PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF THE NOTES TO BE PURCHASED IN THIS OFFERING OF THE NOTES, WHICH CREATES A SHORT POSITION. SYNDICATE COVERING TRANSACTIONS INVOLVE PURCHASES OF NOTES IN THE OPEN MARKET AFTER THE DISTRIBUTION HAS BEEN COMPLETED IN ORDER TO COVER SHORT POSITIONS CREATED. STABILIZING TRANSACTIONS CONSIST OF CERTAIN BIDS OR PURCHASES OF NOTES MADE FOR THE PURPOSE OF PEGGING, FIXING OR MAINTAINING THE PRICE OF THE NOTES. ANY STABILIZATION ACTION OR OVER-ALLOTMENT MUST BE CONDUCTED BY AN INITIAL PURCHASER (OR PERSON(S) ACTING ON BEHALF OF AN INITIAL PURCHASER) IN ACCORDANCE WITH ALL APPLICABLE LAWS AND RULES.

Notice to Prospective Investors in the European Economic Area

The Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the European Economic Area ("*EEA*"). For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of Directive 2014/65/EU (as amended, "*MiFID II*"); or (ii) a customer within the meaning of Directive (EU) 2016/97 (as amended, the "*Insurance Distribution Directive*"), where that customer would not

qualify as a professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 (the "Prospectus Regulation"). Consequently, no key information document required by Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014 (as amended, the "EU PRIIPs Regulation") for offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the EEA has been prepared and therefore offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in the EEA may be unlawful under the EU PRIIPs Regulation. This Offering Memorandum has been prepared on the basis that any offer of Notes in any Member State of the EEA will be made pursuant to an exemption under the Prospectus Regulation from the requirement to publish a prospectus for offers of Notes. This Offering Memorandum is not a prospectus for the purposes of the Prospectus Regulation.

Notice to Prospective Investors in the United Kingdom

The Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the United Kingdom ("UK"). For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client, as defined in point (8) of Article 2 of Regulation (EU) No 2017/565 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018 (the "EUWA"); or (ii) a customer within the meaning of the provisions of the UK Financial Services and Markets Act 2000, as amended (the "FSMA") and any rules or regulations made under the FSMA to implement Directive (EU) 2016/97, where that customer would not qualify as a professional client, as defined in point (8) of Article 2(1) of Regulation (EU) No 600/2014 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in Article 2 of Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA. Consequently, no key information document required by Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA (the "UK PRIIPs Regulation") for offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the UK has been prepared and therefore offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in the UK may be unlawful under the UK PRIIPs Regulation.

In the UK, this Offering Memorandum is for distribution only to (i) persons who are investment professionals falling within Article 19 paragraph 5 of the FSMA, or (ii) persons falling within Article 49 paragraph 2 (a) to (d) of the FSMA (*e.g.*, high net worth companies, unincorporated associations), or (iii) other persons to whom it may be lawfully communicated in accordance with the FSMA (all such persons falling within the preceding clauses (i)-(iii) together being referred to as "*Relevant Persons*"). This Offering Memorandum is directed only at Relevant Persons and must not be acted on or relied on by persons who are not Relevant Persons. In the UK, any investment or investment activity to which this Offering Memorandum relates is available only to Relevant Persons and will be engaged in only with Relevant Persons.

PRESENTATION OF FINANCIAL AND OTHER DATA

Financial Data

Unless otherwise indicated, the financial information included or incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum, including the audited consolidated financial statements of each of the Issuer and the Guarantor and their respective subsidiaries as of and for the years ended December 31, 2020 ("Fiscal 2020") and December 31, 2019 ("Fiscal 2019"), has been prepared in accordance with the International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS"), as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board (the "IASB") and Swiss law (in the case of the Guarantor's audited consolidated financial statements). The unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements of each of the Issuer and the Guarantor and their respective subsidiaries as of and for the six-month period ended June 30, 2021 (the fiscal year ending December 31, 2021 being referred to herein as "Fiscal 2021") and as of and for the first six months of Fiscal 2020 have been prepared in accordance with International Accounting Standard ("IAS") 34 Interim Financial Reporting, the standard of IFRS applicable to interim financial statements, and should be read in conjunction with the audited consolidated financial statements of each of the Issuer and the Guarantor and their respective subsidiaries incorporated by reference herein.

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in accordance with IFRS and interim condensed consolidated financial statements in accordance with IAS 34 requires management to exercise judgment and to make estimates and assumptions that affect the application of policies, reported amounts of revenues, expenses, assets and liabilities and disclosures. These estimates and associated assumptions are based on historical experience and various other factors that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances. Actual results may differ from these estimates. For a complete description of the accounting principles applied in preparing the consolidated financial statements of each of the Issuer and the Guarantor and their respective subsidiaries, please see "Note 1-Accounting Policies" to each set of audited consolidated financial statements incorporated by reference herein. The financial information and related discussion and analysis included or incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum are presented in Swiss francs ("CHF") except as otherwise specified.

IFRS differs in certain material respects from generally accepted accounting principles in the United States ("U.S. GAAP"). As a result, the results of operations and financial condition derived from the audited consolidated financial statements that are incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum may differ substantially from the results of operations and financial condition that would be derived if such financial statements had been prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP. Neither the Issuer nor the Guarantor has prepared a reconciliation of its financial information to U.S. GAAP or a summary of significant accounting differences between the accounting and valuation methods of IFRS and U.S. GAAP or otherwise reviewed the impact the application of U.S. GAAP would have on its financial reporting.

In making an investment decision, you must rely upon your own examination of the Issuer and the Guarantor and their respective subsidiaries and the information contained or incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum.

Some financial information in this Offering Memorandum has been rounded and, as a result, the figures shown as totals in this Offering Memorandum may vary slightly from the exact arithmetic aggregation of the figures that precede them.

Use of Non-IFRS Financial Measures

This Offering Memorandum includes or incorporates by reference certain financial performance measures, not defined by IFRS, that are used by the Guarantor to assess the financial and operational performance of the Group, including Organic Growth; Real Internal Growth; Pricing; Underlying Trading operating profit; Underlying Trading operating profit margin; Trading operating profit; Trading operating profit margin; Free Cash Flow; and Net Financial Debt. The Guarantor believes that these non-IFRS financial performance measures provide useful information regarding the Group's business, and the Group's management ("Management") considers these measures when analyzing the Group's financial and operating performance. However, these measures should not be considered indications of, or alternatives to, corresponding measures determined in accordance with IFRS. In addition, such measures may not be comparable to similar measures presented by other companies.

For additional disclosures, explanations and reconciliations of such measures, please see "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Definitions of Alternative Performance Measures" and the Alternative Performance Measures (as defined below) incorporated by reference herein.

INDUSTRY AND MARKET DATA

Industry, market and statistical information or other statements incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum regarding our position relative to our competitors largely reflect the best estimates of Management. These estimates are based upon information obtained from customers, trade or business organizations and associations, other contacts within the industries in which we operate and, in some cases, upon published statistical data or information from analysts and independent third parties. We have not verified this information independently or determined the reasonableness of such assumptions or the accuracy and completeness of such information. In addition, these sources may use different definitions of the relevant markets than those we present. Data regarding our industry are intended to provide general guidance but are inherently imprecise. As a result, this information may not be accurate, complete, adequate, up-to-date or comprehensive.

INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

This Offering Memorandum includes names of our products that constitute trademarks that we own, license or otherwise have the right to use. This Offering Memorandum also contains other brand names, trade names, trademarks or service marks of other companies, and these brand names, trade names, trademarks or service marks are the property of those companies.

ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES

Any dispute that might arise out of or in connection with the Guarantees will fall within the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of the Canton of Vaud, Switzerland (venue being the City of Vevey). This means, among other things, that, in respect of any such dispute, service of process upon the Guarantor must be effected in Switzerland in accordance with Swiss procedural rules, and it is unlikely that investors would be able to enforce in Switzerland against the Guarantor any judgment obtained from a U.S. court with respect to any such dispute.

Furthermore, the Guarantor is incorporated under the laws of Switzerland. As a result, in the case of disputes not arising out of or in connection with the Guarantees, it may not be possible for investors to effect service of process, including judgments, upon the Guarantor within the United States. It may also be difficult for investors to enforce in Switzerland against the Guarantor judgments obtained from U.S. courts for the reasons described below.

The United States and Switzerland do not currently have a treaty providing for the reciprocal recognition and enforcement of judgments, other than arbitration awards, in civil and commercial matters. Consequently, a final judgment rendered against the Guarantor by any U.S. federal or state court for payment would not automatically be enforceable in Switzerland. A final judgment rendered against the Guarantor by a U.S. federal or state court, however, may be recognized in Switzerland in an action before a court of competent jurisdiction in accordance with the rules set forth in the Swiss Federal Act on International Private Law of December 18, 1987, as amended (*Loi fédérale sur le droit international privé*) (the "*LDIP*"), the Swiss Federal Act on Civil Procedure of December 19, 2008, as amended (*Code de procédure civile*), and the Swiss Federal Act on Debt Enforcement and Bankruptcy of April 11, 1889, as amended (*Loi fédérale sur la poursuite pour dettes et la faillite*). In such an action, a Swiss court generally would not reinvestigate the merits of the original matter decided by a U.S. court. The recognition and enforcement by a Swiss court of a judgment rendered against the Guarantor by a U.S. federal or state court would be conditional upon a number of conditions including, without limitation, those set out in articles 25 et seqq. of the LDIP, which include:

- the U.S. federal or state court having had jurisdiction over the original proceedings from a Swiss perspective as defined in the LDIP;
- the judgment being final and non-appealable under U.S. federal or state law or no ordinary legal remedy being available against such judgment;
- the parties having been duly summoned, under the law of their domicile or under the law of their habitual residence, or having proceeded to the merits without any reserves;

- the original proceeding before a U.S. federal or state court not having been conducted under a violation of material principles of Swiss civil procedure law, in particular, the right to be heard;
- the dispute (*litige*) resulting in the judgment of the U.S. federal or state court not already being the object of a court decision in Switzerland or pending before a Swiss court between the same parties and on the same subject matter, or already being the object of a court decision in a third-party country, *provided* that the decision of such third-party country meets the requirements to be recognized and enforced in Switzerland; and
- the enforcement of the judgment by the U.S. federal or state court not being manifestly incompatible with Swiss public policy (*ordre public suisse*).

Subject to the foregoing, purchasers of the Notes may be able to enforce against the Guarantor judgments in civil and commercial matters obtained from a U.S. federal or state court in Switzerland. We cannot, however, assure you that any attempts to enforce judgments in Switzerland will be successful; in particular, it is uncertain whether a Swiss court would recognize U.S. jurisdiction if the defendant did not enter an appearance before a U.S. federal or state court during the substantive proceedings in the sense of article 6 of the LDIP. Furthermore, it is doubtful whether a Swiss court would enforce a judgment of any U.S. federal or state court predicated solely upon the federal or state securities laws of the United States. In addition, the recognition and enforcement of punitive damages awards might be denied by Swiss courts as incompatible with Swiss public policy (*ordre public suisse*). Alternatively, a Swiss court may reduce the amount of damages granted by a U.S. federal or state court and recognize damages only to the extent that they are necessary to compensate actual losses or damages.

Investors should be aware that Swiss civil procedure differs substantially from U.S. federal and state civil procedure in a number of respects. With respect to the production of evidence, for example, U.S. federal and state law and the laws of several other jurisdictions based on common law provide for pre-trial discovery, a process by which parties to the proceedings may, prior to trial, compel the production of documents by adverse or third parties and the depositions of witnesses. Evidence obtained in this manner may be decisive in the outcome of any proceeding. In Switzerland, no such pre-trial discovery process exists. A Swiss court would generally decide on the basis of evidence provided by the parties and in accordance with the applicable rules on the burden of proof.

AVAILABLE INFORMATION

We are not subject to informational requirements of the U.S. Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act").

The Issuer has agreed that it will make available, upon request, to any registered holder of the Notes (a "*Holder*") or prospective purchaser of the Notes the information required pursuant to Rule 144A(d)(4) under the Securities Act with respect to the Issuer, during any period in which the Issuer is neither subject to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act nor exempt by virtue of Rule 12g3- 2(b) thereunder. Any such requests should be directed to Nestlé S.A., Attention: Treasury, Avenue Nestlé 55, 1800 Vevey, Switzerland.

A copy of the Fiscal Agency Agreement will be made available to Holders, upon request, at no charge. Any such requests should be directed to Citibank, N.A. at Agency & Trust, 388 Greenwich Street, New York, New York 10013, United States.

EXTENDED SETTLEMENT

We expect that delivery of the Notes will be made against payment therefor on or about September 14, 2021, which will be the fifth Business Day (as defined below under "Description of Notes and Guarantees") following the date of pricing of the Notes, or "T+5". Trades in many secondary markets generally settle in two Business Days, unless the parties to any such trade expressly agree otherwise. Accordingly, purchasers who wish to trade Notes prior to two Business Days before delivery will be required, by virtue of the fact that the Notes initially settle in T+5, to specify an alternate settlement arrangement at the time of any such trade to prevent a failed settlement. Purchasers of the Notes who wish to trade the Notes prior to two Business Days before delivery hereunder should consult their advisers.

INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE

This Offering Memorandum incorporates by reference, and should be read and construed in conjunction with, the following information:

Document		Pages Incorporated
A.	The Issuer's Half-Yearly Financial Report as of June 30, 2021 (but excluding the section entitled "Outlook" on page 5) (the "Issuer 2021 Half-Yearly Financial Report")	3-23
B.	The following sections of the Issuer's Annual Financial Report as of December 31, 2020:	
	Management Report (but excluding the section entitled "Outlook" on page 7)	9-13
	(together, the "Issuer 2020 Annual Financial Report Excerpts")	
C.	The following sections of the Issuer's Annual Financial Report as of December 31, 2019:	
	Management Report (but excluding the section entitled "Outlook" on page 7)	9-13
	(together, the "Issuer 2019 Consolidated Financial Statements")	
D.	The Guarantor's Half-Year Report January-June 2021 (but excluding the section entitled "Outlook 2021" on page 7) (the "Guarantor 2021 Half-Year Report")	
E.	The following sections of the Guarantor's Annual Review 2020:	
	Our business	20-35 54 60-62 63
	(together, the "Guarantor 2020 Annual Review Excerpts")	
F.	Consolidated Financial Statements of the Nestlé Group 2020 (the "Guarantor 2020 Consolidated Financial Statements")	
G.	Restatements of the Operating Segments of the Nestlé Group 2020 (but excluding Appendix 1 and Appendix 3) (the "Guarantor 2020 Restatements")	
Н.	Consolidated Financial Statements of the Nestlé Group 2019 (the "Guarantor 2019 Consolidated Financial Statements")	
I.	Restatements of the Operating Segments of the Nestlé Group 2019 (but excluding Appendix 1 and Appendix 3) (the "Guarantor 2019 Restatements")	
J.	Alternative Performance Measures, July 2021 Edition (the "Alternative Performance Measures")	

The information contained in each document incorporated by reference herein is given as of the date of such document. Such information shall be deemed to be incorporated in, and form part of, this Offering Memorandum, save that any statement contained in a document that is deemed to be incorporated by reference herein shall be deemed to be modified or superseded for the purpose of this document to the extent that a statement contained or incorporated herein modifies or supersedes such earlier statement (whether expressly, by implication or otherwise). Any statement so modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this Offering Memorandum.

You may obtain a copy of the documents referred to above by visiting the following websites:

- https://www.nestle.com/sites/default/files/2021-08/nestle-holdings-inc-half-yearly-financial-report-2021.pdf for the Issuer 2021 Half-Yearly Financial Report;
- https://www.nestle.com/sites/default/files/2021-04/nestle-holdings-inc-financial-statements-2020.pdf for the Issuer 2020 Annual Financial Report Excerpts;
- https://www.nestle.com/sites/default/files/2020-05/nestle-holdings-inc-financial-statements-2019.pdf for the Issuer 2019 Consolidated Financial Statements; and
- https://www.nestle.com/investors/publications for the Guarantor 2021 Half-Year Report, the Guarantor 2020 Annual Review Excerpts, the Guarantor 2020 Consolidated Financial Statements, the Guarantor 2020 Restatements, the Guarantor 2019 Consolidated Financial Statements, the Guarantor 2019 Restatements and the Alternative Performance Measures.

Other than the sections of the documents specified above and specifically incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum, such documents do not form part of this Offering Memorandum and the contents of the websites listed above do not form part of this Offering Memorandum and, in each case, should not be relied upon for the purposes of forming an investment decision with respect to the Notes.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This Offering Memorandum contains "forward-looking statements". Forward-looking statements are based on our beliefs and assumptions and on information currently available to us, and include, without limitation, statements regarding our business, financial condition, strategy, results of operations, certain of our plans, objectives, assumptions, expectations, prospects and beliefs and statements regarding other future events or prospects. Forward-looking statements include all statements that are not historical facts and can be identified by the use of forward-looking terminology such as the words "believe", "expect", "plan", "intend", "seek", "anticipate", "estimate", "predict", "potential", "assume", "continue", "may", "will", "should", "could", "shall", "risk" or the negative of these terms or similar expressions that are predictions of or indicate future events and future trends.

By their nature, forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties because they relate to events and depend on circumstances that may or may not occur in the future. We caution you that forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance and that our actual results of operations, financial condition and liquidity, the development of the industry in which we operate and the effect of acquisitions on us may differ materially from those made in or suggested by the forward-looking statements contained in this Offering Memorandum. In addition, even if our results of operations, financial condition and liquidity, the development of the industry in which we operate and the effect of acquisitions on us are consistent with the forward-looking statements contained in this Offering Memorandum, those results or developments may not be indicative of results or developments in subsequent periods.

Factors that may cause our actual results to differ materially from those expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements in this Offering Memorandum include the risks described under "Risk Factors". For example, factors that could cause actual results to vary from projected results include:

- our ability to operate in a highly competitive environment;
- our ability to maintain, extend and expand our reputation and brand image;
- potential reputational harm as a result of increased scrutiny related to our corporate social responsibility efforts;
- our ability to anticipate and respond to changes in consumer preferences and trends;
- product recalls or product liability claims;
- volatility in raw material, commodity, energy and other input costs;
- consumer perception of health-related issues being caused by our products (e.g., obesity);
- the effects of adverse weather conditions on seasonal sales;
- the transition to a low-carbon economy and the effects of climate change on key agricultural commodities;
- unanticipated business disruptions;
- the impact of the global outbreak of a novel strain of coronavirus ("COVID-19") and the emergence of a number of mutations and variations of COVID-19, on business, financial conditions and results of operations;
- general economic, political and business conditions or other developments and risks (including the COVID-19 pandemic) in countries in which we operate, including changes in levels of consumer spending or political, economic and social changes leading to changes in trade regulations, currency restrictions, potential health issues, civil unrest or terrorist threats or acts;
- changes in, and failure to comply with, laws and regulations, including labeling and advertising regulations and environmental, occupational health and safety laws and regulations;
- changes to international trade policies, treaties and tariffs, or the emergence of a trade war;
- changes in our management team or other key personnel;
- increased pension, labor and people-related expenses;

- our ability to realize the anticipated benefits from our cost-savings initiatives;
- disruptions in information technology networks and systems;
- our ability to protect intellectual property rights;
- legal claims or other regulatory enforcement actions;
- interest rate and currency fluctuations;
- volatility in the market value of all or a portion of derivatives we use;
- tax law changes or interpretations; and
- our ability to complete or realize the benefits from potential and completed acquisitions, alliances, divestitures or joint ventures.

We urge you to read the sections of this Offering Memorandum entitled "Risk Factors" and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" for a more complete discussion of the factors that could affect our future performance and the industry in which we operate.

We undertake no obligation to update these forward-looking statements and we will not publicly release any revisions we may make to these forward-looking statements that may result from events or circumstances arising after the date of this Offering Memorandum.

SUMMARY

The following summary is qualified in its entirety by, and should be read in conjunction with, the more detailed information appearing elsewhere in this Offering Memorandum. You should thoroughly read this Offering Memorandum in its entirety, including the information incorporated by reference herein, as well as set forth under "Forward-looking Statements", "Risk Factors", "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and the audited consolidated financial statements and unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements and the notes related to each of those financial statements incorporated by reference herein, prior to making an investment in the Notes.

Overview of the Guarantor and the Issuer

The Guarantor

Nestlé S.A., the Guarantor, is the holding company of the Group. It was founded in 1866 as "Anglo-Swiss Condensed Milk Company". Following the merger in 1905 with "Farine lactée Henri Nestlé" (founded in Vevey in 1867), the company was renamed "Nestlé and Anglo-Swiss Condensed Milk Company" and in 1977 adopted its present name, Nestlé S.A. The Guarantor is incorporated under Swiss law as a company limited by shares (*société anonyme*). The addresses of the Guarantor's registered offices are Avenue Nestlé 55, 1800 Vevey, Canton of Vaud, Switzerland and Zugerstrasse 8, 6330 Cham, Canton of Zug, Switzerland.

The Issuer

Nestlé Holdings, Inc., the Issuer, was incorporated in the State of Delaware in 1983. The address of the Issuer's registered office is The Corporation Trust Company, Corporation Trust Center, 1209 Orange Street, Wilmington, Delaware 19801, United States, and the address of its principal place of business is 30003 Bainbridge Rd, Solon, OH 44139, United States. The Issuer is a wholly owned subsidiary of NIMCO US, Inc., which is a wholly owned indirect subsidiary of the Guarantor. The Issuer's principal purpose is to act as a holding company for its direct and indirect subsidiaries (which include Nestlé USA, Inc., Nestlé Purina PetCare Company, Nestlé Prepared Foods Company, Nestlé HealthCare Nutrition, Inc., Nespresso USA, Inc. and Gerber Products Company).

The direct and indirect subsidiaries of the Issuer engage primarily in the manufacture and sale of food products, pet care products, premium waters and beverage products. These businesses derive revenue across the United States. The subsidiary businesses of the Issuer are organized by principal product groups as described below.

Nestlé USA, Inc. manufactures and sells a wide range of grocery and food service products, including coffee, non-dairy creamers and other beverages. These products are marketed under several brand names, including "Nestlé®", "Nescafé®", "Nesquik®", "Nestlé® Coffee Mate®", "Chef Mate®", "DiGiorno®", "Tombstone®", "California Pizza Kitchen® frozen pizza", "Nestlé® Toll House® Baking", "Freshly®", "Perrier®", "S. Pellegrino®", "Acqua Panna®", "Essentia" and others.

Nestlé Purina PetCare Company manufactures and sells a diverse range of pet care products including dog and cat foods and litter under several brand names, including "Purina®", "Dog Chow®", "Cat Chow®", "Pro Plan®", "Beneful®", "Friskies®", "Alpo®", "Purina ONE®", "Fancy Feast®", "Beyond®", "Beggin®", "Tidy Cats®", "Merrick®" and others.

Nestlé Prepared Foods Company manufactures and sells prepared foods for the grocery and food service trade and frozen prepared foods entrées under the "Stouffer's®" and "Lean Cuisine®" brand names. The Nestlé Prepared Foods Company also produces the "Hot Pockets®", and "Lean Pockets®" line of frozen sandwiches.

Nestlé HealthCare Nutrition, Inc. manufactures and sells medical nutritional products and related devices as well as distributes therapeutic products, such as "Zenpep®" gastrointestinal medication and collagen, supplements, food and beverages products under the "Vital Proteins®" brand.

Nespresso USA, Inc. sells high quality portioned coffee that is delivered through a consumer model that includes on-line and exclusive retail boutiques. It also sells coffee machines, and certain of such coffee machines are developed and manufactured with machine partners.

Gerber Products Company manufactures and sells infant and toddler food products under several brand names, including "Gerber®", "Gerber® Good Start®" infant formula, "Gerber® Graduates®" and others.

Recent Developments

Business Impact of the COVID-19 Crisis

For discussion of the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the Group's business and operations, see "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Recent Developments in the Group's Business—Business Impact of the COVID-19 Crisis".

Share Buyback Program

During 2020, the Guarantor repurchased shares for CHF 6.8 billion as part of the three-year CHF 20 billion share buyback program that began in January 2020. During the first six months of 2021, the Guarantor repurchased CHF 3.1 billion of its shares as part of the share buyback program.

Recent Disposals

On March 31, 2021, the Group completed the sale of its regional spring water brands, purified water business and beverage delivery service in the U.S. and Canada to One Rock Capital Partners, in partnership with Metropoulos & Co., for USD 4.3 billion. The Group's international premium brands, including Perrier®, S.Pellegrino® and Acqua Panna®, were not a part of the transaction. The distribution of these brands has been taken over by one of the subsidiaries of the Issuer.

Recent Notes Offering

On July 13, 2021, the Issuer issued USD 300 million aggregate principal amount of its 1.125% fixed-rate notes due July 13, 2026 under its Debt Issuance Programme (the "DIP Notes"). The DIP Notes represent senior unsecured indebtedness of the Issuer and rank *pari passu* in right of payment with all of the Issuer's existing and future senior unsecured indebtedness that is not expressly subordinated to the DIP Notes. The DIP Notes are guaranteed on an unsecured and unsubordinated basis by the Guarantor pursuant to a guarantee issued as a joint and several suretyship (*cautionnement solidaire*) in accordance with Article 496 of the Swiss Code of Obligations.

Recent Acquisitions

On April 30, 2021, Nestlé Health Science entered into an agreement in which Nestlé Health Science will acquire core brands of The Bountiful Company, a pure-play leader in the global nutrition and supplement category, for USD 5.75 billion (on a cash free, debt free basis). This expands Nestlé Health Science's health and nutrition portfolio. It establishes Nestlé Health Science as the industry leader in mass retail, specialty retail, e-commerce and direct-to-consumer in the U.S., while offering opportunities for geographic expansion. The transaction closed on August 9, 2021.

On March 5, 2021, Nestlé USA, a subsidiary of the Issuer, completed the acquisition of Essentia Water, a premium functional water brand in the U.S., for USD 704 million. This transaction is part of the Group's continued transformation of its global water business to focus on international premium and mineral water brands and healthy hydration products, such as functional water.

THE OFFERING

The summary below describes the principal terms of the Notes and the Guarantees. Certain of the terms and conditions described below are subject to important limitations and exceptions. The "Description of Notes and Guarantees" section of this Offering Memorandum contains a more detailed description of the terms and conditions of the Notes and the Guarantees.

Issuer	Nestlé Holdings, Inc., a company incorporated under the laws of Delaware	
Guarantor	Nestlé S.A., a company incorporated under the laws of Switzerland	
The Notes	\$1,500,000,000 0.606% Notes due 2024	
	\$500,000,000 1.150% Notes due 2027	
	\$1,000,000,000 1.500% Notes due 2028	
	\$1,000,000,000 1.875% Notes due 2031	
	\$500,000,000 2.500% Notes due 2041	
	\$500,000,000 2.625% Notes due 2051	
The Guarantees.	Consistent with the Group's existing notes, debt issuance program and commercial paper programs, the obligations of the Issuer under the Notes will be guaranteed by the Guarantor pursuant to Guarantees issued in accordance with Article 496 of the Swiss Code of Obligations. Each such Guarantee will be a joint and several suretyship (cautionnement solidaire) that is accessory in nature, which means that its enforceability is dependent upon the legal validity and enforceability of the primary obligation to which it relates. Consequently, the Guarantor will only have an obligation to pay a Holder an amount under the applicable Guarantee if and to the extent such Holder has a legally valid and enforceable claim against the Issuer to pay such amount under the Notes of the applicable series. A joint and several suretyship (cautionnement solidaire) pursuant to Article 496 of the Swiss Code of Obligations is also governed by a number of statutory provisions of Swiss law that are designed to protect the surety as further described in "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Guarantees". The Guarantees will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the substantive laws of Switzerland. See "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Guarantees" and "Risk Factors—The Guarantees—Guarantees" and "Risk Factors—The Guarantees are not full and unconditional obligations of the Guarantor and it may be difficult for Holders to obtain, or enforce judgments obtained, in U.S. courts against the Guarantor".	
Offering Format	The Notes are being offered and sold by the Initial Purchasers in the United States only to QIBs in reliance on Rule 144A and in transactions outside the United States to persons other than U.S. persons in reliance on Regulation S.	

Issue Price	100.000% for the 2024 Notes, plus accrued interest, if any, from September 14, 2021;	
	99.887% for the 2027 Notes, plus accrued interest, if any, from September 14, 2021;	
	99.729% for the 2028 Notes, plus accrued interest, if any, from September 14, 2021;	
	100.000% for the 2031 Notes, plus accrued interest, if any, from September 14, 2021;	
	99.765% for the 2041 Notes, plus accrued interest, if any, from September 14, 2021; and	
	99.239% for the 2051 Notes, plus accrued interest, if any, from September 14, 2021.	
Issue Date	September 14, 2021.	
Maturity Date	The 2024 Notes will mature on September 14, 2024;	
	The 2027 Notes will mature on January 14, 2027;	
	The 2028 Notes will mature on September 14, 2028;	
	The 2031 Notes will mature on September 14, 2031;	
	The 2041 Notes will mature on September 14, 2041; and	
	The 2051 Notes will mature on September 14, 2051.	
Interest	The 2024 Notes will bear interest from (and including) September 14, 2021, at the rate of 0.606%, per annum, payable semi-annually in arrears;	
	The 2027 Notes will bear interest from (and including) September 14, 2021, at the rate of 1.150%, per annum, payable semi-annually in arrears;	
	The 2028 Notes will bear interest from (and including) September 14, 2021, at the rate of 1.500%, per annum, payable semi-annually in arrears;	
	The 2031 Notes will bear interest from (and including) September 14, 2021, at the rate of 1.875%, per annum, payable semi-annually in arrears;	
	The 2041 Notes will bear interest from (and including) September 14, 2021, at the rate of 2.500%, per annum, payable semi-annually in arrears; and	
	The 2051 Notes will bear interest from (and including) September 14, 2021, at the rate of 2.625%, per annum, payable semi-annually in arrears.	
Interest Payment Dates	Interest on the 2024 Notes will be paid on March 14, and September 14 of each year, commencing March 14, 2022, until the 2024 Maturity Date or earlier redemption;	

Interest on the 2027 Notes will be paid on January 14 and July 14 of each year, commencing January 14, 2022 (short first interest period), until the 2027 Maturity Date or earlier redemption;

Interest on the 2028 Notes will be paid on March 14 and September 14 of each year, commencing March 14, 2022, until the 2028 Maturity Date or

Interest on the 2031 Notes will be paid on March 14 and September 14 of each year, commencing March 14, 2022, until the 2031 Maturity Date or earlier redemption;

earlier redemption;

Interest on the 2041 Notes will be paid on March 14 and September 14 of each year, commencing March 14, 2022, until the 2041 Maturity Date or earlier redemption; and

Interest on the 2051 Notes will be paid on March 14 and September 14 of each year, commencing March 14, 2022, until the 2051 Maturity Date or earlier redemption.

See "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Principal and Interest".

The Notes will constitute direct, unsecured, unsubordinated and unconditional obligations of the Issuer, which will at all times rank equally with each other and with all other present and future unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness of the Issuer (other than obligations mandatorily preferred by law applying to companies generally). See "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Ranking".

The Guarantees will constitute direct, unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Guarantor, which will at all times rank equally with all present and future unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Guarantor (other than obligations mandatorily preferred by law applying to companies generally). See "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Guarantees" and "Risk Factors—The Guarantees are not full and unconditional obligations of the Guarantor and it may be difficult for Holders to obtain, or enforce judgments obtained, in U.S. courts against the Guarantor".

The net proceeds of the offering of the Notes will be used for general corporate purposes of the Guarantor and its consolidated subsidiaries. See "*Use of Proceeds*".

The Issuer and the Guarantor have agreed to observe certain covenants. See "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Negative Pledge", "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets; Substitution of the Issuer" and "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Financial Reports".

Use of Proceeds.....

Covenants.....

Events of Default	For a discussion of certain events that will permit acceleration of the applicable series of Notes, see "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Events of Default".
Optional Redemption	The Issuer may redeem any series of Notes, in whole or in part, at the Issuer's option, at any time and from time to time at an applicable redemption price calculated as set forth under "Description of Notes and Guarantees— Optional Redemption".
Optional Tax Redemption	The Issuer may redeem any series of Notes, in whole but not in part, at the Issuer's option at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof, together with accrued interest, if any, thereon to (but excluding) the redemption date if, on the next succeeding Interest Payment Date, the Issuer would be obligated to pay any Additional Amounts (as defined in the section entitled "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Payment of Additional Amounts") or a demand were to be made under the related Guarantee with respect to any payment under the Notes due on such date and the Guarantor would be obligated to pay any Additional Amounts with respect to the related payment under the related Guarantee and, in either case, this obligation cannot be avoided by the use of reasonable measures available to the Issuer or the Guarantor, as the case may be, as a result of any Tax Law Change (as defined under "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Optional Tax Redemption").
Denomination, Form and Registration of Notes	The Notes of each series will be issued in denominations of \$150,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof. The Notes of each series will be represented by global notes, registered in the name of Cede & Co., as nominee for DTC. Beneficial interests in the global notes will be shown on, and transfers thereof will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC and its participants. See "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Book-Entry System; Delivery and Form" and "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Depositary Procedures".
Additional Notes	The Issuer may, at its option (but subject to certain limitations), at any time, and without the consent of the Holders of the applicable series of Notes, create and issue additional Notes of such series in one or more transactions with terms (other than the issue price, issue date and, if applicable, the payment of interest accruing prior to the issue date and the date of first payment of interest thereon) identical to the Notes of such series, and such additional Notes shall be consolidated with and form a single series with such series of Notes and shall have the same terms as to status, redemption or otherwise as such series. See "Description of Notes and Guarantees— Additional Notes".

Transfer Restrictions	The Notes have not been, and will not be, registered under the Securities Act or any other applicable securities laws. The Notes are subject to restrictions on transfer and, unless registered under the Securities Act, may only be offered or sold pursuant to an exemption from, or in a transaction not subject to, the registration requirements of the Securities Act and applicable state or other securities laws. See "Notice to Investors" and "Plan of Distribution".
Absence of a Public Market for the Notes	The Notes of each series are new securities for which there is currently no established trading market. Accordingly, there can be no assurances as to the development or liquidity of any market for them. The Initial Purchasers have advised us that they intend to make a market in each series of Notes. However, the Initial Purchasers are not obliged to do so, and may discontinue such market making at any time without notice.
No Listing	We do not intend to apply for listing of the Notes of any series on any security exchange or for inclusion of the Notes of any series in any automated quotation system.
Fiscal and Paying Agent	Citibank, N.A.
Transfer Agent and Registrar	Citibank, N.A.
Governing Law and Jurisdiction	The Fiscal Agency Agreement and the Notes will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York. The Guarantees will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the substantive laws of Switzerland.
	The Issuer and the Guarantor will each irrevocably submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of and venue in any U.S. federal or New York state court in the City
	and County of New York, in any legal suit, action or proceeding arising out of or based upon the Fiscal Agency Agreement or, in the case of the Issuer, any of the Notes.
	The courts of the Canton of Vaud, Switzerland (venue being the City of Vevey) shall have exclusive jurisdiction to settle any disputes that may arise out of or in connection with the Guarantees.
Risk Factors	Investing in the Notes involves risks. Prior to investing in the Notes, potential investors should consider, together with the other information set out or incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum, the factors and risks relating to an investment in the Notes. See " <i>Risk Factors</i> ".

ISIN			
ISIIV	2024 Notes	US641062AU83 (Rule 144A);	USU74078CJ02 (Reg S)
	2027 Notes	US641062AV66 (Rule 144A);	USU74078CK74 (Reg S)
	2028 Notes	US641062AW40 (Rule 144A);	USU74078CL57 (Reg S)
	2031 Notes	US641062AX23 (Rule 144A);	USU74078CM31 (Reg S)
	2041 Notes	US641062AY06 (Rule 144A);	USU74078CN14 (Reg S)
	2051 Notes	US641062AZ70 (Rule 144A);	USU74078CP61 (Reg S)
CHICID			
CUSIP	2024 Notes	641062 AU8 (Rule 144A);	U74078 CJ0 (Reg S)
	2027 Notes	641062 AV6 (Rule 144A);	U74078 CK7 (Reg S)
	2028 Notes	641062 AW4 (Rule 144A);	U74078 CL5 (Reg S)
	2031 Notes	641062 AX2 (Rule 144A);	U74078 CM3 (Reg S)
	2041 Notes	641062 AY0 (Rule 144A);	U74078 CN1 (Reg S)
	2051 Notes	641062 AZ7 (Rule 144A);	U74078 CP6 (Reg S)
Timing of Delivery		The Issuer currently anticipates that delivery of the Notes will occur on or about September 14, 2021. See "Extended Settlement".	

RISK FACTORS

Any investment in the Notes is subject to a number of risks. Prior to investing in the Notes, potential investors should consider carefully the factors and risks associated with any investment in the Notes, the business of the Group and the industry in which the Group operates, together with all other information contained in this Offering Memorandum, including, in particular, the risk factors described below and incorporated by reference herein.

Each of the Issuer and the Guarantor believe that the following factors may affect their ability to fulfill their respective obligations under the Notes and the Guarantees which may in turn result in investors losing the value of their investment. Most of these factors are contingencies that may or may not occur and neither the Issuer nor the Guarantor is in a position to express a view on the likelihood of any such contingency occurring.

In addition, factors which are material for the purpose of assessing the market risks associated with Notes are also described below.

Each of the Issuer and the Guarantor believe that the factors described below represent the principal risks inherent in investing in Notes, but the inability of the Issuer or the Guarantor to pay interest, principal or other amounts on or in connection with any Notes or the Guarantees may occur for other reasons that are not currently known to the Issuer and/or the Guarantor, or that the Issuer and/or Guarantor currently deem immaterial. Potential investors should also read the detailed information set out elsewhere in this Offering Memorandum (including any documents incorporated by reference herein) and reach their own views prior to making any investment decision. The order in which the risk factors are presented does not necessarily reflect the likelihood of their occurrence or the magnitude or significance of the individual risk factors.

Additional risks and uncertainties relating to the Group that are not currently known to the Group, or that it currently deems immaterial, may individually or cumulatively also have an adverse impact on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations and, if any such risk should occur, the price of the Notes may decline and investors could lose all or part of their investment.

Risks Related to the Group's Business and Industry

The COVID-19 pandemic may adversely impact the Group's business.

The global outbreak of a novel strain of coronavirus ("COVID-19") and the emergence of a number of mutations and variations of COVID-19, including mutations that have resulted in a higher transmissibility of the COVID-19 virus, have disrupted, and are expected to continue to disrupt, financial markets and the operations of businesses worldwide. The long-term economic impacts of the pandemic, including on the Group's business, remain difficult to predict or quantify.

On March 11, 2020, the World Health Organization declared the COVID-19 outbreak to be a pandemic in recognition of its rapid spread across the globe. The rapid spread of COVID-19, first identified in December 2019 and the emergence of further mutations and variations of COVID-19, including mutations that increase the transmissibility and/or further increase the health implications of the virus or impair the ability of vaccines to offer protection against the COVID-19 virus, have resulted in a deterioration of the socio-economic and financial situation globally, which may have a negative impact on the Group's business. The Group continues to monitor the impact which the COVID-19 outbreak is having globally and could have on the markets in which it operates and more broadly on global trade, supply chains and the macro-economic outlook as governments and international agencies impose a range of measures to deal with the outbreak.

Any slowdown in economic activity or other business disruption caused by COVID-19 that adversely impacts the Group's customers, consumers or other third parties may result in a decrease in the demand for the Group's products, which could in turn have a negative impact on the Group's business, financial conditions and results of operations (See "Adverse economic, political and business conditions or other developments, as well as other geopolitical risks, such as terrorism, in the countries in which the Group operates, may adversely impact the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations" below).

In addition, the Group may experience material labor quarantine or other labor, supply chain or operational issues as a result of COVID-19 that may affect the Group's production and sales and which, if experienced in the

Group's major facilities or on a widespread basis in the Group's facilities generally, could adversely impact the Group's business, financial conditions and results of operations. See "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Recent Developments in the Group's Business—Business Impact of the COVID-19 Crisis".

Consumer Risks

The Group operates in a competitive environment.

The business environment in which the Group operates is competitive. In its major markets, the Group competes with other corporations that might also have significant financial resources to respond to and develop the markets in which both they and the Group operate. These resources may be applied to change areas of focus or to increase investments in marketing or new products. This could cause the Group's sales or margins to decrease in these markets.

In addition, the rapid and continuous emergence of new distribution channels, particularly in e-commerce and, more broadly, the digitalization of commerce, the buying and selling of goods and services using digital channels such as internet, mobile networks, digital platforms and infrastructure, may create consumer price deflation, affecting the Group's retail customer relationships and presenting additional challenges to increasing prices in response to commodity and other cost increases. Moreover, if the Group is unable to adjust to new distribution channels and the digital business model developments including e-commerce, the Group may be disadvantaged with certain consumers, as well as disrupt the Group's business models, which could adversely impact the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

Maintaining, extending and expanding the Group's reputation and brand image are essential to its business success.

The Group has many iconic brands with long-standing consumer recognition across the globe. The Group's success depends on its ability to maintain brand image for its existing products, extend its brands to new platforms and expand its brand image with new product offerings.

Reliance on the Group's brands makes the Group vulnerable to brand damage in a variety of ways. For example, the Group could become a victim of a food safety or other compliance issue, product tampering or contamination or brand dilution by people who use any of the Group's brands without its permission, resulting in negative publicity. Damage to the Group's brands could result in the loss of revenue associated with the affected brands and higher costs to address these circumstances, including those associated with any product recall events that may occur.

The Group's success in maintaining, extending and expanding its brand image depends, in part, on its ability to adapt to a rapidly changing media environment. The Group is increasingly relying on social media and online dissemination of advertising campaigns. The growing use of social and digital media increases the speed and extent that information, including misinformation, and opinions can be shared. Negative posts or comments about the Group, its brands or suppliers and, in some cases, its competitors, on social or digital media, whether or not valid, could seriously damage the Group's brands and reputation.

Furthermore, the Group may fail to invest sufficiently in maintaining, extending and expanding its brand image. If the Group does not successfully maintain, extend and expand its reputation or its brand image, then its business, financial condition and results of operations could be adversely impacted.

The Group may be unable to anticipate and successfully respond to changes in consumer preferences or trends, which may result in decreased demand for its products.

The success of the Group depends, in part, on its ability to anticipate the tastes and dietary habits of consumers and to offer products that appeal to their preferences. Consumer preferences are susceptible to change. Any major change in demographics and/or any failure to anticipate, identify or react to changes in consumer preferences or trends or introduce new and improved products on a timely basis could result in reduced demand for the Group's products, which would in turn cause the volume, revenue and operating companies' income to suffer. Moreover, there are inherent marketplace risks associated with new products or packaging introductions, including uncertainties about trade and consumer acceptance.

The Group must distinguish between short-term fads, mid-term trends and long-term changes in consumer preferences. If the Group does not accurately predict if shifts in consumer preferences will be long-term or if it fails to introduce new and improved products to satisfy those preferences, its sales could decline. In addition, because of its varied consumer base, the Group must offer an array of products that satisfy a broad spectrum of consumer preferences. If the Group fails to expand its product offerings successfully across product categories, or if it does not rapidly develop products in faster growing or more profitable categories, demand for the Group's products could decrease, which could adversely impact its business, financial condition and results of operations.

Successful innovation depends on the Group's ability to correctly anticipate consumer acceptance, to obtain, protect and maintain necessary intellectual property rights and to avoid infringing upon the intellectual property rights of others. The Group must also successfully respond to new products and technological advances made by competitors. Failure to respond to competitive moves and changing habits of consumers could compromise the Group's competitive position and adversely impact the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

There is also the risk that the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations may be adversely impacted by an overall reduction in consumer spending or the choice of lower price options.

Product recalls and product liability claims could adversely impact the Group.

The Group has a comprehensive food safety assurance program and implements an array of preventive measures to ensure the safety of its products. Nevertheless, selling products for human and animal use and consumption involves inherent legal and other risks, including contamination or spoilage, misbranding, product tampering and other adulteration. The Group could decide to, or be required to, recall products due to suspected or confirmed product contamination or any other such deficiencies. Product recalls or market withdrawals could result in losses due to their costs, the destruction of product inventory and lost sales due to the unavailability of the product for a period of time.

The Group could be adversely impacted if consumers lose confidence in the safety and quality of certain food products or ingredients, the presence of some substances that could be seen as contaminants or the food safety assurance program generally. Adverse attention about these types of concerns, whether or not valid, may damage certain of the Group's brands and/or the Group's reputation, discourage consumers from buying its products or cause production and delivery disruptions.

The Group may also suffer losses if its products or operations violate applicable laws or regulations, or if its products cause injury, illness, or death. In addition, the Group's marketing could face claims of false or deceptive advertising or other criticism. A significant product liability or other legal judgment or a related regulatory enforcement action against the Group, or a significant product recall, may adversely impact the Group's reputation and profitability. Moreover, even if a product liability or fraud claim is ultimately unsuccessful, has no merit, or is not pursued, the negative publicity surrounding assertions against the Group's products or processes could adversely impact its business, financial condition and results of operations.

Environmental, Social and Governance Risks

The Group is subject to risks arising from the transition to a low-carbon economy.

Under the Paris Agreement scenario (the climate scenario where global temperature rise is limited to well below 2 degrees Celsius, and preferably to 1.5 degrees Celsius, compared to pre-industrial levels), macro shifts will be required to move the world to a low-carbon economy, such as policy and regulatory changes including, but not limited to, introduction of carbon pricing, reforms in agricultural subsidies and incentives for renewable energy. Investments in technology to adapt to and mitigate climate change will carry uncertainty due to the immaturity of technological solutions. Sector or business level reputation may be impacted by increased stakeholder concern and shifts in consumer sentiment. Competitor responses may change competitive dynamics and impact on the food and beverage industry's reputation. This transition to a low-carbon economy may impact the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations, as well as indirectly impact the Group in a number of additional areas including community relations, employee attraction and engagement.

Climate change may have an adverse impact on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

Climate change is a major global challenge, with shifting weather patterns threatening food security and changes in consumption putting pressure on natural resources. Decreased agricultural productivity in certain regions of the world as a result of changing weather patterns may limit the availability or increase the cost of key agricultural commodities, which are important sources of ingredients for our products. Climate change may also exacerbate water scarcity and cause a further deterioration of water quality in affected regions, which could limit water availability for the Group's facilities and water products. Increased frequency or duration of extreme weather conditions could also impair production capabilities, disrupt our supply chain or impact demand for our products. As a result, the effects of climate change could adversely impact our business, financial condition and results of operations.

The Group is subject to risks related to corporate social responsibility.

The Group's business faces increasing regulation and scrutiny—that could result in increasing litigation—related to environmental, social and governance issues, including sustainable development, product safety, product packaging, renewable resources, environmental stewardship, supply chain management, climate change, diversity and inclusion, workplace conduct, human rights, philanthropy and support for local communities. If the Group fails to meet its public commitments, applicable standards or expectations with respect to these issues across all its products and in all its operations and activities, the Group's reputation and brand image could be damaged and its business, financial condition and results of operations could be adversely impacted.

Further, the Group seeks to conduct its business in an ethical and socially responsible way, through sustainable business practices and various programs committed to sustainability, human rights and compliance, which it regards as essential to maximizing shareholder value, while enhancing community quality and environmental stewardship. Implementation of these programs, however, including but not limited to, *Net-Zero Carbon by 2050, Sustainable Packaging by 2025, Nestlé needs YOUth, Nestlé for Healthier Kids* and *Farmer Connect*, may require significant expenditures of financial and employee resources.

Adverse weather conditions could reduce the demand for the Group's products.

The Group's business is subject to some seasonality and adverse weather conditions may impact the Group's sales. For example, the water business experiences seasonal business swings. Unusually prolonged periods of cold, rain, blizzards, hurricanes or other severe weather patterns could impact consumers' decisions to purchase goods associated with the spring and summer.

Operational Risks

Price changes for raw materials and commodities may adversely impact the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

The Group relies to a varying degree on the sourcing of raw materials from around the world. This exposes the Group to price fluctuations and supply uncertainties that are subject to factors such as commodity market price volatility, currency fluctuations, changes in governmental agricultural programs, migrant workers, harvest and weather conditions including longer-term changes in weather patterns, water shortages, crop disease, crop yields, alternative crops and by-product values. Underlying base material price changes may result in unexpected increases in raw material and packaging costs and the Group may be unable to fully reflect these increases by raising prices without suffering reduced volume, revenue and operating income.

The ability to maintain the profitability of products containing tradeable commodities is largely dependent on cost management capacity of both direct and indirect materials, including energy, as well as market competitiveness. A significant or sustained decrease in the sale price of products based on commodities such as coffee, cocoa or milk products could have an adverse impact on the business, financial condition and results of operations of the Group.

Although the Group monitors its exposure to commodity prices and seeks to hedge against price changes for raw materials and commodities to the extent it deems appropriate, it does not fully hedge against changes in raw materials or commodity prices, and its hedging strategies may not protect the Group from increases in specific raw materials costs.

Should the price of commodities decline over a period of time, producers of raw materials may diversify their product range, which may restrict the availability of raw materials.

In addition, various governments throughout the world are considering regulatory proposals relating to genetically modified organisms or ingredients, food safety and market and environmental regulation that, if adopted, would increase costs. If any of these or other proposals are enacted, the Group may experience difficulties in supply and may be unable to pass on the cost increases to consumers without incurring volume loss as a result of higher prices.

Price increases may not be sufficient to offset cost increases and maintain profitability or may result in sales volume declines associated with pricing elasticity.

The Group may be able to pass some or all raw material, energy and other input cost increases to customers by increasing the selling prices of its products or decreasing the size of its products; however, higher product prices or decreased product sizes may also result in a reduction in sales volume and/or consumption. If the Group is not able to increase selling prices or reduce product sizes sufficiently, or in a timely manner, to offset increased raw material, energy or other input costs, including packaging, freight, direct labor, overhead and employee benefits, or if sales volume decreases significantly, there could be a negative impact on the Group's financial condition and results of operations.

During challenging economic times, consumers may be less willing or able to pay a price premium for the Group's branded products and may shift purchases to lower-priced or other value offerings, making it more difficult for the Group to maintain prices and/or effectively implement price increases. If the Group is unable to maintain or increase prices for its products or must increase promotional activity, the Group's revenue and operating income may be adversely affected. Furthermore, price increases generally result in volume losses, as consumers purchase fewer units. If such losses are greater than expected or if the Group loses distribution due to a price increase, the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations may be adversely affected.

The ability to attract and retain highly skilled and talented employees is critical to the success of the Group.

The success of the Group depends on its ability to attract and retain a highly skilled and talented workforce. The Group may not be able to successfully compete for and attract the high-quality employee talent it wants and its future business needs may require. Any unplanned turnover or unsuccessful implementation of the Group's succession plans to backfill current leadership positions, or to hire, train, develop and retain a highly talented workforce could deplete the Group's institutional knowledge base and erode its competitive advantage or result in increased costs due to increased competition for employees, higher employee turnover or increased employee benefit costs. The COVID-19 pandemic has changed and continues to change the needs and demands of workplaces and workforces. Failure to equip the Group's workforce with the skills for the digital age, as well as to develop strategies to cope with the demands of a changing workplace environment, may negatively impact the Group's culture, creativity, identity and the motivation of its employees. Any of the foregoing could adversely impact the Group's reputation, business, financial condition or results of operations.

Prolonged negative perceptions concerning health implications of certain foods could lead to an increase in regulation of the food and beverage industry or influence consumer preferences, which may adversely impact the Group's brands, reputation and results of operations.

The food and beverage industry as a whole is faced with the global challenge of a growing prevalence of high levels of obesity. The Group makes all of its products available in a range of sizes and varieties designed to meet all needs and all occasions. There is a possibility, however, of governments taking action against the food and beverage industry, for example, by levying additional taxes on products with high calories or salt levels, or by restricting the advertising or distribution of products of this type. Further, even absent additional regulation, consumers may change their purchasing or consumption habits in response to perceived health concerns. Such actions or shifting preferences could have an adverse impact on the Group's brands, reputation and results of operations.

A significant disruption in one or many of the Group's manufacturing facilities or to the Group's suppliers could impact the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

The Group's manufacturing facilities and/or suppliers could be disrupted for reasons beyond the Group's control. These disruptions may include extremes of natural hazards, fire, supplies of materials or services, system

failures, workforce actions, political instability, environmental issues or an event such as infectious disease, including the COVID-19 pandemic. The Group takes measures to limit these risks, and, in particular, the decentralized nature of the Group's manufacturing assets helps to limit the impact that any local disruption may have on the Group's manufacturing capabilities. However, any significant manufacturing disruptions or a major event in one of the Group's key plants, at a key supplier, contract manufacturer, co-packer and/or warehouse facility could lead to a supply disruption and adversely impact the Group's ability to make and sell products, which could adversely impact the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations. Shifts in production patterns and economic and social inequality in supply chains could also result in capacity constraints, as well as reputational damage.

If the Group does not realize the economic benefits it anticipates from its productivity and cost-saving initiatives or is unable to successfully manage such initiatives' possible negative consequences, the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations could be adversely impacted.

The Group has implemented a number of productivity and cost-savings initiatives that it believes are important to position its business for future success and growth. The Group's future success may depend upon its ability to realize the benefits of its productivity and cost-savings initiatives. In addition, certain of the Group's initiatives may lead to increased costs in other aspects of its business such as increased outsourcing or distribution costs. Some of the actions the Group takes in furtherance of its productivity and cost-savings initiatives may become a distraction for its managers and employees and may disrupt its ongoing business operations; cause deterioration in employee morale which may make it more difficult for us to retain or attract qualified managers and employees; disrupt or weaken the internal control structures of the affected business operations; and give rise to negative publicity which could affect the reputation of our brands. If the Group is unable to successfully manage the possible negative consequences of its productivity and cost-savings initiatives, the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations could be adversely impacted.

Disruption impacting the reliability, security and privacy of data, as well as the Group's software applications, is a threat.

The Group depends on accurate, timely information and numerical data from key software applications to enable day-to-day decision making. The Group also uses computer systems to monitor financial conditions and daily cash flows and to process payments to internal and external counterparties. The management of daily cash flows at Group companies depends on the timely receipt of funds from external institutions who act as counterparties to financial transactions, such as bonds, swaps or other derivative financial instruments. In addition, the Group's information technology systems may be vulnerable to damage or interruption from circumstances beyond the Group's control, including fire, natural disasters, power outages, systems failures, security breaches, cyber-attacks, ransomware and computer viruses. Increased cybersecurity threats pose a potential risk to the security and viability of our information technology systems, as well as the confidentiality, integrity and availability of the data stored on those systems.

Any disruption caused by a failure, damage or interruption of, or cybersecurity threat to, key software application, of underlying equipment or of communication networks, for whatever reason, could delay day-to-day decision making, payment processes, manufacturing processes, product delivery and/or cause the Group adverse financial losses. Moreover, restoring or recreating information that has been lost could be costly, difficult or even impossible. Changes in the European regulatory environment regarding data privacy and protection could have an adverse impact on our business. Further, to the extent that the Group may have customer or consumer information in its databases, any unauthorized disclosure of, or access to, such information could result in claims, fines or other obligations under data privacy and protection laws and regulations, as well as financial and reputational damage. Additionally, if Group initiatives, such as those related to e-commerce and digital commerce, increase the amount of confidential information that the Group processes and maintains, this could increase the Group's potential exposure to a cybersecurity breach.

The Group may not be able to protect its intellectual property rights.

The success of the branded goods industry in general and the Group's business in particular depends, in large part, on the Group's ability to protect its current and future trademarks, brand names, trade names and patents and to defend the Group's intellectual property rights. The Group has invested considerable effort in protecting its intellectual property rights, including registering trademarks, domain names and patents. The Group

cannot, however, be certain that the measures it has taken to protect its intellectual property rights will be sufficient or that third parties will not infringe or misappropriate its intellectual property rights. Given the attractiveness of the Group's brands to consumers, the Group is subject to the risk of third parties manufacturing counterfeit or similar products or using its trademarks, brand names or patents without the Group's permission. The Group cannot be certain that the steps it takes to prevent, detect and eliminate counterfeit products will be effective in preventing material loss of profits or erosion of brand equity resulting from lower quality or even dangerous counterfeit product reaching the market. Moreover, certain countries in which the Group operates offer less intellectual property protection than is available in North America and Europe. If the Group is unable to protect its intellectual property against infringement or misappropriation, this could adversely impact the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

The Group's strategy of growth through acquisitions and investments may not be successful.

From time to time, the Group may evaluate acquisition candidates, alliances, joint ventures or investments that may strategically fit its business objectives. Such acquisitions, alliances, joint ventures and investments may expose the Group to unknown liabilities and may lead the Group to incur additional debt, related interest expense and increase the Group's contingent liabilities.

The Group may not be able to successfully produce, market or sell the products of brands it acquires, and integrating acquired brands so they conform to the Group's trade practice standards may prove challenging and costly, may not deliver the anticipated benefits, cost savings or synergies, and may cause an impairment of goodwill and/or intangible assets.

In addition, the Group may not be able to find suitable targets for acquisitions, alliances, joint ventures or investments on acceptable terms and conditions in the future.

Legal and Regulatory Risks

Changes in, or failure to comply with, the laws and regulations applicable to the Group's products or its business could adversely impact the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

The Group is subject to various laws and regulations in numerous countries throughout the world in which it does business, including laws and regulations relating to competition, product safety, advertising and labeling, recycling and product stewardship, the protection of the environment and employment and labor practices and human rights. Changes in applicable laws or regulations or increased disclosures on environmental, social and governance performance or evolving interpretations thereof may result in increased compliance costs, capital expenditures and other financial obligations for the Group, as well as reputational damage. For example, increased or additional regulations to discourage the use of plastic, including regulations relating to recovery and/or disposal of plastic packaging materials due to environmental concerns could impact its profitability or may impede the production, distribution, marketing and sale of its products, which could adversely impact the Group's reputation, business, financial condition and results of operations.

In addition, failure to comply with privacy laws and regulations such as the EU General Data Protection Regulation, anti-corruption laws such as the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and other applicable laws or regulations could result in the assessment of damages, the imposition of penalties, suspension of production or distribution, costly changes to equipment or processes due to required corrective action or a cessation or interruption of operations at the Group's facilities (or those of suppliers), as well as damage to its image and reputation, all of which could harm the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

Further, the Group conducts business in certain countries that are the target of trade sanctions imposed by the United States. Such trade sanctions notably prohibit transactions with certain financial institutions and certain persons. If the Group fails to comply with these trade sanctions, it could be subject to criminal penalties and/or significant financial penalties.

Some of the Group's products, especially in its Nutrition and Health Science products segment, are subject to regulation by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (the "FDA") and numerous international, supranational, federal and state authorities. The process of obtaining regulatory approvals to market a drug or other health care product can be costly and time-consuming, and approvals might not be granted for future products, or additional indications or uses of existing products, on a timely basis, if at all. Delays in the receipt of, or failure to obtain, approvals for future products, or new indications and uses, could result in delayed realization of product

revenues, reduction in revenues and substantial additional costs. In addition, no assurance can be given that the Group will remain in compliance with applicable FDA and other regulatory requirements once approval or marketing authorization has been obtained for a product. Possible regulatory actions for non-compliance could include warning letters, fines, damages, injunctions, civil penalties, recalls, seizures of the Group's products and criminal prosecution, any of which could negatively impact the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

Significant additional labeling or warning requirements or limitations on the marketing or sale of the Group's products may reduce demand for such products and could adversely impact the Group's business, financial condition or results of operations.

Certain jurisdictions in which the Group's products are made, manufactured, distributed or sold have either imposed, or are considering imposing, product labeling or warning requirements or limitations on the marketing or sale of certain of its products as a result of ingredients or substances contained in such products. Such limitations on marketing and sale may also stem from private company regulation. These types of provisions have required that the Group provide a label that highlights perceived concerns about a product or warns consumers to avoid consumption of certain ingredients or substances present in the Group's products. For instance, a number of jurisdictions have imposed or are considering imposing labeling requirements, including color-coded labeling of certain food and beverage products where colors such as red, yellow and green are used to indicate various levels of a particular ingredient, such as sugar, sodium or saturated fat. The imposition or proposed imposition of additional product labeling or warning requirements could reduce overall consumption of the Group's products, lead to negative publicity (whether based on scientific fact or not) or leave consumers with the perception (whether or not valid) that its products do not meet their health and wellness needs. Such factors could adversely impact the Group's business, financial condition or results of operations.

Failure to comply with or liabilities under environmental, occupational health and safety laws and regulations of the countries in which the Group operates could adversely impact the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

The Group is subject to various environmental laws and regulations in numerous countries throughout the world in which it does business and has to comply with legislation concerning the protection of the environment, including the use of natural resources (e.g., water), release of air emissions and waste water, and the generation, storage, handling, transportation, treatment and disposal of waste materials. In the ordinary course of business, the Group's operations are subject to internal environmental policy and management procedures, environmental inspections and monitoring by governmental enforcement authorities. Costs may be incurred, including fines, damages, environmental investigation and cleanup costs and criminal or civil sanctions, or interruptions may be experienced in operations for actual or alleged violations of or liabilities arising under any environmental laws. Moreover, the Group's production facilities require operating permits that are subject to renewal, modification and, in certain circumstances, revocation. Violations of permit requirements can also result in restrictions or prohibitions on plant operations, substantial fines and civil or criminal sanctions. Environmental legislation is also increasingly imposing requirements on the Group's products and packaging (e.g., eco-taxes or deposits), which affect costs.

Similarly, the Group is subject to various health and safety laws and regulations in numerous countries throughout the world in which it operates and has to comply with legislation concerning the protection of the health and welfare of employees and contractors. Despite the Group's internal policy decisions on safety, the training provided to employees, accident prevention and awareness, the risk of accidents and/or long-term health impacts cannot be excluded. Costs may be incurred, including fines, damages and criminal or civil sanctions, or interruptions may result from, actual or alleged violations arising under any health and safety laws and/or regulations.

The failure to comply with any such laws may also adversely impact the Group's reputation.

The results of litigation claims and legal proceedings cannot be predicted and may adversely impact the Group.

Several of the Group's companies are party to litigation claims and legal proceedings arising out of the ordinary course of business. The relevant companies in the Group believe that there are valid defenses for the claims and proceedings and such companies intend to defend any such litigation claim or legal proceeding.

However, the results of litigation and legal proceedings cannot be predicted with certainty. In the event that the relevant companies' assessment of the various litigation or legal proceedings proves inaccurate or litigation, claims, proceedings, inquiries or investigations that are material arise in the future, there may be an adverse impact on the Group's business, financial condition or results of operations. Responding to litigation claims, legal proceedings, inquiries, and investigations, even those that are ultimately non-meritorious, may also require the Group to incur significant expense and devote significant resources.

Changes in tax laws and interpretations could adversely impact our business.

The Group is subject to income and other taxes in various foreign jurisdictions in which it operates. The Group's domestic and foreign tax liabilities are dependent on the jurisdictions in which our operations are determined to be taxable. A number of factors influence the Group's effective tax rate, including changes in tax laws and treaties as well as the interpretation of existing laws and rules in the jurisdictions in which the Group operates. Significant judgment, knowledge, and experience are required as to the interpretation and application of these rules. The Group's future effective tax rate is impacted by a number of factors including changes in the valuation of our deferred tax assets and liabilities, increases in expenses not deductible for tax and changes in available tax credits. In the ordinary course of our business, there are many transactions and calculations where the ultimate tax determination is uncertain. In addition, federal, state, and local governments and administrative bodies within various jurisdictions have implemented, or are considering, a variety of broad tax, trade, and other regulatory reforms that may impact us. Increases in or the imposition of new taxes on our business operations or products would increase the cost of products or, to the extent levied directly on consumers, make our products less affordable, which may negatively impact our net operating revenues and profitability. The Group is also regularly subject to audits by tax authorities. Although the Group's believes its tax estimates are reasonable, the final determination of tax audits and any related litigation could be materially different from our historical income tax provisions and accruals. Economic and political pressures to increase tax revenue in various jurisdictions may make resolving tax disputes more difficult. The occurrence of any of the foregoing tax risks could have an adverse impact on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

The Group's results could be adversely impacted as a result of increased obligations under its retirement benefit schemes.

The Group has various retirement benefit schemes which are funded via investments in equities, bonds and other external assets, the liabilities for which reflect the latest expected salary levels. The values of such assets are dependent on, among other things, the performance of the equity and debt markets, which are volatile. Any shortfall in the Group's funding obligations may require significant additional funding from the employing entities, which may adversely impact the Group's results of operations.

Economic and Political Risks

Changes to international trade policies, treaties and tariffs, or the emergence of a trade war could adversely impact the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

Changes to international trade policies, treaties and tariffs, or the perception that these changes could occur, could adversely impact the financial and economic conditions of some or all of the jurisdictions in which the Group operates. Any trade tensions or trade wars, for example, between the United States and China, or changes in the European Union (such as the impact of the trade and cooperation agreement governing the relationship between the UK and European Union following the UK's withdrawal from the European Union), or news and rumors of a potential trade war, could have an adverse impact on the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations. Additionally, the imposition of increased or new tariffs could increase the Group's costs and require the Group to raise prices on certain of its products, which may adversely impact the demand for such products. If the Group is not successful in offsetting the impacts of any such tariffs, the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations could be adversely impacted.

Adverse economic, political and business conditions or other developments, as well as other geopolitical risks, such as terrorism, in the countries in which the Group operates, may adversely impact the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

The Group sells products in more than 180 countries worldwide, so its business is subject to a variety of risks and uncertainties related to trading in many different countries, including political, economic or social upheaval. Such upheaval could lead governments to make changes, including the imposition of import,

investment or currency restrictions, such as tariffs and import quotas and restrictions on the repatriation of earnings and capital, or changes in trade regulation. In addition, the loosening of any such restrictions impacting the Group's competitors could lead to increased competition in some of the Group's markets, negatively impact the Group's market share and adversely impact the Group's business, financial conditions and results of operations.

Political, fiscal or social unrest, potential health issues (including the COVID-19 pandemic and other pandemic issues) and terrorist threats or acts may also occur in various places around the world, which will have an impact on trade, tourism and travel. These disruptions may directly impact the Group's, suppliers' or customers' physical facilities. Furthermore, terrorists threats or acts may make travel and the transportation of supplies and products more difficult and more expensive and ultimately impact the Group's operating results. See "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Market Risks—Foreign currency risk".

Unfavorable global economic conditions, such as a recession or economic slowdown could adversely impact the Group's sales and profitability. Under difficult economic conditions, consumers may seek to reduce discretionary spending by foregoing purchases of the Group's products. The Group cannot predict how current or future global economic conditions will impact the Group's customers, consumers, suppliers, distributors or other third parties and any negative impact on the foregoing may also have an adverse impact on the Group's business, financial condition or results of operations.

Currency fluctuations could adversely impact the financial condition of the Group.

The Group operates in many different countries and thus is subject to currency fluctuations, both in terms of its trading activities and the translation of its financial statements. While the Group uses short-term hedging for trading activities, it does not believe that it is appropriate or practicable to hedge long-term translation exposure. The Group does, however, seek some mitigation of such translation exposure by relating the currencies of trading cash flows to those of its debt by using broadly similar interest cover ratios. If the Group experiences significant currency fluctuations or is unable to use effectively similar interest cover ratios, then the Group's financial condition could be adversely impacted.

Changes in interest rates could adversely impact the Group's results of operations.

The Group holds a substantial volume of interest rate sensitive financial assets, liabilities and derivatives for operational, financing and investment activities. Changes in interest rates can have adverse impacts on the financial condition and operating results of the Group. In order to mitigate the impact of interest rate risk, the Group continually assesses the exposure of the Group to this risk. Interest rate risk is managed and hedged through the use of derivative financial instruments, such as interest rate swaps and forward rate agreements. When deemed appropriate, there might be unhedged positions.

Global capital and credit markets could adversely impact the Group's liquidity, increase its costs of borrowing and disrupt the operations of its suppliers and customers.

Certain of the Group's companies raise finance by the issuance of term debt, principally in the capital markets. Therefore, the Group depends on broad access to these capital markets and investors. Changes in demand for term debt instruments in the capital markets could limit the ability of the Group to fund operations.

In connection with its financing activities, the Group deals with many banks and financial institutions and thus is exposed to a risk of loss in the event of non-performance by the counterparties to financial instruments. While the Group seeks to limit such risk by dealing with counterparties which have high credit ratings, the Group cannot give assurances that counterparties will fulfill their obligations, the failure of which could adversely impact the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations.

In addition, increases in the cost of borrowing could negatively impact the operating results of the Group. Increases in borrowing costs could arise from changes in demand for term debt instruments in the capital markets and a decreasing willingness of banks to provide credit lines and loans.

The Group's business could also be negatively impacted if its suppliers or customers experience disruptions resulting from tighter capital and credit markets or a slowdown in the general economy.

Risks Related to the Notes

The Notes may not be a suitable investment for all investors.

Each potential investor in the Notes must determine the suitability of that investment in light of such investor's own circumstances. In particular, each potential investor should:

- (i) have sufficient knowledge and experience to make a meaningful evaluation of the merits and risks of investing in the Notes;
- (ii) have access to, and knowledge of, appropriate analytical tools to evaluate, in the context of their particular financial situation, an investment in the Notes and the impact such investment will have on their overall investment portfolio;
- (iii) have sufficient financial resources and liquidity to bear all of the risks of an investment in the Notes, including where the currency for principal or interest payments is different from the potential investor's currency;
- (iv) know that it may not be possible to dispose of the Notes for a substantial period of time, if at all;
- (v) understand thoroughly the terms of the Notes and be familiar with the behavior of any relevant indices and financial markets; and
- (vi) be able to evaluate (either alone or with the help of a financial adviser) possible scenarios for economic, interest rate and other factors that may impact their investment and their ability to bear the applicable risks.

A potential investor should not invest in the Notes unless such potential investor has the expertise (either alone or with the help of a financial adviser) to evaluate how the Notes will perform under changing conditions, the resulting effects on the value of such Notes and the impact this investment will have on the potential investor's overall investment portfolio. The investment activities of certain investors are subject to investment laws and regulations, or review or regulation by certain authorities, and each potential investor should consult their legal advisers or the appropriate regulators.

An active trading market for the Notes may not develop, and the transfer of the Notes will be subject to restrictions.

The Notes of each series are a class of debt securities that have never been traded. We do not intend to apply for a listing of any series of Notes on a stock exchange or for inclusion of any series of Notes on any automated quotation system. The Initial Purchasers have informed us that they intend to make a market in each series of Notes. However, the Initial Purchasers are not obliged to do so, and may discontinue such market making at any time without notice. An active trading market for any series of Notes may not develop, or if one does develop, it may not be sustained.

The Notes and the Guarantees have not been registered under the Securities Act or the securities laws of any other jurisdiction and neither the Issuer nor the Guarantor have any obligation or intention to subsequently register or exchange registered securities for the Notes or the Guarantees. As a result, the Notes may only be transferred or resold pursuant to an exemption from, or in a transaction not subject to, the registration requirements of the Securities Act and applicable U.S. state securities laws. In the absence of such registration exemption or transaction, a Holder's ability to transfer the Notes will be significantly restricted. See "Notice to Investors".

The trading market for debt securities may be volatile and may be adversely impacted by many events.

The market for debt securities is influenced by economic and market conditions, interest rates, investors' expectations of changes in interest rates and currency exchange rates. Global events may lead to market volatility which may have an adverse impact on the price of the Notes.

The Notes are structurally subordinated to all of the debt and liabilities of the Guarantor's subsidiaries, except the Issuer.

The Notes of each series are obligations of the Issuer and are guaranteed exclusively by the Guarantor. No direct or indirect subsidiary of the Guarantor will guarantee the Notes. Other than as set forth in "Description of

Notes and Guarantees—Negative Pledge", the Notes and the Guarantees do not restrict the ability of the Guarantor, the Issuer or any of the Guarantor's direct or indirect subsidiaries to incur indebtedness or other liabilities.

Holders will have a direct claim based on the Notes and the Guarantees against the Issuer and the Guarantor, respectively, but will not have a direct claim based on the Notes or the Guarantees against any subsidiary of the Guarantor other than the Issuer, including operating or asset-holding subsidiaries. The right of the Holders to receive payments under the Notes and the Guarantees will be structurally subordinated to all liabilities of the Guarantor's subsidiaries (other than the Issuer), including the Guarantor's operating and asset-holding subsidiaries and associated companies.

In the event of a bankruptcy, liquidation, reorganization or similar proceeding relating to a subsidiary of the Guarantor (other than the Issuer), the right of Holders to participate in a distribution of the assets of such subsidiary will rank behind such subsidiary's and associated companies' creditors (including trade creditors) and preferred stockholders (if any), except to the extent that the Issuer or the Guarantor have direct claims against such subsidiary. In any of the foregoing events, there can be no assurance to Holders that there will be sufficient assets to pay amounts due on the Notes. See "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Ranking" and "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Guarantees".

The Notes are unsecured obligations of the Issuer and are effectively subordinated to secured obligations on insolvency.

Persons who are holders of secured obligations of the Issuer will have claims that are prior to the claims of Holders to the extent of the value of the assets securing those other obligations. The Notes are effectively subordinated to secured indebtedness to the extent of the value of the assets securing those other obligations. In the event of any distribution of assets or payment in any foreclosure, dissolution, winding-up, liquidation, reorganization, or other bankruptcy proceeding, the assets securing the claims of secured creditors will be available to satisfy the claims of those creditors, if any, before they are available to unsecured creditors, including the Holders. In any of the foregoing events, there is no assurance to Holders that there will be sufficient assets to pay amounts due on the Notes.

The Guarantor and the Issuer are holding companies and will depend on the business of their respective subsidiaries to satisfy the obligations under the Notes and the Guarantees.

Each of the Guarantor and the Issuer is a holding company. The Guarantor's and the Issuer's only material assets are their ownership interests in their subsidiaries. The ability of the Issuer to meet its financial obligations under the Notes and the ability of the Guarantor to meet its financial obligations under the Guarantees is dependent upon the availability of cash flows from their respective subsidiaries and affiliated companies through dividends, intercompany advances and other payments.

Neither the Guarantor nor the Issuer can assure the Holders that the operating results of its subsidiaries at any given time will be sufficient to make distributions or other payments to it or that any distributions and/or payments will be adequate to pay principal and interest, and any other payments, on the Notes and their other indebtedness when due.

The Group, including the Issuer, may incur substantially more debt in the future.

The Group, including the Issuer, may incur substantial additional indebtedness in the future, some of which may be structurally senior in right of payment to the Notes, including in connection with future acquisitions and some of which may be secured by the Group's assets. The terms of the Notes will not limit the amount of indebtedness the Group may incur. Any such incurrence of additional indebtedness could exacerbate the related risks that the Group now faces.

The Notes will initially be held in book-entry form and therefore owners of book-entry interests in the Notes must rely on the procedures of relevant clearing systems to exercise any rights and remedies.

Owners of book-entry interests will not be considered Holders. DTC, or its nominee, will be the Holder for the benefit of its participants, including Euroclear and Clearstream. After payment to the Holders, the Issuer will have no responsibility or liability for the payment of interest, principal or other amounts to the owners of book-entry interests. Accordingly, if a person owns a book-entry interest in the Notes, they must rely on the

procedures of DTC, and if such person is not a participant in DTC, on the procedures of the participants through which they own their interest, to exercise any rights and obligations of a beneficial holder under the Notes and the Fiscal Agency Agreement. See "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Book-Entry System; Delivery and Form" and "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Depository Procedures".

Unlike the Holders themselves, owners of book-entry interests in the Notes will not have any direct rights to act upon the Issuer's or the Guarantor's solicitations for consents, requests for waivers or other actions from Holders. Instead, all persons who own a book-entry interest in the Notes will be permitted to act only to the extent that they have received appropriate proxies to do so from DTC, or, if applicable, from a participant. There can be no assurance that procedures implemented for the granting of such proxies will be sufficient to enable persons who own book-entry interests in the Notes to vote on any matters on a timely basis.

Similarly, upon the occurrence of an Event of Default (as defined and described in "Description of Notes—Events of Default") with respect to a series of Notes, all persons who own a book-entry interest in the Notes of such series will be restricted to acting through DTC. The procedures to be implemented through DTC may not be adequate to ensure the timely exercise of rights under the Notes of such series. See "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Book-Entry System; Delivery and Form" and "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Depository Procedures".

The Notes are subject to optional redemption, which may limit their market value.

The optional redemption feature of the Notes is likely to limit their market value. During any period when the Issuer may elect to redeem the Notes of a series, the market value of the Notes of such series generally will not rise substantially above the price at which they can be redeemed. This also may be true prior to any redemption period. The Issuer may be expected to redeem the Notes of a series when its cost of borrowing is lower than the interest rate on the Notes of such series. At those times, an investor may not be able to reinvest the redemption proceeds at an effective interest rate as high as the interest rate on the Notes of the series being redeemed and may only be able to do so at a significantly lower rate. Potential investors should consider reinvestment risk in light of other investments available at that time.

Holders' rights under the Fiscal Agency Agreement, the Notes and the Guarantees may be altered without their consent.

The terms of the Fiscal Agency Agreement, the Notes and the Guarantees provide that the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Fiscal Agent, as the case may be, may, without the consent of any Holder, agree to certain amendments and modifications to the provisions of the Fiscal Agency Agreement, the Notes and the Guarantees, including any change that does not materially adversely affect the terms of the Notes of an applicable series or the interests of the Holders thereof and any amendment or modification which is made to cure any ambiguity, omission, defect, mistake or inconsistency, in the circumstances described in "Description of Notes and Guarantees— Amendments".

An investment in the Notes involves risks relating to changes in the interest rate environment.

A Holder of a Note is exposed to the risk that the price of such Note could fall as a result of changes in the market interest rate. While the nominal interest rate of the Notes of each series specified herein is fixed during the life of such Notes, the current interest rate on the capital markets ("market interest rate") typically changes on a daily basis. As the market interest rate changes, the price of the Notes of each series would typically change in the opposite direction. If the market interest rate increases, the price of the Notes of each series would typically fall, until the yield of such Notes is approximately equal to the market interest rate. If the market interest rate falls, the price of the Notes of each series would typically increase, until the yield of such Notes is approximately equal to the market interest rate. Changes in the market interest rate are typically relevant to Holders intending to sell their Notes prior to the maturity date, or in the case that the Notes of a series are redeemed by the Issuer prior to the stated maturity.

Under certain circumstances, a court could cancel the Notes and the Guarantees under fraudulent transfer and conveyance laws.

The issuance of the Notes and the Guarantees may be subject to further review under fraudulent transfer and conveyance laws. If either the Issuer or the Guarantor becomes a debtor in a case under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code or encounters other financial difficulty, a court might void such debtor's obligations under the Notes or the Guarantees, as applicable. A court might do so if it found that, the Issuer and/or the Guarantor:

- issued the Notes or the Guarantees (as applicable) with the intent of hindering, delaying, or defrauding any present of future creditor; or
- received less than reasonably equivalent value or fair consideration for the issuance of the Notes or for the incurrence of the Guarantees; and
 - was insolvent or rendered insolvent by reason of such issuance or incurrence;
 - was engaged in a business or transaction for which the Issuer's or the Guarantor's remaining assets constituted unreasonably small capital;
 - o intended to incur, or believed that it would incur, debts beyond its ability to pay as they mature; or
 - o was defendant in an action for money damages against such person if, in either case, after final judgment, the judgment was unsatisfied.

If a court were to find that the issuance of the Notes or the Guarantees was a fraudulent transfer or conveyance, the court could void the payment obligations under the Notes or the Guarantees and require the return of any payment or the return of any realized value with respect to the Notes of the Guarantees. In addition, under the circumstances described above, a court could subordinate rather than void obligations under the Notes or the Guarantees.

The test for determining solvency for purposes of the foregoing will vary depending on the law of the jurisdiction being applied in any proceeding to determine whether a fraudulent transfer has occurred. In general, a court would consider an entity insolvent if:

- the sum of its debts, including contingent and unliquidated liabilities, was greater than the fair value of its assets; or
- the present fair saleable value of its assets was less than the amount that would be required to pay its probable liability on its existing debts, including contingent liabilities, as they become due.

If a court voided the Issuer's or the Guarantor's obligations under the Notes or the Guarantees, as applicable, the Holders would cease to be the Issuer's or the Guarantor's creditors and would likely have no source from which to recover amounts due under the Notes and/or the Guarantees.

The value of the Notes could be adversely impacted by a change of law or administrative practice.

The Notes are based on New York law and the provisions of the Guarantees are based on Swiss law, each as in effect as at the date of this Offering Memorandum. No assurance can be given as to the impact of any possible judicial decision or change to New York law or administrative practice, or Swiss law or administrative practice, after the date of this Offering Memorandum and any such change could adversely impact the value of any Notes affected by it.

The Guarantees are not full and unconditional obligations of the Guarantor and it may be difficult for Holders to obtain, or enforce judgments obtained, in U.S. courts against the Guarantor.

Consistent with the Group's existing notes, debt issuance program and commercial paper programs, the Guarantor has guaranteed the Notes, as a joint and several surety (*caution solidaire*), in accordance with the terms of Article 496 of the Swiss Code of Obligations. A joint and several suretyship (*cautionnement solidaire*) pursuant to Article 496 of the Swiss Code of Obligations is not a full and unconditional guarantee, but rather it is a guarantee that is accessory in nature, which means that its enforceability is dependent upon the legal validity and enforceability of the primary obligation to which it relates. This means that the Guarantor will only have an obligation to pay a Holder an amount under the Guarantee if and to the extent such Holder has a legally valid and enforceable claim against the Issuer to pay such amount under the Notes of the relevant series. A joint and

several suretyship (*cautionnement solidaire*) pursuant to Article 496 of the Swiss Code of Obligations is also governed by a number of statutory provisions of Swiss law that are designed to protect the surety. Some of these provisions must be reflected in the terms of the suretyship itself, while others apply as a matter of mandatory Swiss law. Among other things, these provisions require the terms of any suretyship to fix the aggregate maximum amount that may be payable by the surety thereunder. Accordingly, the terms of each Guarantee will limit the aggregate amount payable by the Guarantor to the Holders thereunder to a fixed U.S. dollar amount. See "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Guarantees" for further information.

In addition, any dispute that might arise out of or in connection with the Guarantees will fall within the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of the Canton of Vaud, Switzerland (venue being the City of Vevey). This means, among other things, that, in respect of any such dispute, service of process upon the Guarantor must be effected in Switzerland in accordance with Swiss procedural rules, and it is unlikely that investors would be able to enforce in Switzerland against the Guarantor any judgment obtained from a U.S. court with respect to any such dispute.

Furthermore, the Guarantor is incorporated under the laws of Switzerland, certain of the Guarantor's directors and authorized officers reside or may reside outside the United States and certain of its or such persons' assets are or may be located outside the United States. As a result, in the case of disputes not arising out of or in connection with the Guarantees, it may not be possible for investors to effect service of process upon the Guarantor or such persons within the United States. It may also be difficult for investors to enforce in Switzerland against the Guarantor judgments obtained in a U.S. federal or state court; in particular, it is doubtful whether a Swiss court would enforce a judgment obtained in a U.S. federal or state court predicated solely upon the federal or state securities laws of the United States. Furthermore, awards of punitive damages in actions brought in the United States or elsewhere may be unenforceable in jurisdictions outside the United States. See "Enforceability of Civil Liabilities".

Enforcement claims or court judgments against the Guarantor must be converted into Swiss francs.

Enforcement claims or court judgments against the Guarantor under Swiss debt collection or bankruptcy proceedings may be made only in Swiss francs and any foreign currency amounts must accordingly be converted into Swiss francs. With respect to enforcing creditors, any such foreign currency amounts will be converted at the exchange rate prevailing in particular on (i) the date of instituting the enforcement proceedings (*réquisition de poursuite*) and (ii), upon creditor's request, the date of the filing for the continuation of the enforcement procedure (*réquisition de continuer la poursuite*). With respect to nonenforcing creditors, foreign currency amounts will be converted at the exchange rate prevailing at the time of the adjudication of bankruptcy (*ouverture de la faillite*).

Legal investment considerations may restrict certain investments, such as an investment in the Notes.

The investment activities of certain investors are subject to legal investment laws and regulations, or review or regulation by certain authorities. Each potential investor should consult its legal advisers to determine whether and to what extent the Notes are legal investments for it, whether the Notes can be used as collateral for various types of borrowing and whether other restrictions apply to its purchase or pledge of any of the Notes. Financial institutions should consult their legal advisers or the appropriate regulators to determine the appropriate treatment of the Notes under any applicable risk-based capital or similar rules.

Exchange rate risks and exchange controls may adversely impact currency conversions of principal and interest paid on the Notes.

The Issuer will pay principal and interest on the Notes in U.S. dollars (the "Specified Currency"). This presents certain risks relating to currency conversions if an investor's financial activities are denominated principally in a currency or currency unit (the "Investor's Currency") other than the Specified Currency. These include the risk that exchange rates may significantly change (including changes due to devaluation of the Specified Currency or revaluation of the Investor's Currency) and the risk that authorities with jurisdiction over the Investor's Currency may impose or modify exchange controls. An appreciation in the value of the Investor's Currency relative to the Specified Currency would decrease the Investor's Currency-equivalent yield on the Notes, the Investor's Currency-equivalent value of the principal payable on the Notes and the Investor's Currency-equivalent market value of the Notes. Governments and monetary authorities may impose (as some have done in the past) exchange controls that could adversely impact an applicable exchange rate. As a result, investors may receive less interest or principal than expected, or no interest or principal.

Credit ratings may not reflect all risks, are not recommendations to buy or hold securities and may be subject to revision, suspension or withdrawal at any time.

One or more independent credit rating agencies may assign credit ratings to the Notes of a series. The ratings may not reflect the potential impact of all risks related to structure, market, additional factors discussed above and other factors that may impact the value of the Notes of such series. These ratings are subject to ongoing evaluation by credit rating agencies, and the Group cannot assure potential investors that any rating will not be changed or withdrawn by a rating agency in the future if, in its judgment, circumstances warrant. A credit rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be revised or withdrawn by the rating agency at any time.

A downgrade in the Group's credit ratings could adversely impact its financial condition and the market value of the Notes.

The Group's credit ratings are an assessment by rating agencies of its ability to pay its debts when due. Consequently, real or anticipated changes in the Group's credit ratings will generally affect the market value of the Notes. In addition, the Group's credit ratings are important to its ability to issue commercial paper at favorable rates of interest. A downgrade in its credit rating could increase the cost of borrowing or make the commercial paper market unavailable to us, which could increase the Group's cost of capital.

If any of the credit rating agencies that have rated the Notes or the Group's other debt securities downgrades or lowers its credit rating, or if any credit rating agency indicates that it has placed any such rating on a so-called "watch list" for a possible downgrading or lowering or otherwise indicates that its outlook for that rating is negative, it could have an adverse impact on the market value of the Notes and the Group's costs and availability of capital, which could in turn have an adverse impact on the Group's financial condition, results of operations, cash flows and the Group's ability to satisfy its debt service obligations (including the Issuer's payments on the Notes).

USE OF PROCEEDS

The Issuer expects the proceeds of the offering of the Notes, net of initial purchasers' discounts and commissions, to be USD 4,976,995,000. The net proceeds of the offering of the Notes will be used for general corporate purposes of the Guarantor and its consolidated subsidiaries.

CAPITALIZATION

The following table sets forth, on a consolidated basis, the Guarantor's cash and cash equivalents, indebtedness, shareholders' equity and capitalization as of June 30, 2021, in accordance with IFRS, on a historical basis and on an adjusted basis to give effect to (i) the issuance and sale of USD 5,000,000,000 aggregate principal amount of the Notes, (ii) the receipt by the Issuer of the proceeds from offering totaling USD 4,976,995,000, after deducting the Initial Purchaser discounts, but before the application of such proceeds and (iii) the payment of approximately USD 2,200,000 of offering expenses, exclusive of the Initial Purchaser discounts.

The historical information has been derived from the unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements of the Guarantor and its subsidiaries incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum. You should read this table in conjunction with "Use of Proceeds", "Selected Financial Data", "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and our audited consolidated financial statements, unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements and the notes related to each of those financial statements incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum.

(CHF in millions)	Actual as of June 30, 2021 (Unaudited)	As Adjusted as of June 30, 2021 (Unaudited)
Cash and cash equivalents	4,868	9,450 ⁽²⁾
Current financial debt	12,226	12,226
Non-current financial debt	32,704	$37,286^{(2)}$
Total financial debt	44,930	49,512 ⁽²⁾
Share capital	282	282
Treasury shares	(2,618)	(2,618)
Translation reserve	(21,332)	(21,332)
Other reserves	(291)	(291)
Retained earnings	69,605	69,605
Total equity attributable to shareholders of the Guarantor	45,646	45,646
Total capitalization ⁽¹⁾	90,576	95,158

⁽¹⁾ Total capitalization represents the sum of Total financial debt and of Total equity attributable to the shareholders of the Guarantor.

⁽²⁾ U.S. dollars converted to Swiss francs on the basis of Reuters mid bid ask rate of 0.921 on June 30, 2021. The rate on September 7, 2021 was 0.920.

SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA

The following tables set forth selected historical consolidated financial data for each of the Issuer and the Guarantor and their respective subsidiaries as of the dates and for each of the periods indicated. The selected historical consolidated financial data as of December 31, 2020 and 2019 and for each of the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018 were derived from our audited consolidated financial statements incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum. The selected historical consolidated financial data as of and for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 and Fiscal 2020 has been derived from our unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum. Each of the audited consolidated financial statements incorporated by reference herein have been prepared in accordance with IFRS and Swiss law (in the case of the Guarantor's consolidated financial statements), and each of the unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements incorporated by reference herein have been prepared in accordance with IAS 34, the standard of IFRS applicable to interim financial statements.

The application of new accounting standards and changes in presentation and in accounting policies may impact an investor's ability to compare our financial statements year-over-year and period-over-period. Specifically, the operating segments figures for Fiscal 2019 have been restated following the decision to integrate the Nestlé Waters business into the Group's three geographical Zones, effective January 1, 2020. In addition, the Group results for the first six months of Fiscal 2020 have been restated following Nestlé Health Science meeting the quantitative threshold for disclosure as a reportable segment and voluntary disclosure of Nespresso as a reportable segment considering the financial contribution of Nespresso. See "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Key accounting judgments, estimates and assumptions—Changes in presentation and changes in accounting standards", "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Items Affecting Comparability of Financial Statements" and our financial statements, restatements and the related notes and other financial information incorporated by reference elsewhere in this Offering Memorandum for further information on the changes in accounting standards, changes in presentation and in accounting policies as of and for the year ended December 31, 2018 ("Fiscal 2018") to Fiscal 2021 and the ability of investors to compare financial results year-over-year and period-over-period.

The data presented below is not necessarily indicative of results of future operations and should be read in conjunction with "Use of Proceeds", "Capitalization", "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and our audited consolidated financial statements and unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements and the notes related to each of those financial statements incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum.

The Issuer

		nths ended ne 30,	Year o	ended Decemb	er 31,
Consolidated Income Statement	2021	2020	2020	2019	2018
(U.S. dollars in millions)		(Unaudited)			
Sales	12,529	11,169	23,585	23,519	22,424
Cost of goods sold	(7,118)	(6,340)	(13,267)	(12,871)	(12,380)
Distribution expenses	(1,258)	(958)	(2,050)	(2,170)	(2,065)
Marketing, general and administrative expenses	(1,955)	(1,690)	(3,383)	(3,627)	(3,473)
Royalties to affiliated company	(1,293)	(1,166)	(2,524)	(2,481)	(2,124)
Other trading income	33	55	172	118	38
Other trading (expenses)	(48)	25	(119)	(639)	(264)
Trading operating profit	890	1,095	2,414	1,849	2,156
Other operating income	35	2,040	2,067	186	910
Other operating (expenses)	(200)	(193)	(389)	(354)	(2,587)
Operating profit	725	2,942	4,092	1,681	479
Financial income	223	255	499	546	441
Financial expense	(309)	(342)	(667)	(800)	(654)
Profit before taxes and associates	639	2,855	3,924	1,427	266

		onths ended ane 30,	Year en	ber 31.	
Consolidated Income Statement	2021	2020	2020	2019	2018
(U.S. dollars in millions)		(Unaudited)			
Taxes	134	(786)	(833)	(413)	(669)
Profit (Loss) from associates	_	(2)	194	(14)	(4)
Profit (Loss) for the period/year	773	2,067	3,285	1,000	(407)
of which attributable to non-controlling interests	(4)	2,007	(5)	1,000	(407)
of which attributable to shareholders of the parent	(4)		(3)		
(Net profit)	777	2,067	3,290	1,000	(407)
(F)		_,	-,	-,	(107)
			As		1 21
Consolidated Palance Short			of June 30, 2021	2020	ember 31,
Consolidated Balance Sheet (U.S. dollars in millions, except capital stock par value and shares)	١		(Unaudited)		2019
	,		(Chaudited)		
Assets Current assets:					
Cash and cash equivalents			473	350	323
Short-term investments			1,322	18	13
Inventories			3,276	2,596	1,845
Trade and other receivables			2,344	2,330	1,913
Loans to parent and affiliates			16,824	19,844	15,457
Prepayments and accrued income			72	33	45
Derivative assets			63	75	1
Assets held for sale.			_	35	2,112
Total current assets			24,374	25,226	21,709
Non-current assets:			24,374	23,220	21,709
Property, plant and equipment			7,044	6,633	5,909
Goodwill			15,607	15,209	14,286
Intangible assets			4,590	4,572	4,598
Investments in associates			18	17	25
Financial assets			1,355	1,334	1,320
Loans to parent and affiliates			1,252	1,224	264
Employee benefits assets			129	179	403
Deferred tax assets				_	799
Total non-current assets			29,995	29,168	27,604
Total assets			54,369	54,394	49,313
Liabilities and Equity					
Current liabilities:					
Financial debt			6,208	7,036	7,123
Trade and other payables			3,295	3,050	2,645
Loans from affiliates			409	442	79
Accruals and deferred income			1,910	2,053	1,794
Provisions			91	75	289
Derivative liabilities			57	13	309
Current income tax liabilities			464	874	683
Liabilities directly associated with assets held for sale				1	127
Total current liabilities			12,434	13,544	13,049

Consolidated Balance Sheet	As of June 30, 2021	As of Dece	ember 31, 2019
(U.S. dollars in millions, except capital stock par value and shares)	(Unaudited)		2017
Non-current liabilities:	,		
Financial debt	16,222	15,919	14,582
Employee benefits liabilities	1,705	1,810	1,722
Provisions	54	58	63
Deferred tax liabilities	908	815	1,285
Other payables	609	637	18
Total non-current liabilities	<u>19,498</u>	<u>19,239</u>	17,670
Total liabilities	31,932	32,783	30,719
Equity			
Capital stock, USD 100 par value. Authorized, issued and outstanding, 1,000 shares	_	_	_
Additional paid-in capital	5,705	5,705	5,624
Other reserves	(1,079)	(1,166)	(967)
Retained earnings	17,773	17,030	13,937
Total equity attributable to shareholders of the parent	22,399	21,569	18,594
Non-controlling interests	38	42	
Total equity	22,437	21,611	18,594
Total liabilities and equity	54,369	54,394	49,313

The Guarantor

	Six month June		Year e	nded Decembe	er 31,
Consolidated Income Statement	2021	2020	2020	2019	2018
(CHF in millions, except percentages and per share data)	(Unaud	lited)			
Sales	41,755	41,152	84,343	92,568	91,439
Other revenue	171	151	338	297	311
Cost of goods sold	(21,399)	(21,139)	(42,971)	(46,647)	(46,070)
Distribution expenses	(3,858)	(3,899)	(7,861)	(8,496)	(8,469)
Marketing and administration expenses	(8,625)	(8,375)	(17,370)	(19,790)	(20,003)
Research and development costs	(793)	(734)	(1,576)	(1,672)	(1,687)
Other trading income	145	73	238	163	37
Other trading expenses	(409)	(259)	(908)	(2,749)	(1,769)
Trading operating profit	6,987	6,970	14,233	13,674	13,789
Other operating income	315	1,656	1,919	3,717	2,535
Other operating expenses	(436)	(793)	(1,356)	(1,313)	(2,572)
Operating profit	6,866	7,833	14,796	16,078	13,752
Financial income	27	73	109	200	247
Financial expense	(443)	(520)	(983)	(1,216)	(1,008)
Profit before taxes, associates and joint ventures	6,450	7,386	13,922	15,062	12,991
Taxes	(1,121)	(1,998)	(3,365)	(3,159)	(3,439)
Income from associates and joint ventures	717	640	1,815	1,001	916
Profit for the period/year	6,046	6,028	12,372	12,904	10,468
of which attributable to non-controlling interests	101	145	140	295	333
of which attributable to shareholders of the parent (Net		.		4.500	
profit)	5,945	5,883	12,232	12,609	10,135
As percentage of sales	46 50	1600	1600	1100	1 7 1 00
Trading operating profit	16.7%	16.9%	16.9%	14.8%	15.1%
Profit for the period/year attributable to shareholders of	1 4 207	1.4.207	1 4 507	12.60	11 107
the parent (Net profit)	14.2%	14.3%	14.5%	13.6%	11.1%
Earnings per share	2.12	2.06	4.20	4.20	2.26
Basic earnings per share	2.12	2.06	4.30	4.30	3.36
Diluted earnings per share	2.12	2.05	4.29	4.30	3.36

	As of June 30,	As of Deco	ember 31,
Consolidated Balance Sheet	2021	2020	2019
(CHF in millions)	(Unaudited)		
Assets			
Current assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents	4,868	5,235	7,469
Short-term investments	1,568	3,374	2,794
Inventories	11,582	10,101	9,343
Trade and other receivables	11,055	10,746	11,766
Prepayments	776	477	498
Derivative assets	293	310	254
Current income tax assets	825	708	768
Assets held for sale	29	3,117	2,771
Total current assets	30,996	34,068	35,663
Non-current assets:		, , , , , ,	,
Property, plant and equipment	26,826	25,840	28,762
Goodwill	29,221	27,620	28,896
Intangible assets.	21,066	20,148	17,824
Investments in associates and joint ventures	13,116	12,005	11,505
Financial assets	2,832	2,594	2,611
Employee benefits assets.	1,695	468	510
Current income tax assets		_	55
Deferred tax assets	1,163	1,285	2,114
Total non-current assets	95,919	89,960	92,277
Total assets	126,915	124,028	127,940
Liabilities and Equity			
Current liabilities:	12.226	12.010	1.4.022
Financial debt	12,226	12,019	14,032
Trade and other payables	18,340	18,515	18,803
Accruals	4,919	4,917	4,492
Provisions.	452	508	802
Derivative liabilities	231	254	420
Current income tax liabilities	2,390	2,661	2,673
Liabilities directly associated with assets held for sale		848	393
Total current liabilities	38,558	39,722	41,615
Non-current liabilities:			
Financial debt	32,704	27,928	23,132
Employee benefits liabilities	4,152	5,118	6,151
Provisions	1,086	1,029	1,162
Deferred tax liabilities	3,200	2,636	2,589
Other payables	814	1,081	429
Total non-current liabilities	41,956	37,792	33,463
Total liabilities	80,514	77,514	75,078
Equity			
Share capital	282	288	298
Treasury shares	(2,618)	(6,643)	(9,752)
Translation reserve	(21,332)	(24,397)	(21,526)
Other reserves	(291)	(365)	(45)
Retained earnings	69,605	76,812	83,060
Total equity attributable to shareholders of the parent	45,646	45,695	52,035

	As of June 30,	As of December 31,	
Consolidated Balance Sheet	2021	2020	2019
(CHF in millions)	(Unaudited)		
Non-controlling interests	755	819	827
Total equity	46,401	46,514	52,862
Total liabilities and equity	126,915	124,028	127,940

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion and analysis is based on the Group's audited consolidated financial statements for Fiscal 2020 and Fiscal 2019 and unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 and the restated unaudited base-line comparatives for the first six months of Fiscal 2020, as included in the unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements for the first six months of Fiscal 2021, incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum, all of which have been prepared in accordance with the IFRS issued by the IASB and with Swiss law. You should read the following discussion and analysis in conjunction with the sections entitled "Selected Financial Data", along with the Group's audited consolidated financial statements and unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements and the related notes and other financial information incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum. The following discussion contains forward-looking statements. Actual results could differ materially from the results discussed in the forward-looking statements. See "Risk Factors" and "Forward-looking Statements" elsewhere in this Offering Memorandum for a discussion of the risks, uncertainties and assumptions associated with these statements.

Our Business

Nestlé is the world's largest food and beverage company. We are based in the Swiss town of Vevey, where Nestlé was founded more than 150 years ago. The Group has factories in 81 countries, sales in 186 countries and employs around 273,000 people. We offer a wide portfolio of products and services for people and their pets throughout their lives. Our more than 2,000 brands range from global icons such as *Nescafé* and *Nespresso* to local favorites like *Ninho*.

Nestlé's success is built on its Nutrition, Health and Wellness strategy. Our founder, Henri Nestlé, believed that good nutrition was the key to a healthy life. Today, food and beverages remain core to our strategy. Our aim is to provide healthy, delicious, convenient products for modern, time-constrained lifestyles. We constantly explore and aim to push the boundaries of what is possible with foods, beverages and nutritional health solutions to enhance quality of life and contribute to a healthier future. Our portfolio includes products in attractive and growing categories, offering solutions for all stages of life, at every moment of the day.

We also offer consumer healthcare products to help people meet their health and wellness goals. Nestle's product portfolio is broken up into seven categories: powdered and liquid beverages, water, milk products and ice cream, nutrition and health science, prepared dishes and cooking aids, confectionery and petcare.

Strategy—Our Value Creation Model

Nestlé's value creation model is based on the balanced pursuit of resource efficient top- and bottom-line growth, as well as improved capital efficiency and a creating shared value approach to how we do business. This approach supports sustained growth in earnings per share, competitive shareholder returns, flexibility for external growth and access to financial markets.

We have a strong portfolio, with profitable growth platforms and leading market positions in many product categories. We focus capital spending on our high growth categories of coffee, petcare, nutrition, water and nutritional health science. We also build on our strong position in emerging markets and invest selectively behind growth opportunities and platforms in other categories such as plant-based food and beverages, ready-to-drink beverages and healthy snacking.

We continue to shift our portfolio toward higher growth categories and geographies in a disciplined way to maximize the value of our assets, deliver attractive returns and build on the Group's leadership positions.

We actively manage our product portfolios to stay relevant, address the latest consumer trends and aim to win in every category and market in which we operate. We aim to drive growth by leveraging our expertise in nutrition and health and creating competitive gaps through science-based innovation.

We are leveraging technology at all levels of our business to accelerate innovation, fuel new growth opportunities and create efficiencies. As suppliers, customers and consumers are increasingly going digital, we

are also continuously adapting and evolving our way of working. We invest in digital transformation across marketing, social media, e-commerce, manufacturing and supply chain. This enables the Group to become data-powered, develop new business models and deliver more personalized products, messages and services for our consumers.

We create shared value at scale. This means that, together with our partners, we work to enable people to lead happier lives by continuously improving our products, build strong communities and supply chains, improve livelihoods in communities directly connected to our business activities and protect our planet for future generations by enhancing the environmental performance of our operations.

We build for the long-term, act with focus and combine global resources with local know-how to create value for both society and our shareholders at a meaningful scale. We act on sustainability across the value chain to ensure long-term growth. This means that we are embedding sustainability more fundamentally into the way we innovate.

We bring breakthrough innovations to market faster and apply our expertise across categories. To increase our speed and efficiency to bring products to market faster, we have continued to roll out our acceleration initiatives, increasing the number of fast-track projects and test-and-learns as well as expanding the R&D Accelerator program. Management believes that delivering our innovations quickly and scaling them up across brands, categories and geographies, is a key competitive advantage and supports long-term growth.

Recent Developments in the Group's Business

Business Impact of the COVID-19 Crisis

The COVID-19 crisis has led to profound changes in operating environments across markets. The global economy has entered a recession, supply chains have been tested and consumer behavior has changed at a rapid pace. The Group quickly deployed effective measures to address this new reality. The Group's supply chain has proven resilient, as manufacturing and distribution facilities continued to operate without significant disruptions. With shifting consumer habits, the Group has been developing solutions to meet increased demand for at-home consumption, products that support health and boost the immune system as well as affordable offerings. The Group has also accelerated the development of its digital capabilities and expanded e-commerce and online communication.

In the first six months of Fiscal 2021, COVID-19 related costs were CHF 90 million, including expenses for wage premiums and bonuses for front line workers, safety related costs, meals, allowances and benefits; donations to governments and charities; unsaleable inventories and other incremental expenses; these were offset by COVID-19-related assistance and rent relief, including temporary cost reductions under economic stimulus policies implemented by governments and COVID-19 related rent relief from lessors. In addition, the Group absorbed costs of around CHF 10 million related to staff made idle due to lockdown measures and depreciation of around CHF 5 million related to boutiques and other facilities closed due to public health and social measures imposed by government authorities.

Consumer-facing marketing expenses (in constant currency, excluding the divestiture of Nestlé Skin Health, as discussed under "*Recent Disposals*" below) exceeded 2019 levels, following reduced in-store activation in 2020.

Sales by Geography

Our largest sales markets in both the first six months of Fiscal 2021 and Fiscal 2020 were the United States, Greater China Region, France, the UK, Brazil, the Philippines, Mexico, Germany, Canada, Japan, India, Russia, Italy, Spain and Australia. In the first six months of Fiscal 2021, sales in the United States represented 29.4% of the Group's total sales and in Fiscal 2020, sales in the United States represented 31.0% of the Group's total sales.

In terms of geographic areas, sales of CHF 41.8 billion in the first six months of Fiscal 2021 were distributed as follows: Americas 43.9%, Europe, Middle East and North Africa 30.0% and Asia, Oceania and sub-Saharan Africa 26.1%. In Fiscal 2020, sales of CHF 84.3 billion were distributed as follows: Americas 45%, Europe, Middle East and North Africa 29% and Asia, Oceania and sub-Saharan Africa 26%.

Recent Acquisitions

On April 30, 2021, Nestlé Health Science entered into an agreement in which Nestlé Health Science will acquire core brands of The Bountiful Company for USD 5.75 billion. The Bountiful Company is a pure-play leader in the highly attractive and growing global nutrition and supplement category. The transaction includes the high-growth brands Nature's Bounty®, Solgar®, Osteo Bi-Flex® and Puritan's Pride® as well as the company's U.S. private label business. These brands will be integrated into Nestlé Health Science, creating a global leader in vitamins, minerals and nutritional supplements. The Bountiful Company's sports and active nutrition brands Pure Protein®, Body Fortress® and MET-Rx®, as well as Dr.Organic® and the Canadian over-the-counter (OTC) business, which do not complement the Nestlé Health Science portfolio, are not included in the deal. The transaction closed on August 9, 2021. By combining The Bountiful Company's core assets together with the Group's leading science and innovation in health and nutrition, the Group believes it is well placed to accelerate benefits in prevention and treatment solutions to consumers across the world.

On March 5, 2021, Nestlé USA acquired Essentia Water, a premium functional water brand headquartered in Bothell, Washington. Essentia pioneered ionized alkaline water more than twenty years ago and is the leading brand in that space in the U.S. Essentia's 2020 sales were USD 192 million. This transaction is part of the Group's continued transformation of its global water business, which was announced in June 2020. Through this continued transformation, the Group is sharpening its portfolio to focus on international premium and mineral water brands and healthy hydration products, such as functional water.

Recent Disposals

On March 31, 2021, the Group announced the closing of the sale of Nestlé Waters North America brands to One Rock Capital Partners in partnership with Metropoulos & Co. for USD 4.3 billion. The sale included the following brands in the U.S. and Canada, which had sales of around CHF 3.4 billion in 2019: Poland Spring® Brand 100% Natural Spring Water, Deer Park® Brand 100% Natural Spring Water, Ozarka® Brand 100% Natural Spring Water, Ice Mountain® Brand 100% Natural Spring Water, Zephyrhills® Brand 100% Natural Spring Water, Arrowhead® Brand Mountain Spring Water, Pure Life® and Splash. It also comprises the U.S. direct-to-consumer and office beverage delivery service ReadyRefresh®. The sale follows the Group's announcement last year that it would conduct a strategic review of parts of the North American waters division and sharpen the focus of its global water portfolio.

Recent Notes Offering

On July 13, 2021, the Issuer issued USD 300 million aggregate principal amount of its 1.125% fixed-rate notes due July 13, 2026 under its Debt Issuance Programme (the "DIP Notes"). The DIP Notes represent senior unsecured indebtedness of the Issuer and rank pari passu in right of payment with all of the Issuer's existing and future senior unsecured indebtedness that is not expressly subordinated to the DIP Notes. The DIP Notes are guaranteed on an unsecured and unsubordinated basis by the Guarantor pursuant to a guarantee issued as a joint and several suretyship (cautionnement solidaire) in accordance with Article 496 of the Swiss Code of Obligations.

Share Buyback Program

During 2020, the Guarantor repurchased shares for CHF 6.8 billion as part of the three-year CHF 20.0 billion share buyback program that began in January 2020.

During the first six months of 2021, the Guarantor repurchased CHF 3.1 billion of its shares as part of the share buyback program.

Factors Affecting Our Business and Results of Operations

The following trends have impacted our sales and operating income over the past three years and we believe that they will continue to be factors affecting our business, financial condition and results of operations in the future. See the "*Risk Factors*" section included elsewhere in this Offering Memorandum for risk factors affecting our business, which will include more information regarding the below.

Consumer preferences

The success of the Group depends, in part, on its ability to anticipate consumer preferences and to offer high-quality, competitive, relevant and innovative products. Prolonged negative perceptions concerning health

implications of processed food and beverages have influenced consumer preferences. Our Nutrition, Health and Wellness strategy aims to enhance people's lives at all stages through industry-leading research and development, drive innovation and continuously improve our product portfolio. Through our Nutrition, Health and Wellness strategy, the Group has long-term objectives in place to apply scientific and nutritional know-how to enhance nutrition, health and wellness, contributing to healthier eating, drinking and lifestyle habits, as well as respond to changes in consumer preferences and improve the accessibility of safe and affordable food globally. Please see "Risk Factors—The Group may be unable to anticipate and successfully respond to changes in consumer preferences or trends, which may result in decreased demand for its products" included elsewhere in this Offering Memorandum for more information.

Increases in commodity, manufacturing and supply of finished goods costs

Nestlé is dependent on the sustainable supply of a number of raw and packaging materials. Nestlé is also reliant on manufacturing and the supply of finished goods for all product categories. Increases in the costs of commodities, manufacturing and the supply of finished goods have exerted pressure on margins and have, at times, led to price increases of certain of our products. Please see "—Market Risks—Price risk: Commodity price risk" below, "Risk Factors—Price changes for raw materials and commodities may adversely impact the Group's business, financial condition and results of operations" and "Risk Factors—Price increases may not be sufficient to offset cost increases and maintain profitability or may result in sales volume declines associated with pricing elasticity" included elsewhere in this Offering Memorandum for more information.

Items Affecting Comparability of Financial Statements

The following is a summary of certain items that may impact an investor's ability to compare our financial statements year-over-year and period-over-period.

Changes in accounting standards and changes in presentation and in accounting policies

The application of new accounting standards and changes in presentation and in accounting policies may impact an investor's ability to compare our financial statements year-over-year and period-over-period. See "—Key accounting judgments, estimates and assumptions—Changes in presentation and changes in accounting standards" below and our financial statements and the related notes and other financial information incorporated by reference elsewhere in this Offering Memorandum for further information on the changes in accounting standards and changes in presentation and in accounting policies from Fiscal 2019 to Fiscal 2021.

Separate disclosure of Nestlé Health Science and Nespresso as Reportable Segments

Following Nestlé Health Science meeting the quantitative threshold (as mentioned in the Guarantor's Annual Review 2020) for disclosure as a reportable segment, as well as Nespresso considering its financial contribution voluntarily disclosed, both operating segments are reported as stand-alone reportable segments, as of 2021 onwards (previously combined and presented in Other businesses). The financial statements for the first six months of Fiscal 2020 have been restated accordingly. However, the financial statements for Fiscal 2020 and the financial statements for all prior periods have not been restated in the financial statements presented in or incorporated by reference into this Offering Memorandum, with the exception of certain 2020 segment results included in the Guarantor 2020 Restatements incorporated by reference herein, which such segment results have been restated for illustrative purposes (for details, see Guarantor 2020 Restatements). As a result, the financial results shown in this Offering Memorandum for the first six months of each of Fiscal 2021 and Fiscal 2020 are not directly comparable to the financial results shown in this Offering Memorandum for each of full year Fiscal 2020, Fiscal 2019 and Fiscal 2018.

Reorganization of Nestlé Waters business

Effective as of January 1, 2020, the Nestlé Waters business was transformed into a Regionally Managed Business ("RMB") from a Globally Managed Business ("GMB"). In connection therewith, Nestlé Waters is no longer a stand-alone reportable operating segment. Instead, the financial results of the Nestlé Waters business are now shown through our three geographical Zones (discussed below) as a RMB. The operating segments figures for Fiscal 2019 have been restated to reflect the effect of this change. However, the financial statements for all prior periods presented in or incorporated by reference into this Offering Memorandum, with the exception of

certain 2019 segment results included in the Guarantor 2019 Restatements incorporated by reference herein, which such segment results have been restated for illustrative purposes (for details, see *Guarantor 2019 Restatements*). have not been restated. As a result, the operating segments results shown in this Offering Memorandum for Fiscal 2018 are not directly comparable to the restated operating segments results for Fiscal 2019 and operating segments results for Fiscal 2020.

Components of Sales, Costs, Expenses and Trading operating profit Sales

Sales represent amounts received and receivable from third parties for goods supplied to the customers and for services rendered. Sales are recognized when control of the goods has transferred to the customer, which is mainly upon arrival at the customer. Revenue is measured as the amount of consideration which the Group expects to receive, based on the list price applicable to a given distribution channel after deduction of returns, sales taxes, pricing allowances, other trade discounts and couponing and price promotions to consumers. The level of discounts, allowances and promotional rebates is recognized as a deduction from revenue at the time that the related sales are recognized or when the rebate is offered to the customer (or consumer, if applicable). They are estimated using judgements based on historical experience and the specific terms of the agreements with the customers. Payments made to customers for commercial services received are expensed. The Group has a range of credit terms which are typically short term, in line with market practice and without any financing component. The Group does not generally accept sales returns, except in limited cases mainly in the Infant Nutrition business. Historical experience is used to estimate such returns at the time of sale. No asset is recognized for products to be recoverable from these returns, as they are not anticipated to be resold. Trade assets (mainly coffee machines and water coolers) may be sold or leased separately to customers. Arrangements where the Group transfers substantially all the risks and rewards incidental to ownership to the customer are treated as finance lease arrangements. Operating lease revenue for trade asset rentals is recognized on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

Cost of goods sold

Cost of goods sold is determined on the basis of the cost, purchase or of production (comprised of the costs of raw and packaging material, direct labor, energy, manufacturing overheads and depreciation of factory assets, which are allocated to products using activity-based drivers), adjusted for the variation of inventories. It includes the cost of royalties due to third party licensors for the use of their intellectual property, which are accrued in accordance with the respective agreement. Cost of goods sold also includes amortization of intangible assets related to acquired licenses to sell products or to use technology, and maintenance and depreciation of equipment used in the sales process, like coffee machines and water coolers.

Distribution expenses

Distribution expenses encompass the costs of storing products and transporting products between factories, warehouses and customer locations. It includes the costs of outsourced transportation services, salaries and wages of drivers, warehouse employees and customer service staff, as well as depreciation and running costs of warehouses and related storage, transportation and handling equipment.

Marketing and administration expenses

Marketing and administration expenses include the costs of advertising and consumer promotion activities, merchandising, sales teams and head office functions, such as finance, human resources, legal, information technology, supply chain and general management. It is primarily comprised of salaries, depreciation and maintenance of real estate, and the costs of third-party services.

Research and development costs

Research costs consist of costs related to original and planned investigations undertaken with the prospect of gaining new scientific or technical knowledge and understanding, and are expensed as incurred.

Development costs are costs related to the application of research findings or other knowledge to a plan or design for the production of new or substantially improved materials, devices, products, processes, systems or

services before the start of commercial production or use. Development costs are generally charged to the income statement in the year in which they are incurred due to uncertainties inherent in the development of new products because the expected future economic benefits cannot be reliably determined.

Other trading income/(expenses)

Other trading income and expenses consist of restructuring costs ("Restructuring Costs"), impairment of property, plant and equipment and intangible assets (other than goodwill and non-commercialized intangible assets), litigations and onerous contracts, result on disposal of property, plant and equipment and specific other income and expenses that fall within the control of operating segments. Restructuring Costs are restricted to dismissal indemnities and employee benefits paid to terminated employees upon the reorganization of a business or function.

Trading operating profit

Trading operating profit ("Trading operating profit") is one of the key metrics Management uses to monitor the Group and segment performance. Trading operating profit is a subtotal in the consolidated income statement, appearing above Operating profit. Trading operating profit is Operating profit before the impact of Other operating income and Other operating expenses, which represent the results of transactions and decisions taken at the Group level and are largely out of control of Management of the operating segments (e.g., acquisitions, disposals or strategic alliances), or the impacts of events which are irregular in nature and difficult to predict (e.g., wars and natural disasters). It includes Restructuring Costs, impairment of property, plant and equipment and intangible assets (other than goodwill and non-commercialized intangible assets), litigations and onerous contracts, result on disposal of property, plant and equipment, and specific other income and expenses that fall within the control of operating segments. It excludes Other operating income and Other operating expenses.

Other operating income/(expenses)

Other operating income and expenses consist of impairment of goodwill and non-commercialized intangible assets, results on disposals of businesses (including impairment and subsequent remeasurement of businesses classified as held for sale, as well as other directly related disposal costs like restructuring costs directly linked to businesses disposed of and legal, advisory and other professional fees), acquisition-related costs, the effect of the hyperinflation accounting, and income and expenses that fall beyond the control of operating segments or relate to events such as natural disasters and expropriation of assets.

Operating profit

Operating profit consists of the result of operations including the recurring and non-recurring events before net financial income/(expenses), taxes and income from associates and joint ventures. Operating profit is Trading operating profit including the impact of Other operating income/(expenses).

Profit before taxes, associates and joint ventures

Profit before taxes, associates and joint ventures represents profit before the impact of taxes (as discussed below), associates and joint ventures. Associates are companies where the Group has the power to exercise a significant influence but does not exercise control. Significant influence may be obtained when the Group has 20% or more of the voting rights in the investee or has obtained a seat on the board of directors of the investee or otherwise participates in the policy-making process of the investee. Joint ventures are contractual arrangements over which the Group exercises joint control with partners and where the parties have rights to the net assets of the arrangement. Profit before taxes, associates and joint ventures is Operating profit less Net financial income/(expenses), which includes the Net financing cost of Net financial debt and Net interest income/(expense) on defined benefit plans.

Taxes

Taxes include current and deferred taxes on profit as well as actual or potential withholding taxes on current and expected transfers of income from subsidiaries and tax adjustments relating to prior years. Income tax is recognized in the income statement, except to the extent that it relates to items directly taken to equity or other comprehensive income, in which case it is recognized against equity or other comprehensive income.

The Group is subject to taxes in different countries all over the world. Taxes and fiscal risks recognized in the consolidated financial statements reflect Group Management's best estimate of the outcome based on the facts known at the balance sheet date in each individual country. These facts may include, but are not limited to, change in tax laws and interpretation thereof in the various jurisdictions where the Group operates. They may have an impact on the income tax as well as the resulting assets and liabilities. Any differences between tax estimates and final tax assessments are charged to the income statement in the period in which they are incurred, unless anticipated.

Net Profit

Net profit is profit after the impact of taxes, associates and joint ventures.

Definitions of Alternative Performance Measures

The following discussion contains certain financial performance measures that are not defined by IFRS and are used by Management to assess the financial and operational performance of the Group. These financial performance measures include: Organic Growth, Real internal growth, Pricing, Underlying Trading operating profit, Underlying Trading operating profit margin, Trading operating profit margin, Free cash flow and Net financial debt. See "—Liquidity and Capital Resources" below, "Presentation of Financial and Other Data—Use of Non-IFRS Financial Measures" included elsewhere in this Offering Memorandum and the Alternative Performance Measures incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum for further information.

Real Internal Growth

Real Internal Growth ("RIG") represents the impact on sales of volume increases or decreases, weighted by the relative value per unit sold. RIG is calculated at the level of the individual product reference (stock keeping unit) per distribution channel, by comparing the weighted sales (this year's volumes valued at the prior year's prices in local currency) to the prior year's sales. At the product level, RIG is therefore primarily driven by changes in volume, while when aggregated at operating segments or Group level, it embeds the impact of the evolution of the product mix.

Sales of newly launched products are included from the moment of launch which tends to increase RIG, while products which are discontinued have a negative impact on RIG since the historical sales continue to be included in the prior year comparatives. This reflects in a balanced way the impacts of renovation and innovation and the impact on sales coming from ongoing product rationalization efforts. In hyperinflationary economies, the sales of newly launched products are deflated to the price level of the prior year.

As RIG is a component of OG (as defined below), it excludes the impact of acquisitions and divestitures and exchange rates.

Pricing

Pricing ("Pricing") is part of OG (as defined below) and represents the portion of sales growth caused by changes in prices over the period. It excludes the impact of RIG, as well as the impact of acquisitions and divestitures, and exchange rates.

Analyzing Pricing allows Management to assess the degree to which inflationary (but not hyperinflation, see "Organic Growth" below) or deflationary factors have contributed to the sales evolution and the degree to which cost changes have been passed to customers.

Organic Growth

Organic Growth ("OG") combines RIG and Pricing and represents the growth of the business after removing the impact of acquisitions and divestitures and other changes in the Group's scope of activity, and exchange rate movements. This provides a "like-for-like" comparison with the previous year in constant scope and constant currency, enabling deeper understanding of the business dynamics which contributed to the evolution of sales from one year to another.

In order to limit the distorting effect of hyperinflation, Pricing in excess of around 2% per month (the level at which hyperinflation generally occurs) are excluded from OG calculations in hyperinflationary economies, with a corresponding adjustment in changes in exchange rates. The exception to this is Venezuela, which the Group excludes completely from RIG, Pricing and OG to eliminate the volatility due to this extreme business environment.

For purposes of calculating OG: (1) the sales of an acquired business are excluded for the 12 months following the business combination, but incremental sales generated by post-acquisition expansion of the business are generally included and (2) sales of a divested business are removed from comparatives for the 12 months prior to the divestiture. Supply agreements related to the divested business are included in acquisitions and divestitures during a transitory period. The pricing impact of changes in the way that a business is transacted in an entire country (e.g., establishing a local operating company instead of exporting to a distributor, or vice versa) are included in acquisitions and divestitures, respectively.

The effects of changes in foreign exchange rates are calculated as the current year sales' values converted at the current year's exchange rates, less the current year's sales converted at the prior year's rates.

Underlying Trading operating profit

Underlying Trading operating profit ("Underlying Trading operating profit" or "UTOP") is one of the key metrics Management uses to monitor the Group and segment performance. Underlying Trading operating profit is Trading operating profit before the impact of Other trading expenses and Other trading income (mainly restructuring costs, impairment of property, plant and equipment, litigations and onerous contracts). The exclusion of these items allows tracking, and better understanding and prediction of the results due to the day-to-day trading activities under the control of the operational management in the business units. It excludes the impacts of decisions (such as factory closures, disposal of a piece of real estate, or restructuring plans) made in conjunction with Zone or GMB management, or litigations and disputes or events which distort the underlying performance due to their frequency or the unpredictability of the outcome.

Underlying Trading operating profit margin

Underlying Trading operating profit margin ("Underlying Trading operating profit margin" or "UTOP Margin") is Underlying Trading operating profit calculated as a percentage of sales.

Trading operating profit margin

Trading operating profit margin ("Trading operating profit margin" or "TOP Margin") is Trading operating profit calculated as a percentage of sales.

Results of Operations

Results of Operations—Consolidated Results

First Six Months of Fiscal 2021 Compared to First Six Months of Fiscal 2020

The following table sets forth the Group's unaudited results of operations for each of the first six months of Fiscal 2021 and the first six months of Fiscal 2020.

		nded June 30,	
(CHF in millions)	2021	2020	% Change
	(Unau	dited)	
Sales	41,755	41,152	1.5%
Other revenue	171	151	13.2%
Cost of goods sold	(21,399)	(21,139)	1.2%
Distribution expenses	(3,858)	(3,899)	(1.1)%
Marketing and administrative expenses	(8,625)	(8,375)	3.0%
Research and development costs	(793)	(734)	8.0%
Other trading income	145	73	98.6%
Other trading expenses	(409)	(259)	57.9%

		June 30,	
(CHF in millions)	2021	2020	% Change
	(Unau	dited)	
Trading operating profit	6,987	6,970	0.2%
Other operating income	315	1,656	-81.0%
Other operating expenses	(436)	(793)	-45.0%
Operating profit	6,866	7,833	-12.3%
Financial income	27	73	-63.0%
Financial expense	(443)	(520)	-14.8%
Profit before taxes, associates and joint ventures	6,450	7,386	-12.7%
Taxes	(1,121)	(1,998)	-43.9%
Income from associates and joint ventures	717	640	12.0%
Profit of the period	6,046	6,028	0.3%
of which attributable to non-controlling interests	101	145	-30.3%
of which attributable to shareholders of the parent ("Net profit")	5,945	5,883	1.1%

Six months ended

Sales

Sales for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 were CHF 41.8 billion, an increase of CHF 603 million, or a reported sales increase of 1.5%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. OG reached 8.1%. Growth was broad-based across most geographies and product categories, led by Purina PetCare and coffee. RIG was 6.8%. Pricing increased to 1.3%, reflecting input cost inflation.

Net divestitures decreased sales by 3.1%, largely related to the divestment of the Nestlé Waters North America brands, the Herta charcuterie business and the Yinlu peanut milk and canned rice porridge businesses. Foreign exchange reduced sales by 3.5%, reflecting the appreciation of the Swiss franc versus most currencies.

	Six months end	led June 30,	
	2021	2020	
	(Unaud	ited)	
Real internal growth	+6.8%	+2.6%	
Pricing	+1.3%	+0.2%	
Organic Growth	+8.1%	+2.8%	
Effect of exchange rates	(3.5)%	(7.0)%	
Effect of acquisitions, divestitures and other changes in Nestlé Group scope activity	<u>(3.1</u>)%	(5.3)%	
Change in reported sales	<u>+1.5</u> %	<u>(9.5)</u> %	

Cost of goods sold

Cost of goods sold increased by 1.2%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. This increase was primarily due to higher sales volumes and input cost inflation which more than offset structural cost reductions and lower COVID-19-related costs.

Distribution expenses

Distribution expenses for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 were CHF 3.9 billion, a decrease of CHF 41 million, or 1.1%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. The decrease in distribution expenses was primarily due to the divestment of Nestlé Waters North America brands, which had a high level of distribution costs compared to other Group businesses.

Marketing and administration expenses

Marketing and administration expenses for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 were CHF 8.6 billion, an increase of CHF 250 million, or 3.0%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. The increase in marketing and administration expenses was mainly due to an increase in consumer-facing marketing expenses following reduced in-store activation in 2020.

Research and development costs

Research and development costs for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 were CHF 793 million, an increase of CHF 59 million, or 8.0%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020.

Other trading income/(expenses)

Other trading income for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was CHF 145 million, an increase of CHF 72 million, or 98.6%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. Other trading expenses for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 were CHF 409 million, an increase of CHF 150 million, or 57.9%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. Net other trading expenses for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 (the sum of other trading income minus other trading expenses) were CHF 264 million, an increase of CHF 78 million, or 41.9%, compared to first six months of Fiscal 2020. The increase in net other trading expenses was primarily due to higher asset impairments.

Trading operating profit

Trading operating profit for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was CHF 7.0 billion, an increase of CHF 17 million, or 0.2%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. The main factors contributing to this increase in trading operating profit were operating leverage, structural cost reductions, increased pricing and lower COVID-19-related costs which offset increased consumer-facing marketing expenses and input cost inflation. Trading operating profit margin for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was 16.7%, a decrease of 20 basis points, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020.

	Six months en	ded June 30,
(CHF in millions, except for percentages)	2021	2020
	(Unaud	lited)
Sales	41,755	41,152
TOP	6,987	6,970
TOP margin	<u>16.7 %</u>	<u>16.9%</u>

Operating profit

Operating profit for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was CHF 6.9 billion, a decrease of CHF 967 million, or 12.3%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. The main factor contributing to the decrease in operating profit was one-off income related to divestitures in 2020, which was not repeated in 2021.

Profit before taxes, associates and joint ventures

Profit before taxes, associates and joint ventures for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was CHF 6.5 billion, a decrease of CHF 936 million, or 12.7%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. The main factor contributing to this decrease in profit before taxes, associates and joint ventures was one-off income related to divestitures in 2020.

Taxes

Taxes for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 decreased by 43.9%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. The decrease in taxes was primarily due to changes in the geographic and business mix of the Group's operations, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020.

Net profit

Net profit for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was CHF 5.9 billion, an increase of CHF 62 million, or 1.1%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. The increase in Net profit was primarily due to lower taxes, higher income from associates and joint ventures and lower financial expenses.

Underlying Trading operating profit

Underlying Trading operating profit for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was CHF 7.3 billion, an increase of CHF 95 million, or 1.3%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020.

	Six months ended June 30,		
(CHF in millions)	2021	2020	% Change
	(Unau	dited)	
Sales	41,755	41,152	1.5%
Other revenue	171	151	13.2%
Cost of goods sold	(21,399)	(21,139)	1.2%
Distribution expenses	(3,858)	(3,899)	-1.1%
Marketing and administrative expenses	(8,625)	(8,375)	3.0%
Research and development costs	(793)	(734)	8.0%
Underlying Trading operating profit	7,251	7,156	1.3%

Underlying Trading operating profit margin

Underlying Trading operating profit margin for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was 17.4%, unchanged compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020, as operating leverage, structural cost reductions, increased pricing and lower COVID-19-related costs offset increases in consumer-facing marketing expenses and input cost inflation.

		June 30,	
(CHF in millions, except for percentages)	2021	2020	
		(Unaudited)	
Sales	41,755	41,152	
Underlying Trading operating profit	7,251	7,156	
Underlying TOP margin	<u>17.4</u> %	<u>17.4</u> %	

Fiscal 2020 Compared to Fiscal 2019

The following table presents the Group's results of operations and the changes in these results in CHF and as a percentage for Fiscal 2020 and Fiscal 2019. For more information on the ability of investors to compare financial results year-over-year, see "—*Items Affecting Comparability of Financial Statements*" above and "—*Changes in presentation and Changes in accounting standards*" below.

	Year ended December 31,			
(CHF in millions)	2020	2019	% Change	
(CIT III IIIIIIIIIIIII)			% Change	
Sales	84,343	92,568	(8.9)%	
Other revenue	338	297	13.8%	
Cost of goods sold	(42,971)	(46,647)	(7.9)%	
Distribution expenses	(7,861)	(8,496)	(7.5)%	
Marketing and administrative expenses	(17,370)	(19,790)	(12.2)%	
Research and development costs	(1,576)	(1,672)	(5.7)%	
Other trading income	238	163	46.0%	
Other trading expenses	(908)	(2,749)	(67.0)%	
Trading operating profit	14,233	13,674	4.1%	
Other operating income	1,919	3,717	(48.4)%	
Other operating expenses	(1,356)	(1,313)	3.3%	
Operating profit	14,796	16,078	(8.0)%	
Financial income	109	200	(45.5)%	
Financial expense	(983)	(1,216)	(19.2)%	

		December 31,	
(CHF in millions)	2020	2019	% Change
Profit before taxes, associates and joint ventures	13,922	15,062	(7.6) %
Taxes	(3,365)	(3,159)	6.5%
Income from associates and joint ventures	1,815	1,001	81.3%
Profit of the period	12,372	12,904	(4.1)%
of which attributable to non-controlling interests	140	295	(52.5)%
of which attributable to shareholders of the parent (Net profit)	12,232	12,609	(3.0)%

Vear ended

Sales

Sales for Fiscal 2020 were CHF 84.3 billion, a decrease of CHF 8.2 billion, or a reported sales decrease of 8.9%, compared to Fiscal 2019. OG reached 3.6%, the highest level in the last five years. By product category, the largest contributor to growth was Purina PetCare with its premium brands Purina Pro Plan, Purina ONE and Felix. Dairy saw high single-digit growth, based on increased demand for home-baking products and fortified affordable milks. Coffee reported mid single-digit growth, boosted by strong consumer demand for Starbucks products, Nespresso and Nescafé. Sales of Starbucks products reached CHF 2.7 billion, generating incremental sales of over CHF 400 million in 2020. Prepared dishes and cooking aids posted mid single-digit growth, with robust momentum across most categories during lockdowns. Vegetarian and plant-based food offerings continued to see strong double-digit growth, despite reduced demand in out of-home channels due to the pandemic. Sales in Nestlé Health Science grew at a double-digit rate, reflecting higher demand for products that seek to support health and the immune system. RIG accelerated to 3.2%. Pricing contributed 0.4% and improved during the year, particularly in emerging markets. Growth was based on strong momentum in the Americas and robust sales development in Europe, Middle East and North Africa ("EMENA"). Asia, Oceania and sub-Saharan Africa ("AOA") saw positive growth.

Divestitures decreased sales by 4.6%, largely related to the divestment of Nestlé Skin Health, the U.S. ice cream business and the Herta charcuterie business. Foreign exchange reduced sales by 7.9%, reflecting the continued appreciation of the Swiss franc versus most currencies.

	Year ended December 31,	
	2020	2019
Real internal growth	+3.2 %	+2.9%
Pricing	<u>+0.4</u> %	<u>+0.6</u> %
Organic Growth	+3.6 %	+3.5%
Effect of exchange rates	(7.9)%	(1.5)%
Effect of acquisitions, divestitures and other changes in Nestlé Group scope activity	(4.6)%	(0.8)%
Change in reported sales	<u>(8.9</u>)%	<u>+1.2</u> %

Cost of goods sold

Cost of goods sold for Fiscal 2020 were CHF 43 billion, a decrease of CHF 3.7 billion, or a decrease of 7.9%, compared to Fiscal 2019. This decrease was primarily due to divestitures, foreign exchange and structural cost reductions, which more than offset COVID-19 related costs and commodity inflation.

Distribution expenses

Distribution expenses for Fiscal 2020 were CHF 7.9 billion, a decrease of CHF 635 million, or 7.5%, compared to Fiscal 2019.

Marketing and administration expenses

Marketing and administration expenses for Fiscal 2020 were CHF 17.4 billion, a decrease of CHF 2.4 billion, or 12.2%, compared to Fiscal 2019, primarily due to a decrease in consumer facing marketing expenses as in many markets in-store activation and other promotional activities could not be implemented during COVID-19 related lockdowns. Nestlé increased media spend, particularly in digital channels, to support brand building and consumer engagement. Lower media rates allowed for increased consumer reach.

Research and development costs

Research and development costs for Fiscal 2020 were CHF 1.6 billion, a decrease of CHF 96 million, or 5.7%, compared to Fiscal 2019.

Other trading income/(expenses)

Other trading income for Fiscal 2020 was CHF 238 million, an increase of CHF 75 million or 46.0% compared to Fiscal 2019. Other trading expenses for Fiscal 2020 were CHF 908 million, a decrease of CHF 1.8 billion or 67.0% compared to Fiscal 2019. As a result, the net of such other trading expenses for Fiscal 2020 (the sum of other trading income minus other trading expenses) was CHF 670 million, a decrease of CHF 1.9 billion, or 74.1%, compared to Fiscal 2019. The decrease in net other trading expenses was primarily due to lower asset impairments and COVID-19-related delays to restructuring programs.

Trading operating profit

Trading operating profit for Fiscal 2020 was CHF 14.2 billion, an increase of CHF 559 million, or 4.1%, compared to Fiscal 2019. Trading operating profit margin for Fiscal 2020 was 16.9%, an increase of 210 basis points, compared to Fiscal 2019, due to lower asset impairments and COVID-19-related delays to restructuring programs, as well as structural cost reductions, portfolio management, and slightly lower consumer-facing marketing expenses.

	Year ended D	ecember 31,
(CHF in millions, except for percentages)	2020	2019
Sales	84,343	92,568
TOP	14,233	13,674
TOP margin	<u>16.9</u> %	<u>14.8</u> %

Operating profit

Operating profit for Fiscal 2020 was CHF 14.8 billion, a decrease of CHF 1.3 billion, or 8.0%, compared to Fiscal 2019. The main factor contributing to this decrease in operating profit was lower other operating income due to the disposal of the Nestlé Skin Health business in 2019.

Profit before taxes, associates and joint ventures

Profit before taxes, associates and joint ventures for Fiscal 2020 was CHF 13.9 billion, a decrease of CHF 1.1 billion, or 7.6%, compared to Fiscal 2019. The main factor contributing to this decrease in profit before taxes, associates and joint ventures was lower other operating income due to the disposal of the Nestlé Skin Health business in 2019.

Taxes

Taxes for Fiscal 2020 were CHF 3.4 billion, an increase of CHF 206 million, or 6.5%, compared to Fiscal 2019. The Group reported tax rate increased by 320 basis points to 24.2% due to exceptional items in 2019, including the divestiture of Nestlé Skin Health.

Net profit

Net profit for Fiscal 2020 was CHF 12.2 billion, a decrease of CHF 377 million, or 3.0%, compared to Fiscal 2019. The decrease in Net profit was due to lower other operating income due to the disposal of the Nestlé Skin Health business in 2019, which was partly offset by higher income from associates and joint ventures.

Underlying Trading operating profit

Underlying Trading operating profit for Fiscal 2020 was CHF 14.9 billion, a decrease of CHF 1.4 billion, or 8.3%, compared to Fiscal 2019.

	Year ended I	December 31,	
(CHF in millions)	2020	2019	% Change
Sales	84,343	92,568	(8.9)%
Other revenue	338	297	13.8%
Cost of goods sold	(42,971)	(46,647)	(7.9)%
Distribution expenses	(7,861)	(8,496)	(7.5)%
Marketing and administrative expenses	(17,370)	(19,790)	(12.2)%
Research and development costs	(1,576)	(1,672)	<u>(5.7</u>)%
Underlying Trading operating profit	14,903	16,260	<u>(8.3)</u> %

Underlying Trading operating profit margin

Underlying Trading operating profit margin for Fiscal 2020 was 17.7%, an increase of 10 basis points, compared to Fiscal 2019. Margin expansion was supported by structural cost reductions, portfolio management and slightly lower consumer-facing marketing expenses which more than offset commodity inflation and COVID-19-related costs. In the second half of 2020, consumer-facing marketing expenses returned to a normalized level and increased compared to the same period of 2019.

	Year ended December 31,	
(CHF in millions, except for percentages)	2020	2019
Sales	84,343	92,568
Underlying TOP.	14,903	16,260
Underlying TOP margin	<u>17.7</u> %	<u>17.6</u> %

Fiscal 2019 Compared to Fiscal 2018

The following table presents the Group's results of operations and the changes in these results in CHF and as a percentage for Fiscal 2019 and Fiscal 2018. See "—*Items Affecting Comparability of Financial Statements*" above and "—*Changes in presentation and Changes in accounting standards*" below.

		Year ended December 31,	
(CHF in millions)	2019	2018	% Change
Sales	92,568	91,439	1.2%
Other revenue	297	311	(4.5)%
Cost of goods sold	(46,647)	(46,070)	1.3%
Distribution expenses	(8,496)	(8,469)	0.3%
Marketing and administrative expenses	(19,790)	(20,003)	(1.1)%
Research and development costs	(1,672)	(1,687)	(0.9)%
Other trading income	163	37	340.5%
Other trading expenses	(2,749)	(1,769)	55.4%
Trading operating profit	13,674	13,789	(0.8)%
Other operating income	3,717	2,535	46.6%
Other operating expenses	(1,313)	(2,572)	(49.0)%

	Year ended I	December 31,	
(CHF in millions)	2019	2018	% Change
Operating profit	16,078	13,752	16.9%
Financial income	200	247	(19.0)%
Financial expense	(1,216)	(1,008)	20.6%
Profit before taxes, associates and joint ventures	15,062	12,991	15.9%
Taxes	(3,159)	(3,439)	(8.1)%
Income from associates and joint ventures	1,001	916	9.3%
Profit of the period	12,904	10,468	23.3%
of which attributable to non-controlling interests	295	333	(11.4)%
of which attributable to shareholders of parent (Net profit)	12,609	10,135	24.4%

Sales

Sales for Fiscal 2019 were CHF 92.6 billion, an increase of CHF 1.1 billion, or a reported sales growth of 1.2%, compared to Fiscal 2018. OG reached 3.5%, with positive OG across all product categories and the largest contributions from *Purina* PetCare and its premium brands, as well as strong momentum in Coffee helped by strong demand for Starbucks products, which had been rolled out in more than 40 countries. Starbucks products generated more than CFH 300 million in incremental sales in Fiscal 2019. RIG accelerated to 2.9%, the highest level in the prior six years. Pricing contributed 0.6%. Growth was supported in particular by innovation and portfolio management, while year-over-year OG acceleration was supported by strong growth in the United States and Brazil, as well as improved momentum in Western Europe. Zone AOA (as defined below) saw solid growth despite softness in some categories in China and Pakistan.

	Year ended December 31,	
	2019	2018
Real internal growth	+2.9%	+2.5%
Pricing	<u>+0.6</u> %	<u>+0.5</u> %
Organic Growth	+3.5%	+3.0%
Effect of exchange rates	(1.5)%	(1.6)%
Effect of acquisitions, divestitures and other changes in Nestlé Group scope activity	<u>(0.8</u>)%	<u>+0.7</u> %
Change in reported sales	<u>+1.2</u> %	<u>+2.1</u> %

Cost of goods sold

Cost of goods sold increased by 1.3%, compared to Fiscal 2018. This increase was primarily due to higher volume and mix and input cost increases, partially offset by foreign exchange and structural cost reductions.

Distribution expenses

Distribution expenses for Fiscal 2019 were CHF 8.5 billion, an increase of CHF 27 million, or 0.3%, compared to Fiscal 2018.

Marketing and administration expenses

Marketing and administration expenses for Fiscal 2019 were CHF 19.8 billion, a decrease of CHF 213 million, or 1.1%, compared to Fiscal 2018, primarily due to structural costs reductions, partially offset by an increase in consumer-facing marketing expenses.

Research and development costs

Research and development costs for Fiscal 2019 were CHF 1.7 billion, a decrease of CHF 15 million, or 0.9%, compared to Fiscal 2018.

Other trading income/(expenses)

Other trading income for Fiscal 2019 was CHF 163 million, an increase of CHF 126 million or 340.5% compared to Fiscal 2018. Other trading expenses for Fiscal 2019 were CHF 2.7 billion, an increase of CHF 980 million or 55.4% compared to Fiscal 2018. As a result, the net of such other trading expenses for

Fiscal 2019 (the sum of other trading income minus other trading expenses) was CHF 2.6 billion, an increase of CHF 854 million, or 49.3%, compared to Fiscal 2018. The increase in net other trading expenses was primarily due to the impairment of property, plant and equipment and intangible assets related to the Yinlu business and increased restructuring expenses.

Trading operating profit

Trading operating profit for Fiscal 2019 was CHF 13.7 billion, a decrease of CHF 115 million, or 0.8%, compared to Fiscal 2018. Trading operating profit margin for Fiscal 2019 was 14.8%, a decrease of 30 basis points, compared to Fiscal 2018, as higher underlying trading operating profit (see "*Underlying Trading operating profit*" below) was outweighed by increased impairment of property, plant and equipment and intangible assets related to the Yinlu business.

		Year ended December 31,	
(CHF in millions, except for percentages)	2019	2018	
Sales	92,568	91,439	
TOP	13,674	13,789	
TOP margin	<u>14.8</u> %	<u>15.1</u> %	

Operating profit

Operating profit for Fiscal 2019 was CHF 16.1 billion, an increase of CHF 2.3 billion, or 16.9%, compared to Fiscal 2018. The main factors contributing to this increase in operating profit were the divestment of the Nestlé Skin Health business, structural cost reductions, portfolio management, pricing and improved mix, which more than offset increased impairments of assets related to the Yinlu business and input cost inflation.

Profit before taxes, associates and joint ventures

Profit before taxes, associates and joint ventures for Fiscal 2019 was CHF 15.1 billion, an increase of CHF 2.1 billion, or 15.9%, compared to Fiscal 2018. The main factors contributing to this increase in profit before taxes, associates and joint ventures were profit on disposal of businesses, mainly related to the divestment of the Nestlé Skin Health business, structural cost reductions, portfolio management, pricing and improved mix, which more than offset increased impairments of assets related to the Yinlu business, input cost inflation and higher financial expenses, largely reflecting an increase in average Net financial debt.

Taxes

Taxes for Fiscal 2019 were CHF 3.2 billion, a decrease of CHF 280 million, or 8.1%, compared to Fiscal 2018. The Group reported tax rate decreased by 550 basis points to 21.0% due to exceptional items including the sale of Nestlé Skin Health.

Net profit

Net profit for Fiscal 2019 was CHF 12.6 billion, an increase of CHF 2.5 billion, or 24.4%, compared to Fiscal 2018. The increase in Net profit was due to profit on disposal of businesses, mainly related to the divestment of the Nestlé Skin Health business, structural cost reductions, portfolio management, pricing and improved mix, which more than offset increased impairments of assets related to the Yinlu business, input cost inflation and higher financial expenses, largely reflecting an increase in average Net financial debt.

Underlying Trading operating profit

Underlying Trading operating profit for Fiscal 2019 was CHF 16.3 billion, an increase of CHF 739 million, or 4.8%, compared to Fiscal 2018.

		Year ended December 31,	
(CHF in millions, except for percentages)	2019	2018	% Change
Sales	92,568	91,439	1.2%
Other revenue	297	311	(4.5)%
Cost of goods sold	(46,647)	(46,070)	1.3%
Distribution expenses	(8,496)	(8,469)	0.3%
Marketing and administrative expenses	(19,790)	(20,003)	(1.1)%
Research and development costs	(1,672)	(1,687)	<u>(0.9</u>)%
Underlying Trading operating profit	16,260	15,521	4.8%

Underlying Trading operating profit margin

Underlying Trading operating profit margin for Fiscal 2019 was 17.6%, an increase of 60 basis points, compared to Fiscal 2018. Margin expansion was supported by structural cost reductions, portfolio management, pricing and improved mix, which more than offset input cost inflation. Consumer-facing marketing expenses increased by 3.4% in constant currency.

	Year ended D	ecember 31,
(CHF in millions, except for percentages)	2019	2018
Sales	92,568	91,439
Underlying TOP	16,260	15,521
Underlying TOP margin	<u>17.6</u> %	<u>17.0</u> %

Results of Operations—Segment Review

Reporting by operating segment reflects the Group's management structure and the way financial information is regularly reviewed by the Group's chief operating decision maker, which is defined as the Group's executive board. Geographic zones and GMBs that meet the quantitative threshold of 10% of total sales or trading operating profit for all operating segments (the "*Reporting Threshold*") are presented on a stand-alone basis as reportable segments. In addition, Nespresso, considering its financial contribution to the Nestlé Group, is disclosed voluntarily as a reportable segment. As of January 1, 2021, the Group's reportable operating segments are:

- Zone Americas ("Zone AMS");
- Zone Europe, Middle East and North Africa ("Zone EMENA");
- Zone Asia, Oceania and sub-Saharan Africa ("Zone AOA");
- Nespresso;
- Nestlé Health Science; and
- Other Businesses, which is composed of businesses not under the direct control of the Zones or GMBs and Group procurement activities.

As described above under "—Items Affecting Comparability of Financial Statements", the figures in the financial statements relating to the reportable operating segments for the first six months of Fiscal 2020 have been restated following changes to the Group's reportable operating segments effective from January 1, 2021. However, the Group's financial statements for all prior periods (including Fiscal 2020) have not been restated. See "—Items Affecting Comparability of Financial Statements" for further information regarding this reorganization and subsequent restatement of figures.

Information is also disclosed according to seven product groups. These are: Powdered and liquid beverages, Water, Milk products and ice cream, Nutrition and Health Science, Prepared dishes and cooking aids, Confectionery and PetCare.

Unallocated items represent items whose allocation to a reportable operating segment or product would be arbitrary. They mainly consist of: corporate expenses and related assets/liabilities, research and development costs and related assets/liabilities and some goodwill and intangible assets.

For further information, see "Note 3-Analyses by segment" of the Guarantor 2021 Half-Year Report and the Guarantor 2020 Consolidated Financial Statements incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum.

First Six Months of Fiscal 2021 Compared to First Six Months of Fiscal 2020

Reportable Operating Segments

The following table presents the revenue and results of each of the Group's reportable operating segments for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 as compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. As explained above under "—Results of Operations-Segment Review" and "—Items Affecting Comparability of Financial Statements", the figures for the first six months of Fiscal 2020 are on a restated basis.

(CHF in millions, except for percentages)	Total Group	Zone AMS	Zone EMENA	Zone AOA	Nespresso	Nestlé Health Science	Other Businesses	Unallocated items
6M-2021 Sales	41,755	16,162	10,214	10,210	3,158	1,914	97	_
6M-2020 Sales	41,152	16,674	10,029	10,062	2,762	1,540	85	_
Real internal growth	6.8%	5.3%	6.7%	6.3%	13.8%	13.6%	18.4%	_
Pricing	1.3%	2.39	%0.6%	0.5%	0.8%	0.0%	(0.4)%	
Organic Growth	8.1%	7.69	% 7.3%	6.8%	14.6%	13.6%	18.0%	_
Net M&A	(3.1)%	% (4.3)	% (4.1)	% (3.7)	% (0.2)%	15.1%	0.0%	_
Foreign Exchange	(3.5)%	<u>6.3</u>	<u>% (1.4)</u> 9	$\frac{\%}{(1.7)}$	%_(0.1)%	(4.4)%	% <u>(3.0)</u> %	
Reported sales growth	1.5%	(3.1)	<u>% 1.8</u> %	<u>1.5</u> %	6 <u>14.3</u> %	24.3%	<u>15.0</u> %	
6M-2021 Underlying TOP	7,251	3,112	1,918	2,282	822	258	7	(1,148)
6M-2020 Underlying TOP	7,156	3,150	1,840	2,282	714	297	(24)	<u>(1,103</u>)

Underlying Trading operating profit, Underlying Trading operating profit margin, Trading operating profit and Trading operating profit margin

Underlying Trading operating profit for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was CHF 7.3 billion, an increase of CHF 95 million, or 1.3%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. Underlying Trading operating profit margin for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was 17.4%, unchanged compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. Consumer-facing marketing expenses increased by 80 basis points to above 2019 levels (excluding the divestiture of Nestlé Skin Health for 2019, as discussed under "Recent Disposals" above), following reduced in-store activation in 2020. Cost inflation also impacted margin development in the first six months of Fiscal 2021. Operating leverage, structural cost reductions, increased pricing and lower COVID-19-related costs offset these increases. Trading operating profit for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was CHF 7.0 billion, an increase of CHF 17 million, or 0.2%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. Trading operating profit margin for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was 16.7%, a decrease of 20 basis points, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020.

(CHF in millions, except for percentages)	Total Group	Zone AMS	Zone EMENA	Zone AOA	Nespresso	Nestlé Health Science	Other Businesses	Unallocated items
6M-2021 Sales	41,755	16,162	10,214	10,210	3,158	1,914	97	_
6M-2020 Sales	41,152	16,674	10,029	10,062	2,762	1,540	85	_
6M-2021 Underlying TOP	7,251	3,112	1,918	2,282	822	258	7	(1,148)
6M-2020 Underlying TOP	7,156	3,150	1,840	2,282	714	297	<u>(24</u>)	<u>(1,103</u>)

(CHF in millions, except for percentages)	Total Zon Group AM	ne Zone IS EMENA	Zone AOA		Health Science	Other Businesses	Unallocated items
6M-2021 Underlying TOP margin	17.4% 19	.3% 18.8%	22.3%	6 26.0%	13.5%	7.6%	_
6M-2020 Underlying TOP margin	17.4% 18	.9% 18.3%	22.79	6 25.9%	19.3%	(28.6%)	_
6M-2021 TOP	<u>6,987</u> <u>2,95</u>	<u>1,933</u>	<u>2,270</u>	811	256	<u>(75</u>)	<u>(1,166</u>)
6M-2020 TOP	<u>6,970</u> <u>3,12</u>	<u>1,764</u>	<u>2,234</u>	717	295	(25)	<u>(1,144</u>)
6M-2021 TOP margin	<u>16.7</u> %_18	.3% _18.9%	22.29	6 <u>25.7</u> %	<u>13.4</u> %	<u>(76.5</u>)%	
6M-2020 TOP margin	<u>16.9</u> % <u>18</u>	<u>.8</u> % <u>17.6</u> %	22.29	6 <u>26.0</u> %	<u>19.1</u> %	<u>(29.4)</u> %	

Noctlá

Zone AMS

In the first six months of Fiscal 2021, Zone AMS' sales were CHF 16.2 billion, a decrease of CHF 512 million, or 3.1%, compared to the first six months Fiscal 2020. OG reached 7.6% and consisted of 5.3% RIG and 2.3% Pricing. Divestitures reduced sales by 4.3%, as the divestments of the Nestlé Waters North America brands and U.S. ice cream business more than offset the acquisitions of *Freshly* and *Essentia* Water. Foreign exchange had a negative impact of 6.3, reflecting broad-based currency depreciations against the Swiss franc.

North America posted mid single-digit growth. The largest growth contributor was *Purina* PetCare, with sustained momentum in e-commerce. Its science-based and premium brands *Purina Pro Plan*, *Purina ONE* and *Fancy Feast* all grew at a double-digit rate. Beverages, including Starbucks at-home products, *Coffee mate* and *Nescafé*, saw high single-digit growth. Frozen and chilled food recorded mid single-digit growth. Strong sales developments for *Stouffer's*, *Lean Cuisine* and *Freshly* were partially offset by a sales decrease in pizza. Home-baking products, including *Toll House* and *Carnation*, saw a sales decline following exceptionally high demand in 2020. Sales in ice cream and confectionery in Canada grew at a double-digit rate, driven by *Häagen-Dazs* and *KitKat*. Water posted positive growth, with strong demand for international premium brands *S.Pellegrino* and *Perrier*, as well as *Essentia*. Nestlé Professional returned to positive growth.

Latin America reached double-digit growth, with strong contributions from most geographies and product categories. Brazil posted double-digit growth, reflecting strong demand for *KitKat*, *Nescafé* and the newly launched *Ninho Forti+*. Sales in Mexico grew at a double-digit rate, led by coffee and confectionery. Chile also reported double-digit growth, supported by ice cream and confectionery. By product category, confectionery, *Purina* PetCare and coffee all grew at a strong double-digit rate. Growth in dairy moderated to a high single-digit rate, following exceptionally strong demand in 2020, particularly for home cooking and baking products. Infant Nutrition saw mid single-digit growth, supported by robust demand for new premium and functional products. Nestlé Professional recorded strong double-digit growth, with sales almost recovering to 2019 levels.

In the first six months of Fiscal 2021, Zone AMS' Underlying Trading operating profit was CHF 3.1 billion, a decrease of CHF 38 million, or 1.2%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. Zone AMS' Underlying Trading operating profit margin for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was 19.3%, an increase of 40 basis points, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. Operating leverage, structural cost reductions and product mix more than offset input cost inflation and increased consumer-facing marketing expenses.

In the first six months of Fiscal 2021, Zone AMS' Trading operating profit was CHF 3.0 billion, a decrease of CHF 171 million, or 5.5%, compared to the first six months Fiscal 2020. Zone AMS' Trading operating profit margin for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was 18.3%, a decrease of 50 basis points, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. The increase resulted from improved underlying trading operating profit margin.

Zone EMENA

In the first six months of Fiscal 2021, Zone EMENA's sales were CHF 10.2 billion, an increase of CHF 185 million, or 1.8%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. OG was 7.3%, with strong RIG of 6.7%, supported by volume and mix. Pricing turned positive, contributing 0.6%. Divestitures reduced sales by 4.1% and foreign exchange negatively impacted sales by 1.4%.

Zone EMENA reported high single-digit organic growth, supported by successful innovation and continued strong momentum in e-commerce. Each region posted positive growth, with strong sales developments in Russia,

Turkey, the United Kingdom and Italy. The Zone continued to see broad-based market share gains, particularly for pet food, coffee, plant-based food products and water.

By product category, coffee and *Purina* PetCare posted double-digit growth. Coffee was supported by strong momentum for *Nescafé* and *Starbucks* at-home products. *Purina* PetCare reported continued strong growth for premium brands *Felix*, *Purina Pro Plan* and *Purina ONE*, as well as veterinary products. *Tails.com* and *Lily's Kitchen* also saw strong momentum, based on increased consumer adoption. Growth in Nestlé Professional and water turned positive, with strong sales developments in the second quarter as movement restrictions eased. *Perrier Energize*, a low-calorie natural energy beverage, was successfully launched in France. Sales in confectionery reached a mid single-digit rate, based on improved demand for impulse and gifting products. Building on Nestlé's expertise in chocolate innovation and non-dairy alternatives, a vegan *KitKat* was launched across several European markets in June. Culinary saw low single-digit growth. Strong demand for *Garden Gourmet* and *Mindful Chef* was partially offset by slightly negative growth in Maggi following elevated demand in 2020. Infant Nutrition posted a sales decrease due to lower birth rates in the context of the pandemic, but gained market share.

In the first six months of Fiscal 2021, Zone EMENA's Underlying Trading operating profit was CHF 1.9 billion, an increase of CHF 78 million, or 4.2%, compared to the first six months Fiscal 2020. Zone EMENA's Underlying Trading operating profit margin for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was 18.8%, an increase of 50 basis points, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020, as operating leverage, structural cost reductions and product mix more than offset increased consumer-facing marketing expenses and commodity inflation.

In the first six months of Fiscal 2021, Zone EMENA's Trading operating profit was CHF 1.9 billion, an increase of CHF 169 million, or 9.6%, compared to the first six months Fiscal 2020. Zone EMENA's Trading operating profit margin for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was 18.9%, an increase of 130 basis points, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. The increase resulted from improved underlying trading operating profit margin and lower restructuring costs.

Zone AOA

In the first six months of Fiscal 2021, Zone AOA's sales were CHF 10.2 billion, an increase of CHF 148 million, or 1.5%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. OG was 6.8%, with RIG of 6.3% and Pricing of 0.5%. Divestitures and acquisitions had a negative impact of 3.7%, and foreign exchange reduced sales by 1.7%.

Zone AOA reported high single-digit organic growth, showing resilience in a difficult environment. Most categories gained market share, particularly pet food, coffee, confectionery and culinary. China recorded double-digit growth, helped by a recovery in out-of-home channels and the timing of Chinese New Year. The largest growth contributor was Nestlé Professional, with sales exceeding 2019 levels. Coffee, culinary, dairy and *Purina* PetCare all grew at strong double-digit rates. Infant Nutrition posted a sales decrease, with market shares declining but slowly stabilizing.

South-East Asia saw slightly negative growth in a difficult economic environment. High single-digit growth in Malaysia and Vietnam was offset by a sales decrease in the Philippines due to a high base of comparison in 2020. South Asia reported double-digit growth, with continued strong momentum in e-commerce. Growth was broad-based across most categories, led by *Maggi, KitKat* and *Nescafé*. Letter to our shareholders Sub-Saharan Africa recorded double-digit growth, based on strong sales developments for *Maggi, Milo* and *Nescafé*, along with *Golden Morn* in Nigeria. Japan posted high single-digit growth, led by *Nescafé* and *Purina* PetCare. Sales in South Korea grew at a strong double-digit rate, driven by coffee. Oceania reported slightly positive growth, with strong demand for *KitKat* and *Purina* PetCare.

By product category, the key growth drivers were culinary, coffee and Nestlé Professional. Sales in confectionery and ice cream grew at a double-digit rate, with particularly strong momentum in Malaysia. Dairy saw mid single-digit growth, led by strong demand for fortified milks. Infant Nutrition posted negative growth and continued to gain market share in South Asia and Africa.

In the first six months of Fiscal 2021, Zone AOA's Underlying Trading operating profit was CHF 2.3 billion, unchanged compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. Zone AOA's Underlying Trading operating profit margin for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was 22.3%, a decrease of 40 basis points, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020, as commodity inflation and product mix more than offset operating leverage and structural cost reductions.

In the first six months of Fiscal 2021, Zone AOA's Trading operating profit was CHF 2.3 billion, an increase of CHF 36 million, or 1.6%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. Zone AOA's Trading operating profit margin for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was 22.2%, unchanged when compared with the first six months of Fiscal 2020.

Nespresso

In the first six months of Fiscal 2021, Nespresso's sales were CHF 3.2 billion, an increase of CHF 396 million, or 14.3%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. OG was 14.6%, with RIG of 13.8% and Pricing of 0.8%. Foreign exchange reduced sales by 0.1%.

Nespresso saw double-digit organic growth, reflecting continued expansion of the *Vertuo* system and robust demand for the Original system. Growth was fueled by new consumer adoption, a return to positive growth in boutiques and out-of-home channels, as well as innovation. New products included *Kahawa ya Congo*, the first organic coffee in the Reviving Origins range, and the roll-out of *Momento*, a versatile touchless machine that creates specialty coffees with fresh milk for out-of-home channels.

By geography, the Americas, EMENA and AOA all posted double-digit growth. Overall Nespresso gained market share, with contributions from most markets.

In the first six months of Fiscal 2021, Nespresso's Underlying Trading operating profit was CHF 822 million, an increase of CHF 108 million, or 15.1%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. Nespresso's Underlying Trading operating profit margin for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was 26.0%, an increase of 10 basis points, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. The underlying trading operating profit margin of Nespresso increased by 10 basis points. Operating leverage and structural cost reductions more than offset increased consumer-facing marketing expenses.

In the first six months of Fiscal 2021, Nespresso's Trading operating profit was CHF 811 million, an increase of CHF 94 million, or 13.1%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. Nespresso's Trading operating profit margin for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was 25.7%, a decrease of 30 basis points compared with the first six months of Fiscal 2020.

Nestlé Health Science

In the first six months of Fiscal 2021, Nestlé Health Science's sales were CHF 1.9 billion, an increase of CHF 374 million, or 24.3%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. OG was 13.6%, with RIG of 13.6% and Pricing of 0.0%. Divestitures and acquisitions increased sales by 15.1%, and foreign exchange reduced sales by 4.4%.

Nestlé Health Science posted double-digit organic growth, with a high base of comparison in 2020. Growth was driven by sustained momentum in e-commerce, new product launches and geographic expansion.

Consumer Care recorded double-digit growth. Vitamins, minerals and supplements that support health and the immune system continued to see strong demand. *Vital Proteins* and *Persona* more than doubled their sales. *Garden of Life* saw continued strength, particularly in e-commerce. Healthy aging products grew at a double-digit rate, supported by *Boost* in North America, *Nutren* in emerging markets and *Meritene* in Europe. Medical Nutrition reported mid single digit growth, with robust demand for *Compleat*, an adult medical care product, and *Althéra*, *Alfaré* and *Alfamino* pediatric care products. By geography, the Americas, EMENA and AOA all posted double-digit growth.

In the first six months of Fiscal 2021, Nestlé Health Science's Underlying Trading operating profit was CHF 258 million, a decrease of CHF 39 million, or 13.1%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. Nespresso's Underlying Trading operating profit margin for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was 13.5%, a decrease of 580 basis points, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. The underlying trading operating profit margin of Nestlé Health Science decreased by 580 basis points. As expected, investments in Aimmune and

consumer-facing marketing expenses more than offset operating leverage. Aimmune's margin dilution reflects initial commercial investments behind *Palforzia*. The roll-out of this peanut allergy treatment has been impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic, but it is expected to accelerate as visits to allergists resume and schools reopen. Increased consumer-facing marketing expenses included a highly successful celebrity campaign for Vital Proteins.

In the first six months of Fiscal 2021, Nestlé Health Science's Trading operating profit was CHF 256 million, a decrease of CHF 39 million, or 13.2%, compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020. Nestlé Health Science's Trading operating profit margin for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was 13.4%, a decrease of 570 basis points when compared with the first six months of Fiscal 2020.

Products

The following table presents the revenue and results of the Group's products for the first six months of Fiscal 2021 as compared to the first six months of Fiscal 2020:

(CHF in millions)	Total Group	Powdered & liquid beverages		Milk products & ice cream	Nutrition & Health Science	Prepared dishes & cooking aids	Confectionery	PetCare	Unallocated items
6M-2021 Sales			2.291	5.205	6.060	5.919	3,229	7,403	
6M-2020 Sales	,	,	3,229	5,392	6,010	5,827	2,973	6,981	
Real internal growth	6.89	6 10.3%	2.0%	4.8%	(0.1)%	7.1%	9.1%	9.5%	_
Pricing	1.39	6 0.7%	1.6%	3.5%	1.1%	0.9%	1.9%	0.8%	_
Organic Growth	8.19	% <u>11.0</u> %	3.69	6 <u>8.2</u> %	1.0%	<u>8.0</u> %	<u>11.0</u> %	10.3%	·
6M-2021 Underlying TOP	7,251	2,905	204	1,309	1,079	962	372	1,568	(1,148)
6M-2020 Underlying TOP	7,156	2,467	272	1,231	1,401	1,071	280	1,537	(1,103)
6M-2021 Underlying TOP margin	<u>17.4</u> 9	% <u>24.9</u> %	8.9 %	% <u>25.2</u> %	17.8%	16.3%	11.5%	21.2%	<u> </u>
6M-2020 Underlying TOP margin	17.49	% 23.0%	8.49	6 22.8%	23.3%	18.4%	9.4%	22.0%	· —

Fiscal 2020 Compared to Fiscal 2019

Reportable Operating Segments

The following table presents the revenue and results of the Group's reportable operating segments for Fiscal 2020 as compared to Fiscal 2019. The application of new accounting standards and changes in presentation and in accounting policies may impact an investor's ability to compare our financial statements year-over-year and period-over-period. Specifically, the Group results for Fiscal 2019 presented below have been restated following the decision to integrate the Nestlé Waters business into the Group's three geographical Zones, effective January 1, 2020. However, Nespresso and Nestlé Health Science Fiscal 2020 and Fiscal 2019 results are not restated in the results presented below (both are combined and presented in Other Businesses in the results presented below) (excluding certain 2020 segment results included in the Guarantor 2020 Restatements, which is incorporated by reference into this Offering Memorandum), even though both will be reported as stand-alone operating segments from 2021 onwards. For more information on the ability of investors to compare financial results year-over-year, see above "Items Affecting Comparability of Financial Statements" and "—Changes in presentation and Changes in accounting standards" below.

(CHF in millions, except for percentages)	Total Group	Zone AMS	Zone EMENA	Zone AOA	Other Businesses	Unallocated items
2020 Sales	84,343	34,010	20,226	20,730	9, 377	
2019 Sales ⁽¹⁾	92,568	37,828	21,464	22,119	11,157	_
Real internal growth	3.2%	4.1%	3.3%	0.0%	7.3%	_
Pricing	0.4%	0.7%	(0.4)%	0.5%	0.6%	_
Organic Growth	3.6%	4.8%	2.9%	0.5%	7.9%	_
Net M&A	(4.6)%	(5.0)%	(2.1)%	(0.1)%	(17.6)%	_

(CHF in millions, except for percentages)	Total Group	Zone AMS	Zone EMENA	Zone AOA	Other Businesses	Unallocated items
Foreign Exchange	(7.9)%	(9.9)%	(6.6)%	(6.7)%	(6.3)%	_
Reported sales growth	(8.9)%	(10.1)%	(5.8)%	(6.3)%	(16.0)%	_
2020 Underlying TOP	14,903	6,975	3,766	4,599	1,841	(2,278)
2019 Underlying TOP ⁽¹⁾	16,260	7,608	3,878	4,977	2,089	(2,292)

⁽¹⁾ Restated following the decision to integrate the Nestlé Waters businesses into the Group's three geographical Zones, effective January 1, 2020. See "—Items Affecting Comparability of Financial Statements—Reorganization of Nestlé Waters business" for further information

Total Underlying Trading operating profit for Fiscal 2020 was CHF 14.9 billion, a decrease of CHF 1.4 billion, or 8.3%, compared to Fiscal 2019. Underlying Trading operating profit margin for Fiscal 2020 was 17.7%, an increase of 10 basis points, compared to Fiscal 2019. Margin expansion was supported by structural cost reductions, portfolio management and slightly lower consumer-facing marketing expenses which more than offset commodity inflation and COVID-19-related costs. In the second half of the year, consumer-facing marketing expenses returned to a normalized level and increased versus the same period of 2019. Total Trading operating profit for Fiscal 2020 was CHF 14.2 billion, an increase of CHF 559 million, or 4.1%, compared to Fiscal 2019. The increase in Trading operating profit was primarily due to a decrease in restructuring expenses and net other trading items by CHF 1,916 million to CHF 670 million, reflecting lower asset impairments and COVID-19-related delays to restructuring programs.

(CHF in millions, except for percentages)	Total Group	Zone AMS	Zone EMENA	Zone AOA	Other Businesses	Unallocated items
2020 Sales	84,343	34,010	20,226	20,730	9,377	_
2019 Sales ⁽¹⁾	92,568	37,828	21,464	22,119	11,157	
2020 Underlying TOP	14,903	6,975	3,766	4,599	1,841	(2,278)
2019 Underlying TOP ⁽¹⁾	16,260	7,608	3,878	4,977	2,089	(2,292)
2020 Underlying TOP margin	17.7%	20.5%	18.6%	22.2%	19.6%	_
2019 Underlying TOP margin ⁽¹⁾	17.6%	20.1%	18.1%	22.5%	18.7%	
2020 TOP	14,233	6,724	3,575	4,466	1,796	(2,328)
2019 $TOP^{(1)}$	13,674	6,646	3,662	3,724	2,026	(2,384)
2020 TOP margin	16.9%	19.8%	17.7%	21.5%	19.2%	
2019 TOP margin ⁽¹⁾	14.8%	17.6%	17.1%	16.8%	18.2%	_

⁽¹⁾ Restated following the decision to integrate the Nestlé Waters businesses into the Group's three geographical Zones, effective January 1, 2020. See "—Items Affecting Comparability of Financial Statements—Reorganization of Nestlé Waters business" for further information.

Zone AMS

In Fiscal 2020, Zone AMS' sales were CHF 34.0 billion, a decrease of CHF 3.8 billion, or 10.1%, compared to Fiscal 2019. In Fiscal 2020, OG was 4.8%, RIG was 4.1% and Pricing was 0.7%. In Fiscal 2020, divestitures reduced sales by 5.0%, largely related to the divestment of the U.S. ice cream business. Foreign exchange had a negative impact of 9.9% reflecting broad-based currency depreciations against the Swiss franc.

In Fiscal 2020, Zone AMS' Underlying Trading operating profit was CHF 7.0 billion, a decrease of CHF 633 million, or 8.3%, compared to Fiscal 2019. The Zone's Underlying Trading operating profit margin improved by 40 basis points to 20.5%. Operating leverage, portfolio management and structural cost reductions more than offset commodity inflation and COVID-19-related costs.

In Fiscal 2020, Zone AMS' Trading operating profit was CHF 6.7 billion, an increase of CHF 78 million, or 1.2%, compared to Fiscal 2019. The Zone's Trading operating profit margin increased by 220 basis points to 19.8%.

Zone EMENA

In Fiscal 2020, Zone EMENA's sales were CHF 20.2 billion, a decrease of CHF 1.2 million, or 5.8%, compared to Fiscal 2019. In Fiscal 2020, OG was 2.9%, with strong RIG of 3.3%, supported by favorable mix. Pricing decreased by 0.4%. Divestitures reduced sales by 2.1%, largely related to the divestment of a 60% stake in the Herta charcuterie business. Foreign exchange negatively impacted sales by 6.6%.

In Fiscal 2020, Zone EMENA's Underlying Trading operating profit was CHF 3.8 billion, a decrease of CHF 112 million, or 2.9%, compared to Fiscal 2019. The Zone's Underlying Trading operating profit margin increased by 55 basis points to 18.6%. Lower consumer-facing marketing expenses, structural cost reductions and portfolio management outweighed COVID-19-related costs.

In Fiscal 2020, Zone EMENA's Trading operating profit was CHF 3.6 billion, a decrease of CHF 87 million, or 2.4%, compared to Fiscal 2019. The Zone's Trading operating profit margin increased by 60 basis points to 17.7%.

Zone AOA

In Fiscal 2020, Zone AOA's sales were CHF 20.7 billion, a decrease of CHF 1.4 billion, or 6.3%, compared to Fiscal 2019. In Fiscal 2020, OG was 0.5%, with RIG of 0.0% and Pricing of 0.5%. A sales decline in China was more than offset by mid single-digit organic growth in the other regions. In Fiscal 2020, divestitures had a negative impact of 0.1% and foreign exchange reduced sales by 6.7%.

In Fiscal 2020, Zone AOA's Underlying Trading operating profit was CHF 4.6 billion, a decrease of CHF 378 million, or 7.6%, compared to Fiscal 2019. The Zone's Underlying Trading operating profit margin decreased by 30 basis points to 22.2%. Commodity inflation and COVID-19-related costs outweighed lower consumer-facing marketing expenses.

In Fiscal 2020, Zone AOA's Trading operating profit was CHF 4.5 billion, an increase of CHF 742 million, or 19.9%, compared to Fiscal 2019. In Fiscal 2020, the Zone's Trading operating profit margin increased by 470 basis points from Fiscal 2019 to 21.5%.

Other Businesses

In Fiscal 2020, Other Businesses' sales were CHF 9.4 billion, a decrease of CHF 1.8 billion, or 16.0%, compared to Fiscal 2019. In Fiscal 2020, OG of 7.9% was supported by strong RIG of 7.3% and positive Pricing of 0.6%. Divestitures reduced sales by 17.6%, due to the divestment of Nestlé Skin Health. Foreign exchange had a negative impact of 6.3%. Reported sales in Other Businesses decreased by 16.0% to CHF 9.4 billion.

In Fiscal 2020, Other Businesses' Underlying Trading operating profit was CHF 1.8 billion, a decrease of CHF 248 million, or 11.9%, compared to Fiscal 2019. The Underlying Trading operating profit margin of Other Businesses in Fiscal 2020 increased by 90 basis points to 19.6%.

In Fiscal 2020, Other Businesses' Trading operating profit was CHF 1.8 billion, a decrease of CHF 230 million, or 11.4%, compared to Fiscal 2019. The Trading operating profit margin of Other Businesses increased by 100 basis points to 19.2%.

Products

The following table presents the revenue and results of the Group's products for Fiscal 2020 as compared to Fiscal 2019:

				Milk		Prepared			
		Powdered	1	products	Nutrition	dishes &			
	Total	& liquid		& ice	& Health	cooking			Unallocated
(CHF in millions)	Group	beverages	Water	cream	Science	aids	Confectionery	PetCare	items
2020 Sales	84,343	22,256	6,421	11,007	12,160	11,523	6,975	14,001	_
2019 Sales	92,568	23,221	7,391	13,268	14,990	12,188	7,888	13,622	_
Real internal growth	3.2%	2.8%	(5.5)%	6 5.6%	1.2%	4.7%	(1.1)%	9.7%	· —
Pricing	0.4%	0.4%	(1.5)%	6 2.3%	0.5%	0.0%	(0.4)%	0.5%	
Organic Growth	3.6%	3.2%	(7.0)%	6 7.9%	1.7%	4.7%	(1.5)%	10.2%	
2020 Underlying TOP	14,903	5,008	639	2,652	2,640	2,171	990	3,081	(2,278)
2019 Underlying TOP ⁽¹⁾	16,260	5,197	914	2,706	3,314	2,170	1,332	2,919	(2,292)
2020 Underlying TOP									
margin	17.7%	22.5%	10.0%	24.1%	21.7%	18.8%	14.2%	22.0%	
2019 Underlying TOP									
margin ⁽¹⁾	17.6%	6 22.4%	12.4%	20.4%	6 22.1%	17.8%	16.9%	21.4%	<u> </u>

⁽¹⁾ Restated following the decision to integrate the Nestlé Waters businesses into the Group's three geographical Zones, effective January 1, 2020. See "—Items Affecting Comparability of Financial Statements—Reorganization of Nestlé Waters business" for further information.

Reportable Operating Segments

The following table presents the revenue and results of the Group's reportable operating segments for Fiscal 2019 as compared to Fiscal 2018. For purposes of comparing Fiscal 2019 against Fiscal 2018, the figures below for Fiscal 2019 and Fiscal 2018 have not been restated to reflect the decision to integrate the Nestlé Waters business into the Group's three geographical Zones, effective January 1, 2020, or that Nespresso and Nestlé Health Sciences results are reported as stand-alone operating segments from 2021 onwards (both are combined and presented in Other Businesses below), and are based on originally published figures from Fiscal 2019, and therefore may not be directly comparable to the restated figures for Fiscal 2019 included elsewhere or incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum. For more information on the investor's ability to compare financial results year-over-year, see above "Items Affecting Comparability of Financial Statements" and "—Changes in presentation and Changes in accounting standards".

(CHF in millions, except for percentages)	Total Group	Zone AMS	Zone EMENA	Zone AOA	Nestlé <u>Waters</u>	Other Businesses	Unallocated items
2019 Sales	92,568	33,154	18,834	21,602	7,821	11,157	_
2018 Sales	91,439	30,975	18,932	21,331	7,878	12,323	_
Real internal growth	2.9%	2.6%	4.2%	2.5%	(1.9)%	5.8%	_
Pricing	0.6%	1.3%	$(1.5)^{\circ}$	% <u>0.7</u> %	2.1%	0.6%	
Organic Growth	3.5%	3.9%	2.7%	3.2%	0.2%	6.4%	_
Net M&A	(0.8)%	3.5%	$(0.2)^{\circ}$	% (0.1)%	6 (0.1)%	(14.1)%	_
Foreign Exchange	(1.5)%	(0.4)%	% (3.0)	% <u>(1.8</u>)%	6 (0.9)%	(1.7)%	
Reported sales growth	1.2%	7.0%	(0.5)	<u></u>	(0.8)%	6 - (9.4)%	<u> </u>
2019 Underlying TOP	16,260	6,998	3,567	4,908	922	2,089	(2,224)
2018 Underlying TOP	15,521	6,496	3,545	4,834	865	2,036	(2,255)

Total Underlying Trading operating profit for Fiscal 2019 was CHF 16.3 billion, an increase of CHF 739 million, or 4.8%, compared to Fiscal 2018. Underlying Trading operating profit margin for Fiscal 2019 was 17.6%, an increase of 60 basis points, compared to Fiscal 2018. Margin expansion was supported by structural cost reductions, portfolio management, pricing and improved mix, which more than offset input cost inflation. Consumer-facing marketing expenses increased by 3.4% in constant currency. Total Trading operating profit for Fiscal 2019 was CHF 13.7 billion, a decrease of CHF 115 million, or 0.8%, compared to the Fiscal 2018. The decrease in Trading operating profit was primarily due to an increase in restructuring expenses and net other trading items by CHF 854 million to CHF 2.6 billion in Fiscal 2019, largely reflecting increased impairments of assets related to the Yinlu business. Trading operating profit margin for Fiscal 2019 was 14.8%, a decrease of 30 basis points, compared to Fiscal 2018.

(CHF in millions, except for percentages)	Total Group	Zone AMS	Zone EMENA	Zone AOA	Nestlé Waters	Other Businesses	Unallocated items
2019 Sales	92,568	33,154	18,834	21,602	7,821	11,157	_
2018 Sales	91,439	30,975	18,932	21,331	7,878	12,323	_
2019 Underlying TOP	16,260	6,998	3,567	4,908	922	2,089	(2,224)
2018 Underlying TOP	15,521	6,496	3,545	4,834	865	2,036	(2,255)
2019 Underlying TOP margin	<u>17.6</u> %	<u>21.1</u> %	6 <u>18.9</u> %	6 <u>22.7</u> %	<u>11.8</u> %	<u> 18.7</u> %	
2018 Underlying TOP margin	17.0%	21.0%	18.7%	6 22.7%	11.0%	16.5%	_
2019 TOP	13,674	6,159	3,394	3,658	_740	2,026	(2,303)
2018 TOP	13,789	6,053	3,206	4,482	683	1,794	(2,429)
2019 TOP margin	14.8%	6_18.6 %	6_18.0 %	6_16.9%	9.5%	<u> 18.2</u> %	
2018 TOP margin	<u>15.1</u> %	6 <u>19.5</u> %	6_16.9%	6 <u>21.0</u> %	8.7 %	14.6%	

Zone AMS

In Fiscal 2019, Zone AMS' sales were CHF 33.2 billion, an increase of CHF 2.2 billion, or 7.0%, compared to Fiscal 2018. In Fiscal 2019, OG was 3.9%, RIG was 2.6% and Pricing was 1.3% due to positive contributions

from both North and Latin America. In Fiscal 2019, Net acquisitions increased sales by 3.5%, largely related to the acquisition of the Starbucks license. Foreign exchange had a negative impact of 0.4%.

In Fiscal 2019, Zone AMS' Underlying Trading operating profit was CHF 7.0 billion, an increase of CHF 502 million, or 7.7%, compared to Fiscal 2018. The Zone's Underlying Trading operating profit margin improved by 10 basis points to 21.1%. Pricing and structural cost reductions more than offset cost increases from commodity inflation and one-off Direct-Store-Delivery transition costs. Marketing and commercial investments increased to support innovation and brand building.

In Fiscal 2019, Zone AMS' Trading operating profit was CHF 6.2 billion, an increase of CHF 106 million, or 1.8%, compared to Fiscal 2018. The Zone's Trading operating profit margin decreased by 90 basis points to 18.6%.

Zone EMENA

In Fiscal 2019, Zone EMENA's sales were CHF 18.8 billion, a decrease of CHF 98 million, or 0.5%, compared to Fiscal 2018. In Fiscal 2019, OG was 2.7%, with strong RIG of 4.2%, supported by both volume and mix. RIG more than offset negative Pricing of 1.5%, mainly related to coffee prices. Net acquisitions reduced sales by 0.2%. Foreign exchange negatively impacted sales by 3.0%.

In Fiscal 2019, Zone EMENA's Underlying Trading operating profit was CHF 3.6 billion, an increase of CHF 22 million, or 0.6%, compared to Fiscal 2018. The Zone's Underlying Trading operating profit margin increased by 20 basis points to 18.9%. This improvement in Underlying Trading operating profit margin was supported by structural cost reductions, operational efficiencies and product mix. Marketing and commercial investments increased to support innovation and brand building.

In Fiscal 2019, Zone EMENA's Trading operating profit was CHF 3.4 billion, an increase of CHF 188 million, or 5.9%, compared to Fiscal 2018. The Zone's Trading operating profit margin increased by 110 basis points to 18.0%.

Zone AOA

In Fiscal 2019, Zone AOA's sales were CHF 21.6 billion, an increase of CHF 271 million, or 1.3%, compared to Fiscal 2018. In Fiscal 2019, OG was 3.2%, with RIG of 2.5% and Pricing of 0.7%. Growth was solid in spite of a slower momentum in China and negative sales development in Pakistan due to challenging trading conditions. In Fiscal 2019, net acquisitions had a minimal negative impact of 0.1% and foreign exchange reduced sales by 1.8%.

In Fiscal 2019, Zone AOA's Underlying Trading operating profit was CHF 4.9 billion, an increase of CHF 74 million, or 1.5%, compared to Fiscal 2018. The Zone's Underlying Trading operating profit margin was unchanged from Fiscal 2018 as structural cost reductions, pricing and favorable mix offset cost increases from commodity inflation. Marketing investments increased to support innovation and brand building.

In Fiscal 2019, Zone AOA's Trading operating profit was CHF 3.7 billion, a decrease of CHF 824 million, or 18.4%, compared to Fiscal 2018. In Fiscal 2019, the Zone's Trading operating profit margin decreased by 410 basis points from Fiscal 2018 to 16.9%.

Nestlé Waters

In Fiscal 2019, Nestlé Waters' sales were CHF 7.8 billion, a decrease of CHF 57 million, or 0.8%, compared to Fiscal 2018. In Fiscal 2019, OG was 0.2%, as Pricing increased by 2.1% and RIG declined by 1.9% compared to Fiscal 2018. Net acquisitions reduced sales by 0.1% and foreign exchange had a negative impact on sales of 0.9%.

In Fiscal 2019, Nestlé Waters' Underlying Trading operating profit was CHF 922 million, an increase of CHF 57 million, or 6.6%, compared to Fiscal 2018. In Fiscal 2019, Nestlé Waters' Underlying Trading operating profit margin improved by 80 basis points to 11.8%, based on structural cost reductions and pricing, which more than offset higher PET packaging costs and higher marketing investments.

In Fiscal 2019, Nestlé Waters' Trading operating profit was CHF 740 million, an increase of CHF 57 million, or 8.3%. In Fiscal 2019, Nestlé Waters' Trading operating profit margin increased by 80 basis points from Fiscal 2018 to 9.5%.

Nestlé Waters is managed and reported as part of the Group's three geographical Zones since January 1, 2020.

Other Businesses

In Fiscal 2019, Other Businesses' sales were CHF 11.2 billion, a decrease of CHF 1.2 billion, or 9.4%, compared to Fiscal 2018. In Fiscal 2019, OG of 6.4% was supported by strong RIG of 5.8% and Pricing of 0.6%. Net acquisitions decreased reported sales by 14.1%, due to the divestment of Nestlé Skin Health. Foreign exchange had a negative impact of 1.7%.

In Fiscal 2019, Other Businesses' Underlying Trading operating profit was CHF 2.1 billion, an increase of CHF 53 million, or 2.6%, compared to Fiscal 2018. The Underlying Trading operating profit margin of Other Businesses in Fiscal 2019 increased by 220 basis points to 18.7%. This was the result of broad based improvements across all businesses.

In Fiscal 2019, Other Businesses' Trading operating profit was CHF 2.0 billion, an increase of CHF 232 million, or 12.9%, compared to Fiscal 2018. The Trading operating profit margin of Other Businesses increased by 360 basis points to 18.2%.

Products

The following table presents the revenue and results of the Group's products for Fiscal 2019 as compared to Fiscal 2018:

(CHF in millions)	Total Group	Powdered & liquid beverages	Water	Milk products & ice cream	Nutrition & Health Science	Prepared dishes & cooking aids	Confectionery	PetCare	Unallocated items
2019 Sales	92,568	23,221	7,391 1	13,268	14,990	12,188	7,888	13,622	_
2018 Sales	91,439	21,620	7,409 1	13,217	16,188	12,065	8,123	12,817	_
Real internal									
growth	2.99	6 2.9%	(1.6)%	6 1.7%	4.2%	2.5%	3.2%	5.3%	
Pricing	0.69	(0.1)%	<u>6 2.3%</u>	1.6%	0.7%	0.0%	(1.3)%	1.7%	
Organic Growth	3.5	<u>2.8</u> %	0.7%	3.3%	6 4.9%	$\frac{6}{2.5}\%$	1.9%	7.0 _%	<u> </u>
2019 Underlying TOP 2018 Underlying TOP		5,197 4,879		2,706 2,506	3,314 3,306	2,170 2,161	1,332 1,391	2,919 2,758	(2,224) (2,255)
2019 Underlying TOP margin								21.4%	
2018 Underlying TOP margin	<u> 17.0</u> 9	% 22.6 %	10.5%	19.0%	<u>20.4</u> %	<u>6 17.9</u> %	<u>17.1</u> %	21.5%	·

Liquidity and Capital Resources

General

The Group's historical liquidity needs have arisen primarily to finance the Group operations (e.g. capital expenditures), business acquisitions and the payment of dividends, as well as the share buy-back programs. The primary sources of liquidity have been our cash flows from our operations, cash received from business disposals and borrowings under our available borrowing facilities.

Cash flow, Capital Expenditure and Net Financial Debt

Operating cash flow ("Operating cash flow") equals cash generated from operations less interest paid and taxes paid, plus dividends and interest from third parties, associates and joint ventures.

Capital expenditure ("Capital expenditure") refers only to the Group's investment in property, plant and equipment.

Free cash flow ("Free cash flow") equals Operating cash flow less capital expenditure, expenditure on intangible assets and other investing activities. This alternative performance measure is useful for Management as it represents the cash-generating capability of the Group to pay dividends, repay providers of capital, or carry out acquisitions, if any. See "Presentation of Financial and Other Data—Use of Non-IFRS Financial Measures" included elsewhere in this Offering Memorandum and the Alternative Performance Measures incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum for further information.

Net financial debt at the end of the period or year, as applicable, ("Net financial debt") represents the net level of financial debt contracted by the Group with external parties at the end of a reporting period (e.g. bonds, commercial papers) after considering cash and investments readily convertible into cash. This alternative performance measure is composed of the current and non-current financial debt, derivatives hedging financial debt and liquid assets less cash and cash equivalent and short-term investments. The Operating cash flow-to-Net financial debt ratio is a useful metric for Management as it highlights the ability of the Group to repay its debt. See "Presentation of Financial and Other Data—Use of Non-IFRS Financial Measures" included elsewhere in this Offering Memorandum and the Alternative Performance Measures incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum for further information.

Reconciliation of Free cash flow and composition of Net financial debt for the First Six Months of Fiscal 2021 Compared to First Six Months of Fiscal 2020

	Six mont June	
(CHF in millions)	2021	2020
	(Unaudited)	
Operating cash flow	4,669	4,185
Capital expenditure	(1,908)	(875)
Expenditure on intangible assets	(119)	(101)
Other investing activities	181	69
Free cash flow	2,823	3,278
Current financial debt	(12,226)	(12,266)
Non-current financial debt	(32,704)	(26,127)
Derivatives	_	(327)
Cash and cash equivalents	4,868	3,467
Short-term investments	1,568	1,812
Net financial debt at end of period	(38,494)	(33,441)

For more information on the ability of investors to compare financial results year-over-year, see "—Items Affecting Comparability of Financial Statements" and "—Changes in presentation and Changes in accounting standards".

First Six Months of Fiscal 2021 Compared to First Six Months of Fiscal 2020

Operating cash flow in the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was CHF 4.7 billion, compared to CHF 4.2 billion in the first six months of Fiscal 2020. The increase in operating cash flow was mainly due a delayed dividend payment from an associate company in 2020.

Capital expenditures in the first six months of Fiscal 2021 were CHF 1.9 million compared to CHF 875 million in the first six months of Fiscal 2020.

Free cash flow in the first six months of Fiscal 2021 was CHF 2.8 billion, compared to CHF 3.3 billion in the first six months of Fiscal 2020 mainly due to a temporary increase in capital expenditure to meet strong volume demand, particularly for *Purina* PetCare and coffee.

Net financial debt increased to CHF 38.5 billion as at June 30, 2021, compared to CHF 31.3 billion as at December 31, 2020.

Reconciliation of Free cash flow and composition of Net financial debt for Fiscal 2020, Fiscal 2019 and Fiscal 2018

	Year ended December 30,		
(CHF in millions)	2020	2019	2018
Operating cash flow	14,377	15,850	15,398
Capital expenditure	(4,076)	(3,695)	(3,869)
Expenditure on intangible assets	(288)	(516)	(601)
Other investing activities	232	295	(163)
Free cash flow	10,245	11,934	10,765
Current financial debt.	(12,019)	(14,032)	(14,694)
Non-current financial debt	(27,928)	(23,132)	(25,700)
Cash and cash equivalents	5,235	7,469	4,500
Short-term investments	3,374	2,794	5,801
Derivatives	19	(237)	(237)
Net financial debt at end of year	(31,319)	(27,138)	(30,330)

Fiscal 2020 Compared to Fiscal 2019

Operating cash flow in Fiscal 2020 was CHF 14.4 billion, compared to CHF 15.9 billion in Fiscal 2019. Cash flows from operations decreased as a result of the appreciation of the Swiss franc against most currencies and the impact of divestitures.

Capital expenditures in Fiscal 2020 were CHF 4.1 billion compared to CHF 3.7 billion Fiscal 2019.

Free cash flow in Fiscal 2020 was CHF 10.2 billion, compared to CHF 11.9 billion in Fiscal 2019. This reduction was mainly due to the appreciation of the Swiss franc against most currencies and the impact of divestitures.

Net financial debt in Fiscal 2020 was CHF 31.3 billion, an increase of CHF 4.2 billion, compared to Fiscal 2019. This increase in Net Financial debt in Fiscal 2020 was mainly due to share buybacks of CHF 6.8 billion in 2020 (as part of the three-year CHF 20 billion share buyback program that began in January 2020) and is in line with the Group's intention to avoid de-leveraging the balance sheet.

Fiscal 2019 Compared to Fiscal 2018

Operating cash flow in Fiscal 2019 was CHF 15.9 billion, compared to CHF 15.4 billion in Fiscal 2018. Cash flows from operations improved as a result of stronger operating performance and improved capital discipline.

Capital expenditures in Fiscal 2019 were CHF 3.7 billion compared to CHF 3.9 billion Fiscal 2018.

Free cash flow in Fiscal 2019 was CHF 11.9 billion, compared to CHF 10.8 billion in Fiscal 2018. This was driven by stronger operating performance and improved capital discipline.

Net financial debt in Fiscal 2019 was CHF 27.1 billion, a decrease of CHF 3.2 billion, compared to Fiscal 2018. The decrease in Net financial debt in Fiscal 2019 was mainly due to strong free cash flow generation and a net cash inflow from acquisitions and divestments, mainly relating to the disposal of Nestlé Skin Health.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements and Aggregate Contractual Obligations

The Group has entered into long-term agreements to in-license or acquire intellectual property or operating rights from some third parties or related parties. If agreed objectives or performance targets are achieved, these agreements may require potential milestone payments and other payments by the Group, which may be capitalized as non-commercialized intangible assets as defined in "*Note 9-Goodwill and Intangible assets*" in the Guarantor 2020 Consolidated Financial Statements incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum. As of December 31, 2020, the Group's committed payments (undiscounted and not risk adjusted) and their estimated timing were:

(CHF in millions)	Potential milestone payments	Total
Within one year	80	80
In the second year	85	85
In the third and fourth year	222	222
Thereafter	_870	_870
Total	1,257	1,257

In addition, at December 31, 2020, the Group was committed to property, plant and equipment expenditure amounting to CHF 2,182 million. As of December 31, 2020, the Group's contractual maturities of financial liabilities and derivatives (including interest), as compared to the Group's 2019 contractual maturities of financial liabilities and derivatives (including interest), were as follows:

(CHF in millions)	In the first year	In the second year	In the third to the fifth year	After the fifth year	Contractual amount	Carrying amount
2020						
Trade and other payables	(18,518)	(611)	(437)	(30)	(19,596)	(19,596)
Commercial paper ^(a)	(4,995)	_	_	_	(4,995)	(4,992)
Bonds ^(a)	(4,131)	(2,960)	(9,318)	(17,583)	(33,992)	(29,150)
Lease liabilities	(615)	(554)	(935)	(1,082)	(3,186)	(2,779)
Other financial debt	(2,886)	(49)	(157)	(13)	(3,105)	(3,026)
Total financial debt	(12,627)	(3,563)	(10,410)	(18,678)	(45,278)	(39,947)
Financial liabilities (excluding						
derivatives)	<u>(31,145</u>)	<u>(4,174</u>)	<u>(10,847</u>)	<u>(18,708</u>)	<u>(64,874</u>)	<u>(59,543</u>)
Non-currency derivative assets	138	14	12	_	164	164
Non-currency derivative liabilities	(12)	_		_	(12)	(12)
Gross amount receivable from currency						
derivatives	18,565	10	951	709	20,235	20,288
Gross amount payable from currency						
derivatives	<u>(18,709</u>)	(44)	<u>(986</u>)	(697)	(20,436)	(20,384)
Net derivatives	<u>(18)</u>	<u>(20)</u>	(23)	12	<u>(49</u>)	56
of which derivatives under cash flow						
hedges ^(b)	29	1			30	30
2019						
Trade and other payables	(18,803)	(154)	(248)	(32)	(19,237)	<u>(19,232</u>)
Commercial paper ^(a)	(8,072)	_	_	_	(8,072)	(8,053)
Bonds ^(a)	(2,726)	(4,336)	(7,342)	(13,223)	(27,627)	(22,505)
Lease liabilities	(709)	(610)	(1,101)	(1,376)	(3,796)	(3,375)
Other financial debt	(3,167)	(101)	(30)	(13)	(3,311)	(3,231)
Total financial debt	(14,674)	(5,047)	(8,473)	(14,612)	(42,806)	(37,164)
Financial liabilities (excluding						
derivatives)	(33,477)	<u>(5,201</u>)	(8,721)	<u>(14,644</u>)	<u>(62,043</u>)	<u>(56,396</u>)

(CHF in millions)	In the first year	In the second year	In the third to the fifth year	After the fifth year	Contractual amount	Carrying amount
Non-currency derivative assets	145	10	14	_	169	169
Non-currency derivative liabilities	(37)	(5)	_	_	(42)	(42)
Gross amount receivable from currency derivatives	14,830	653	30	1,642	17,155	17,127
derivatives	(15,118)	(701)	(147)	(1,755)	(17,721)	(17,420)
Net derivatives	(180)	(43)	<u>(103</u>)	(113)	(439)	(166)
of which derivatives under cash flow hedges ^(b)	58	(5)	_	_	53	53

⁽a) Commercial paper of CHF 3639 million (2019: CHF 7102 million) and bonds of CHF 671 million (2019: CHF 1011 million) have maturities of less than three months.

Market Risks

In the ordinary course of business, the Group is exposed to risk from movements in foreign currency exchange rates, interest rates and market prices that affect its assets, liabilities and future transactions. For more information on foreign currency risk, interest rate risk, commodity price risk and equity price risk, please see "Note 12.2c.—Market Risk" in the Guarantor 2020 Consolidated Financial Statements incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum and "Risk Factors" included elsewhere in this Offering Memorandum.

Foreign currency risk

The Group is exposed to foreign currency risk from transactions and translation.

Transactional exposures arise from transactions in foreign currency. They are managed within a prudent and systematic hedging policy in accordance with the Group's specific business needs through the use of currency forwards, futures, swaps and options. Exchange differences recorded in our consolidated income statements represented a loss of CHF 126 million in Fiscal 2020 as compared to a loss of CHF 81 million in Fiscal 2019, and a loss of CHF 54 million in Fiscal 2018. They are allocated to the appropriate headings of expenses by function.

Translation exposure arises from the consolidation of the financial statements of foreign operations in Swiss francs, which is, in principle, not hedged.

Value at risk ("VaR") based on historic data for a 250-day period and confidence level of 95% results in a potential one-day loss for currency risk of less than CHF 15 million in Fiscal 2020 and 2019 and in a potential one-day loss for currency risk of less than CHF 10 million in Fiscal 2018. The Group cannot predict future movements in exchange rates, therefore the aforementioned VaR number neither represents actual losses nor considers the effects of favorable movements in underlying variables. Accordingly, the VaR number may only be considered indicative of future movements to the extent the historic market patterns repeat in the future.

Interest rate risk

The Group is exposed primarily to fluctuation in USD and EUR interest rates. Interest rate risk on financial debt is managed based on duration and interest management targets set by the Asset and Liability Management Committee through the use of fixed rate debt and interest rate swaps. Taking into account the impact of interest derivatives, the proportion of financial debt subject to fixed interest rates for a period longer than one year represents 67% in Fiscal 2020, 60% in Fiscal 2019 and 62% in Fiscal 2018.

Based on the structure of Net financial debt as of December 31, 2020, an increase of interest rates of 100 basis points would cause an additional expense in net financing cost of Net financial debt of CHF 20 million (2019: CHF 44 million; 2018: CHF 42 million).

⁽b) The periods when the cash flow hedges affect the income statement do not differ significantly from the maturities disclosed above.

Price risk: Commodity price risk

Commodity price risk arises from transactions on the world commodity markets to secure the supplies of green coffee, cocoa beans, cereals and grains and other commodities necessary for the manufacture of some of the Group's products.

The Group's objective is to minimize the impact of commodity price fluctuations and this exposure is hedged in accordance with the Group's policy on commodity price risk management. The Group's Global Procurement Organization is responsible for managing commodity price risk based on internal directives and centrally determined limits, generally using exchange-traded commodity derivatives. The commodity price risk exposure of future purchases is managed using a combination of derivatives (mainly futures and options) and executory contracts. This activity is monitored by an independent Middle Office. Given the short product business cycle of the Group, the majority of the anticipated future raw material transactions outstanding at the balance sheet date are expected to occur in the next year.

Price risk: Equity price risk

The Group is exposed to equity price risk on investments. To manage the price risk arising from these investments, the Group diversifies its portfolios in accordance with the guidelines set by the Board of Directors.

Key accounting judgments, estimates and assumptions

The Group's financial statements comply with IFRS issued by the IASB and with Swiss law. They have been prepared on a historical cost basis, unless stated otherwise. All significant consolidated companies, joint arrangements and associates have a December 31 accounting year-end.

The preparation of these financial statements requires Management to exercise judgment and to make estimates and assumptions that affect the application of policies, reported amounts of revenues, expenses, assets and liabilities and disclosures. These estimates and associated assumptions are based on historical experience and various other factors that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances. Actual results may differ from these estimates. The estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Those areas that involved a higher degree of judgment or uncertainty are explained further below and in the Group's audited consolidated financial statements and unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements and the related notes and other financial information incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum, including assessment of control and estimating the fair value of net assets acquired in business combinations, classification and measurement of assets held for sale, recognition and estimation of revenue, presentation of additional line items and sub-totals in the income statement, identification of a lease and lease terms, identification of cash generating units ("CGU") and estimation of recoverable amount for impairment tests, assessment of useful lives of intangible assets, including assessment as finite or indefinite, measurement of employee benefit obligations, recognition and measurement of provisions and estimation of current and deferred taxes, including uncertain tax positions.

Leases

The Group assesses whether a contract is or contains a lease at inception of the contract. This assessment involves the exercise of judgment about whether it depends on a specified asset, whether the Group obtains substantially all the economic benefits from the use of that asset, and whether the Group has the right to direct the use of the asset. The Group recognizes a right of use ("ROU") asset and a lease liability at the lease commencement date, except for short-term leases of 12 months or less which are expensed in the income statement on a straight-line basis over the lease term. The lease liability is initially measured at the present value of the lease payments that are not paid at the commencement date, discounted using the interest rate implicit in the lease. If this rate cannot be readily determined, the Group uses an incremental borrowing rate specific to the country, term and currency of the contract. Lease payments can include fixed payments; variable payments that depend on an index or rate known at the commencement date; and extension option payments or purchase options which the Group is reasonably certain to exercise. The lease liability is subsequently measured at amortized cost using the effective interest rate method and remeasured (with a corresponding adjustment to the related ROU asset) when there is a change in future lease payments in case of renegotiation, changes of an index or rate or in case of reassessment of options.

At inception, the ROU asset comprises the initial lease liability, initial direct costs and the obligations to refurbish the asset, less any incentives granted by the lessors. The ROU asset is depreciated over the shorter of the lease term or the useful life of the underlying asset. The ROU asset is subject to testing for impairment if there is an indicator for impairment, as for owned assets. ROU assets are included in the heading "Property, plant and equipment", and the lease liability is included in the headings "current and non-current Financial debt".

Goodwill and Intangible Assets—Impairment (including non-commercialized intangible assets)

Goodwill is initially recognized during a business combination. Subsequently, it is measured at cost less impairment.

Goodwill and intangible assets with an indefinite life or not yet available for use are tested for impairment at least annually and when there is an indication of impairment. Finite life intangible assets are tested when there is an indication of impairment. The annual impairment tests are performed at the same time each year and at the CGU level. The Group defines its CGU for goodwill impairment testing based on the way that it monitors and derives economic benefits from the acquired goodwill. In 2020, the Group reviewed the CGUs identified for testing goodwill to re-align them with the way in which management monitors goodwill and manages operations. This was a result of the change in business organization and operating segments related to Nestlé Waters, which was announced in mid- October 2019 and took effect on January 1, 2020, and similar changes to formerly Globally Managed Businesses ("GMB") over the past several years. As a consequence of this review, with effect from January 1, 2020, the CGUs are generally defined at the level of the product category per Zone, or at the level of the GMB if the products are managed on a global basis. The number of CGUs identified for testing goodwill declined from more than 50 in 2019 to more than 30 in 2020. For indefinite life intangible assets, the Group defines its CGU as the smallest identifiable group of assets that generates cash inflows that are largely independent of the cash inflows from other assets or groups of assets. Finally, the CGU for impairment testing of non-commercialized intangible assets is defined at the level of the intangible asset itself. The impairment tests are performed by comparing the carrying value of the assets of these CGU with their recoverable amount, usually based on their fair value less costs of disposal, but occasionally on their value in use. An impairment loss in respect of goodwill in never subsequently reversed.

Internally generated intangible assets (mainly management information system software) are capitalized provided that there is an identifiable asset that will be useful in generating future benefits in terms of savings, economies of scale, etc. Payments made to third parties in order to in-license or acquire intellectual property rights, compounds and products are capitalized as non-commercialized intangible assets, as they are separately identifiable and are expected to generate future benefits. Non-commercialized intangible assets are not amortized, but tested for impairment. Any impairment charge is recorded in the consolidated income statement under "Other operating expenses". They are reclassified as commercialized intangible assets once development is complete, usually when approval for sales has been granted by the relevant regulatory authority.

Commercialized indefinite life intangible assets mainly comprise certain brands, trademarks, operating rights and intellectual property rights which can be renewed without significant cost and are supported by ongoing marketing activities. They are not amortized but tested for impairment annually or more frequently if an impairment indicator is triggered. Any impairment charge is recorded in the consolidated income statement under "Other trading expenses". The assessment of the classification of intangible assets as indefinite is reviewed annually.

Finite life intangible assets are amortized over the shorter of their contractual or useful economic lives. They comprise mainly management information systems, and commercialized patents and rights to carry on an activity (e.g., exclusive rights to sell products or to perform a supply activity). They are amortized assuming a zero residual value, either on a straight-line basis or, in limited cases, using an output method if this better reflects the pattern in which the asset's future economic benefits are expected to be consumed. Useful lives are as follows: management information systems over a period ranging from three to eight years; other finite intangible assets over the estimated useful life or the related contractual period, generally five to 25 years. Useful lives and residual values are reviewed annually. Amortization of finite life intangible assets starts when they are available for use and is allocated to the appropriate headings of expenses by function in the income statement. Any impairment charge is recorded in the consolidated income statement under "Other trading expenses".

Internal research costs are charged to the income statement in the year in which they are incurred. Development costs are only recognized as assets on the balance sheet if all the recognition criteria set by IAS 38-Intangible Assets are met before the products are launched on the market. Development costs are generally charged to the income statement in the year in which they are incurred due to uncertainties inherent in the development of new products because the expected future economic benefits cannot be reliably determined. As long as the products have not reached the market place (or obtained regulatory approval if necessary), there is no reliable evidence that positive future cash flows would be obtained. Capitalized development costs are subsequently accounted for as described above in the paragraphs relating to Intangible assets.

Post-employment benefits

The liabilities of the Group arising from defined benefit obligations, and the related current service cost, are determined using the projected unit credit method. Actuarial advice is provided both by external consultants and by actuaries employed by the Group. The actuarial assumptions used to calculate the defined benefit obligations vary according to the economic conditions of the country in which the plan is located. Such plans are either externally funded (in the form of independently administered funds) or unfunded. The deficit or excess of the fair value of plan assets over the present value of the defined benefit obligation is recognized as a liability or an asset on the balance sheet.

Pension cost charged to the income statement consists of service cost (current and past service cost, gains and losses arising from curtailment and settlement) and administration costs (other than costs of managing plan assets), which are allocated to the appropriate heading by function, and net interest expense or income, which is presented as part of net financial income/(expense). The actual return less interest income on plan assets, changes in actuarial assumptions, and differences between actuarial assumptions and what has actually occurred are reported in other comprehensive income.

Some benefits are also provided by defined contribution plans. Contributions to such plans are charged to the income statement as incurred. For further information, see "*Note 10-Employee benefits*" in the Guarantor 2020 Consolidated Financial Statements incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum.

Provisions and contingencies

Provisions comprise liabilities of uncertain timing or amount that arise from restructuring plans, environmental, litigation and other risks. Provisions are recognized when a legal or constructive obligation stemming from a past event exists and when the future cash outflows can be reliably estimated. Provisions are measured at the present value of the expenditures unless the impact of discounting is immaterial. Obligations arising from restructuring plans are recognized when detailed formal plans have been established and when there is a valid expectation that such plans will be carried out by either starting to implement them or announcing their main features. Obligations under litigation reflect Group Management's best estimate of the outcome based on the facts known at the balance sheet date.

Contingent assets and liabilities are possible rights and obligations that arise from past events and whose existence will be confirmed only by the occurrence or non-occurrence of one or more uncertain future events not fully within the control of the Group.

Taxes

The Group is subject to taxes in different countries all over the world. Taxes and fiscal risks recognized in the consolidated financial statements incorporated herein by reference reflect Group Management's best estimate of the outcome based on the facts known at the balance sheet date in each individual country. These facts may include, but are not limited to, change in tax laws and interpretation thereof in the various jurisdictions where the Group operates. They may have an impact on the income tax as well as the resulting assets and liabilities. Any differences between tax estimates and final tax assessments are charged to the income statement in the period in which they are incurred, unless anticipated.

Taxes include current and deferred taxes on profit as well as actual or potential withholding taxes on current and expected transfers of income from subsidiaries and tax adjustments relating to prior years. Income tax is recognized in the income statement, except to the extent that it relates to items directly taken to equity or other comprehensive income, in which case it is recognized against equity or other comprehensive income.

Deferred taxes are based on the temporary differences that arise when taxation authorities recognize and measure assets and liabilities with rules that differ from the principles of the consolidated financial statements incorporated herein by reference. They also arise on temporary differences stemming from tax losses carried forward.

Deferred taxes are calculated under the liability method at the rates of tax expected to prevail when the temporary differences reverse subject to such rates being substantially enacted at the balance sheet date. Any changes of the tax rates are recognized in the income statement unless related to items directly recognized against equity or other comprehensive income. Deferred tax liabilities are recognized on all taxable temporary differences excluding non-deductible goodwill. Deferred tax assets are recognized on all deductible temporary differences provided that it is probable that future taxable income will be available.

Changes in presentation and changes in accounting standards

Changes in presentation—analyses by segment

Fiscal 2021

Following Nestlé Health Science meeting the quantitative threshold for disclosure as a reportable segment mentioned in Note 3 of the 2020 Consolidated Financial Statements and voluntarily for Nespresso considering its financial contribution, both operating segments are reported as stand-alone reportable segments as of 2021 onwards (previously combined and presented in Other businesses). The figures for the first six months of Fiscal 2020 have been restated accordingly. However, the figures for Fiscal 2020 and the financial statements for all prior periods have not been restated in the financial statements presented in or incorporated by reference into this Offering Memorandum, with the exception of certain 2020 segment results included in the Guarantor 2020 Restatements incorporated by reference herein, which such segment results have been restated for illustrative purposes (for details, see *Guarantor 2020 Restatements*).

Fiscal 2020

Following a change of business structure, effective as of January 1, 2020, Nestlé Waters has been managed as a RMB instead of a GMB and consequently reported as part of Zone EMENA, Zone AMS and Zone AOA. This change impacts the Underlying and Trading operating profit of "Unallocated items". The figures for Fiscal 2019 have been restated accordingly. However, the financial statements for all prior periods have not been restated.

Fiscal 2019

From January 1, 2019, following a change of allocation methodology used to determine segment profit or loss, some "Marketing and administration expenses" previously included under "Unallocated items" have been allocated to "Operating segments". This was done to better reflect the use of central overheads by each Zone and GMB. The figures for Fiscal 2018 in the audited consolidated financial statements for Fiscal 2019 have been restated accordingly.

Changes in accounting standards

Fiscal 2021

In May 2020 the IASB issued the Amendment to IFRS 16 COVID-19-Related Rent Concessions, which provides a practical expedient to not assess whether specific types of rent concessions related to COVID-19 are lease modifications. In March 2021, the IASB issued an amendment extending the period to which this practical expedient could be applied to June 30, 2022. The Group has applied this amendment in these Condensed Interim Financial Statements (see Note 11). There was no material impact on the Group's financial statements.

Interest Rate Benchmark Reform – Phase 2 (Amendments to IFRS 9, IAS 39, IFRS 7, IFRS 4 and IFRS 16) became effective from January 1, 2021, with no material impact on the Group's Financial Statements.

Fiscal 2020

In May 2020, the IASB issued "COVID-19-Related Rent Concessions (Amendments to IFRS 16)", which provides a practical expedient to not assess whether specific types of rent concessions related to COVID-19 are lease modifications. The Group has applied this amendment to the consolidated financial statements for

Fiscal 2020. There was no impact on the figures before Fiscal 2020. See "*Note 21—Impacts of COVID-19*" of the Guarantor 2020 Consolidated Financial Statements for the Group's assessment of the consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic on the consolidated financial statements for Fiscal 2020.

In addition, a number of other existing standards have been modified on miscellaneous points with effect from January 1, 2020. Such changes include "Definition of a Business (Amendments to IFRS 3)", "Definition of Material (Amendments to IAS 1 and IAS 8)" and "Interest Rate Benchmark Reform (Amendments to IFRS 9, IAS 39 and IFRS 7)". None of these other amendments had a material effect on the Group's financial statements.

Fiscal 2019

A number of existing standards have been modified on miscellaneous points with effect from January 1, 2019. Such changes include "Prepayment Features with Negative Compensation (Amendments to IFRS 9), Long-term Interests in Associates and Joint Ventures (Amendments to IAS 28)", "Annual Improvements to IFRSs 2015-2017 Cycle (Amendments to IFRS 3, IFRS 11, IAS 12 and IAS 23)" and "Plan Amendment, Curtailment or Settlement (Amendments to IAS 19)". None of these amendments had a material effect on the Group's financial statements.

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

In the course of our ordinary business activities, we may enter into agreements with or render services to related parties provided the relationships are disclosed. In turn, such related parties may render services or deliver goods to us as part of their business. We believe all such transactions are negotiated and conducted on a basis equivalent to those that would have been achievable on an arm's-length basis, and that the terms of these transactions are comparable to those currently contracted with unrelated third-party suppliers and service providers.

DESCRIPTION OF NOTES AND GUARANTEES

General

Each of the 2024 Notes, the 2027 Notes, the 2028 Notes, the 2031 Notes, the 2041 Notes and the 2051 Notes will be issued pursuant to a fiscal and paying agency agreement, expected to be dated the issue date of the Notes (the "Fiscal Agency Agreement"), among the Issuer, the Guarantor and Citibank, N.A., as fiscal agent (in such capacity, the "Fiscal Agent"), paying agent (in such capacity, the "Paying Agent"), transfer agent (in such capacity, the "Registrar", and, together with the Fiscal Agent, the Paying Agent and the Transfer Agent, the "Agents") of the Notes.

The Issuer reserves the right, at any time, to vary or terminate the appointment of the Agents and/or to appoint successor Agents and additional or other Paying Agents, provided that it will, so long as the Notes are outstanding, maintain a Paying Agent in New York City. Notice of any change of Fiscal Agent or any change in or addition to the Paying Agent or any change in their respective specified offices will be published as set forth below under "—Notices". References herein to any Agent shall include, where the context so requires, any successor or additional Agents appointed from time to time.

Holders are deemed to have notice of all provisions of the Fiscal Agency Agreement, the Notes of the relevant series and the Guarantee related thereto. The summary information set forth herein does not purport to be complete and is subject to the actual provisions of the Fiscal Agency Agreement, the Notes and the Guarantees. Copies of the Fiscal Agency Agreement, the Notes and the Guarantees are available for inspection at the office of the Issuer. A copy of the Fiscal Agency Agreement is also available upon request from the Fiscal Agent.

Amount and Denomination

In this offering, the Issuer will issue the 2024 Notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$1,500,000,000, the 2027 Notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$500,000,000, the 2028 Notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$1,000,000,000, the 2031 Notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$1,000,000,000, the 2041 Notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$500,000,000 and the 2051 Notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$500,000,000.

The Notes of each series will be issued in denominations of \$150,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof.

Ranking

The Notes will constitute direct, unsecured, unsubordinated and unconditional obligations of the Issuer, which will at all times rank equally with each other and with all other present and future unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness of the Issuer (other than obligations mandatorily preferred by law applying to companies generally).

Additional Notes

The Notes of each series will initially be issued in the respective aggregate principal amounts set forth above. The Issuer may, at its option, at any time, and without the consent of the Holders of the applicable series of Notes, create and issue additional Notes (the "Additional Notes") of such series in one or more transactions after this offering with terms (other than the issue price, issue date and, if applicable, the payment of interest accruing prior to the issue date and the date of the first payment of interest thereon), identical to the outstanding Notes of such series, including having the same CUSIP and/or ISIN number, so that such Additional Notes shall be consolidated with and form a single series with such outstanding Notes under such Notes and the Fiscal Agency Agreement, provided that Additional Notes and outstanding Notes of the same series with the same CUSIP, ISIN or other identifying number must be fungible for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Any such Additional Notes will have the same terms as to status, redemption and otherwise as the outstanding Notes of the related series. However, if an Event of Default (as defined and described under "—Events of Default" below) has occurred and is continuing with respect to the Notes of an applicable series, no Additional Notes of such series may be issued. Unless the context otherwise requires, in this "Description of Notes and Guarantees", references to the "Notes" include the Notes and any Additional Notes that are issued. Additional Notes, if any, will be issued under an offering document that is separate from this Offering Memorandum.

Guarantees

Consistent with the Group's existing notes, debt issuance program and commercial paper programs, the Guarantor will guarantee, as a joint and several surety (*caution solidaire*) in accordance with the terms of Article 496 of the Swiss Code of Obligations, to the Holders the due and punctual payment of all sums payable by the Issuer in respect of each series of Notes. The Guarantor's obligations in that respect will be contained in, and subject to the limitations provided in, the Guarantee relating to the relevant series of Notes. The obligations of the Guarantor under each Guarantee will constitute direct, unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Guarantor and will rank equally with all present and future unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Guarantor (other than obligations mandatorily preferred by law applying to companies generally).

A joint and several suretyship (*cautionnement solidaire*) pursuant to Article 496 of the Swiss Code of Obligations is a guarantee that is accessory in nature, which means that its enforceability is dependent upon the legal validity and enforceability of the primary obligation to which it relates. In the case of the Guarantees, this means that the Guarantor will only have an obligation to pay a Holder an amount under the relevant Guarantee if and to the extent such Holder has a legally valid and enforceable claim against the Issuer to pay such amount under the Notes of the relevant series. A joint and several suretyship (*cautionnement solidaire*) pursuant to Article 496 of the Swiss Code of Obligations is also governed by a number of statutory provisions of Swiss law that are designed to protect the surety. Some of these provisions must be reflected in the terms of the suretyship itself, while others apply as a matter of mandatory Swiss law. These provisions mean for the Guarantees, among other things, that:

- if the Issuer has not paid to the relevant Holder an amount when due under the Notes, unless the Issuer is manifestly insolvent, such Holder must first have unsuccessfully requested the Issuer to pay such amount prior to being able to make a demand for payment under the related Guarantee;
- any defenses that the Issuer may assert against a Holder, whether available to the Issuer under the
 terms of the Notes or under the laws of the State of New York or otherwise, may, as a rule, also be
 asserted by the Guarantor against such Holder with respect to claims under the related Guarantee
 (even if the Issuer has itself waived or otherwise not exercised any such defense);
- the terms of each Guarantee will limit the aggregate amount payable by the Guarantor to Holders thereunder (including amounts in respect of principal, interest and other amounts due and unpaid under the Notes) to a fixed U.S. dollar amount. The maximum U.S. dollar amount set forth in the Guarantee relating to each series of Notes will be equal to:

```
in the case of the 2024 Notes, $1,527,270,000; in the case of the 2027 Notes, $517,250,000; in the case of the 2028 Notes, $1,045,000,000; in the case of the 2031 Notes, $1,056,250,000; in the case of the 2041 Notes, $537,500,000; and in the case of the 2051 Notes, $539,375,000.
```

The maximum amounts described above represent (i) the initial aggregate principal amount of Notes of the relevant series, plus (ii) three multiplied by the product of (x) the interest rate per annum applicable to such Notes and (y) the initial aggregate principal amount of such Notes;

- if a Holder seeks to enforce the relevant Guarantee against the Guarantor in Switzerland, the Guarantor may petition the competent court to stay the enforcement proceeding until such time as insolvency or related proceedings against the Issuer are completed without such Holder having been paid in full for amounts owed to it under the Notes, so long as the Guarantor posts sufficient collateral;
- in the event of insolvency proceedings in respect of the Issuer, if a Holder of a Note fails to file its claims against the Issuer under such Note or to do everything conscionable to safeguard its rights under such Note in such proceedings, such Holder will forfeit its claims against the Guarantor under the related Guarantee if and to the extent that the Guarantor suffers damages as a result of such failure; and
- in accordance with Swiss law on suretyships, a Holder cannot make any further claim under or in connection with the relevant Guarantee after its termination date, unless legal proceedings are initiated by such Holder prior to the end of the four week period following such termination date and pursued

by such Holder without significant interruption. The termination date in each Guarantee is defined as the earlier of (x) the date on which all sums payable in respect of the Notes of the relevant series have been paid in full and (y) the date that is one year after the maturity date of the Note of the relevant series.

The Guarantees will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the substantive laws of Switzerland. The courts of the Canton of Vaud, Switzerland (venue being the City of Vevey) shall have exclusive jurisdiction to settle any disputes that may arise out of or in connection with the Guarantees. Executed originals of the Guarantees will be held by the Fiscal Agent on behalf of the Holders and will also be attached to the Notes. See "Risk Factors—The Guarantees are not full and unconditional obligations of the Guarantor and it may be difficult for Holders to obtain, or enforce judgments obtained, in U.S. courts against the Guarantor".

Principal and Interest

The 2024 Notes will bear interest on their principal amount at 0.606% per annum from (and including) September 14, 2021 to (but excluding) September 14, 2024, the 2027 Notes will bear interest on their principal amount at 1.150% per annum from (and including) September 14, 2021 to (but excluding) January 14, 2027, the 2028 Notes will bear interest on their principal amount at 1.500% per annum from (and including) September 14, 2021 to (but excluding) September 14, 2028, the 2031 Notes will bear interest on their principal amount at 1.875% per annum from (and including) September 14, 2021 to (but excluding) September 14, 2031, the 2041 Notes will bear interest on their principal amount at 2.500% per annum from (and including) September 14, 2021 to (but excluding) September 14, 2021 to (but excluding) September 14, 2051, in each case unless redeemed prior to maturity as contemplated below. The Notes will be payable at 100% of the face amount thereof upon redemption at maturity.

Interest on the 2024 Notes will be payable semi-annually in arrears on March 14 and September 14 of each year (each, a "2024 Interest Payment Date"), commencing on March 14, 2022, interest on the 2027 Notes will be payable semi-annually in arrears on January 14 and of July 14 each year (each, a "2027 Interest Payment Date"), commencing on January 14, 2022 (short first interest period), interest on the 2028 Notes will be payable semi-annually in arrears on March 14 and September 14 of each year (each, a "2028 Interest Payment Date"), commencing on March 14, 2022, interest on the 2031 Notes will be payable semi-annually in arrears on March 14 and September 14 of each year (each, a "2031 Interest Payment Date"), commencing on March 14, 2022, interest on the 2041 Notes will be payable semi-annually in arrears on March 14 and September 14 of each year (each, a "2041 Interest Payment Date"), commencing on March 14, 2022 and interest on the 2051 Notes will be payable semi-annually in arrears on March 14 and September 14 of each year (each, a "2051 Interest Payment Date") and, together with the 2024 Interest Payment Dates, 2027 Interest Payment Dates, 2028 Interest Payment Dates, 2031 Interest Payment Dates and 2041 Interest Payment Dates, each, an "Interest Payment Dates"), commencing on March 14, 2022. Interest on the Notes will be payable to the Holders of record at the close of business on the Business Day (as defined below) immediately preceding the related Interest Payment Date.

Each Note will cease to bear interest upon maturity or earlier redemption unless, upon due presentation, payment of the amount due is improperly withheld or refused, in which case it will continue to bear interest (before as well as after judgment) until whichever is the earlier of (i) the day on which all sums due in respect of such Note up to that day are received by or on behalf of the relevant Holder and (ii) the day that is seven days after the day the Paying Agent has notified the Holders that it has received all sums due in respect of the Notes up to such seventh day (except to the extent that there is any subsequent default in payment).

If the due date for any payment in respect of any Note is not a Business Day, then the Holder thereof will not be entitled to payment of the amount due until the next succeeding Business Day, and will not be entitled to any further interest or other payment as a result of any such delay.

Interest on the Notes will be calculated on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months.

"Business Day" means any day that is not a Saturday, a Sunday, or a day on which commercial banking institutions in the New York City are authorized or obligated by law to close.

Book-Entry; **Delivery** and **Form**

Each series of Notes offered and sold to QIBs in reliance on Rule 144A initially will be issued in the form of one or more restricted global notes in definitive, fully registered form without interest coupons (together, the "Rule 144A Global Notes"). Each series of Notes offered and sold to non-U.S. persons in offshore transactions in reliance on Regulation S will initially be issued in the form of one or more temporary global notes in registered form without interest coupons (together, the "Regulation S Temporary Global Notes"). The Rule 144A Global Notes and the Regulation S Temporary Global Notes will be deposited on the date of issuance with the Fiscal Agent, and registered in the name of Cede & Co., as nominee for DTC, in each case for credit to an account of a direct or indirect participant in DTC (including Euroclear and Clearstream, as described below). Prior to the 40th day after the later of the commencement of the offering of the Notes and the date of the original issue of the Notes (such period through and including such 40th day, the "Distribution Compliance Period"), beneficial interests in the Regulation S Temporary Global Notes may be held only through an account of a direct or indirect participant in DTC (including Euroclear and Clearstream, as described below), unless transferred to a person that takes delivery through a Rule 144A Global Note in accordance with the certification requirements described below. Within a reasonable time period after the expiration of the Distribution Compliance Period, the Regulation S Temporary Global Notes will be exchanged for one or more permanent global notes in definitive, fully registered form without interest coupons (together, the "Regulation S Permanent Global Notes" and, together with the Regulation S Temporary Global Notes, the "Regulation S Global Notes" and, together with the Rule 144A Global Notes, the "Global Notes"), as provided for in the Fiscal Agency Agreement.

The Global Notes will be duly executed by the Issuer and authenticated by the Registrar or the Fiscal Agent as provided in the Fiscal Agency Agreement. Beneficial interests in the Rule 144A Global Notes (the "Rule 144A Book-Entry Interests") of a series may be exchanged for beneficial interests in the Regulation S Global Notes (the "Regulation S Book-Entry Interests" and, together with the Rule 144A Book-Entry Interests, the "Book-Entry Interests") of the same series and Regulation S Book-Entry Interests of a series may be exchanged for Rule 144A Book-Entry Interests of the same series, in each case, in the circumstances described under "—Transfers".

The Notes will be subject to certain restrictions on transfer and will bear restrictive legends as described in "*Notice to Investors*" included elsewhere in this Offering Memorandum. In addition, transfers of Book-Entry Interests will be subject to the applicable rules and procedures of DTC and its direct or indirect participants, which may change from time to time.

Ownership of the Global Notes may not be transferred, in whole or in part, except in limited circumstances. Book-Entry Interests may not be exchanged for Notes in certificated form, except in the limited circumstances described herein under "—*Transfers*".

Transfers

During the Distribution Compliance Period, any resale or other transfer of Regulation S Book-Entry Interests to U.S. persons shall not be permitted unless such resale or transfer is made pursuant to Rule 144A or Regulation S and in accordance with the certification requirements described below.

During the Distribution Compliance Period, Regulation S Book-Entry Interests may be transferred to a person who takes delivery in the form of Rule 144A Book-Entry Interests only if such transfer occurs in connection with a transfer of Notes pursuant to Rule 144A and only upon receipt by the Registrar of written certifications from the transferor (in the form or forms provided in the Fiscal Agency Agreement) to the effect that the Notes are being transferred to a person who the transferor reasonably believes is a QIB within the meaning of Rule 144A and who is acquiring the Notes for its own account or the account of a QIB in a transaction meeting the requirements of Rule 144A and in accordance with all applicable securities laws of the states of the United States and other jurisdictions.

Rule 144A Book-Entry Interests may be transferred to a person who takes delivery in the form of Regulation S Book-Entry Interests, whether before or after the expiration of the Distribution Compliance Period, only upon receipt by the Registrar of written certifications from the transferor (in the form or forms provided in

the Fiscal Agency Agreement) to the effect that such transfer is being made in accordance with Rule 903 or Rule 904 of Regulation S or Rule 144 (if available) and that, if such transfer occurs prior to the expiration of the Distribution Compliance Period, the interest transferred will be held immediately thereafter through Euroclear or Clearstream.

Any Book-Entry Interest in one of the Global Notes that is transferred to a person who takes delivery in the form of an interest in another Global Note will, upon transfer, cease to be an interest in such first Global Note and become an interest in the other Global Note and, accordingly, will thereafter be subject to all transfer restrictions, if any, and other procedures applicable to Book-Entry Interests in such other Global Note for as long as it remains such an interest.

Each Global Note (and any Notes issued in exchange therefor) will be subject to certain restrictions on transfer set forth therein as described under "Notice to Investors" included elsewhere in this Offering Memorandum. Except in the limited circumstances described below under "—Summary of Provisions Relating to Certificated Notes", owners of Book-Entry Interests will not be entitled to receive physical delivery of certificated Notes.

Depositary Procedures

Ownership of Book-Entry Interests will be limited to persons who have accounts with DTC, or participants, or persons who hold interests through participants. Ownership of Book-Entry Interests will be shown on, and the transfer of that ownership will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC or its nominee (with respect to interests of participants) and the records of participants (with respect to interests of persons other than participants).

QIBs may hold their Rule 144A Book-Entry Interests directly through DTC if they are participants in such system, or indirectly through organizations that are participants in such system. Non-U.S. persons may hold their Regulation S Book-Entry Interests directly through Euroclear or Clearstream, if they are participants in such systems, or indirectly through organizations that are participants in such systems. Euroclear and Clearstream will hold Regulation S Book-Entry Interests on behalf of their participants through DTC.

So long as DTC, or its nominee, is the registered owner or Holder of a Global Note, DTC or such nominee, as the case may be, will be considered the sole owner or Holder of the Notes represented by such Global Note for all purposes under the Fiscal Agency Agreement and the Notes. No beneficial owner of a Book-Entry Interest will be able to transfer that interest except in accordance with DTC's applicable procedures, in addition to those provided for under the Fiscal Agency Agreement and, if applicable, those of Euroclear and Clearstream.

Conveyance of notices and other communications by DTC to its participants, by those participants to its indirect participants, and by participants and indirect participants to beneficial owners of Book-Entry Interests will be governed by arrangements among them, subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time.

The Fiscal Agent will send any notices in respect of the Book-Entry Interests to DTC or its nominee.

Neither DTC nor its nominee will consent or vote with respect to the Notes unless authorized by a participant in accordance with DTC's procedures. Under its usual procedures, DTC mails an omnibus proxy to the Issuer as soon as possible after the record date. The omnibus proxy assigns DTC's or its nominee's consenting or voting rights to those participants to whose account the Notes are credited on the record date.

Transfers of Book-Entry Interests between participants in DTC will be effected in the ordinary way in accordance with DTC rules and will be settled in same-day funds. Transfers of Book-Entry Interests between participants in Euroclear and Clearstream will be effected in the ordinary way in accordance with their respective rules and operating procedures.

Cross-market transfers of Book-Entry Interests between persons holding directly or indirectly through DTC, on the one hand, and directly or indirectly through Euroclear or Clearstream participants, on the other, will be effected in DTC in accordance with DTC rules on behalf of the relevant European international clearing system by the relevant European depositary; however, those cross-market transactions will require delivery of instructions to the relevant European international clearing system by the counterparty in that system in accordance with its rules and procedures and within its established deadlines (European time). The relevant European international clearing system will, if the transaction meets its settlement requirements, deliver

instructions to the relevant European depositary to take action to effect final settlement on its behalf by delivering or receiving securities in DTC, and making or receiving payment in accordance with normal procedures for same-day funds settlement applicable to DTC. Euroclear and Clearstream participants may not deliver instructions directly to the European depositaries.

Because of time zone differences, credits of securities received in Euroclear or Clearstream as a result of a transaction with a person that does not hold the Notes through Euroclear or Clearstream will be made during subsequent securities settlement processing and dated the first day Euroclear or Clearstream, as the case may be, is open for business following the DTC settlement date. Those credits or any transactions in those securities settled during that processing will be reported to the relevant Euroclear or Clearstream participants on that business day. Cash received in Euroclear or Clearstream as a result of sales of securities by or through a Euroclear participant or a Clearstream participant to a DTC participant will be received with value on the DTC settlement date, but will be available in the relevant Euroclear or Clearstream cash account only as of the first day Euroclear or Clearstream, as the case may be, is open for business following settlement in DTC.

The Issuer expects that DTC will take any action permitted to be taken by a Holder (including the presentation of Notes for exchange as described below) only at the direction of one or more participants to whose account the Book-Entry Interests in a Global Note are credited and only in respect of such portion of the aggregate principal amount of Notes as to which such participant or participants has or have given such direction. However, if there is an Event of Default under a series of Notes, DTC will exchange the applicable Global Notes for certificated Notes, which it will distribute to its participants and which may be legended as set forth under the heading "Notice to Investors" included elsewhere in this Offering Memorandum.

DTC

DTC advises that it is a limited purpose trust company organized under The New York Banking Law, a "banking organization" within the meaning of The New York Banking Law, a member of the Federal Reserve System, a "clearing corporation" within the meaning of The New York Uniform Commercial Code and a "clearing agency" registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Exchange Act. DTC holds securities for its participants and facilitates the clearance and settlement of securities transactions between participants through electronic book-entry changes in accounts of its participants, thereby eliminating the need for physical movement of securities certificates. Direct participants include securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, clearing corporations and certain other organizations. Indirect access to the DTC system is available to indirect participants, such as banks, brokers, dealers and trust companies that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a direct participant, directly or indirectly.

Euroclear

Euroclear holds securities and book-entry interests in securities for participating organizations and facilitates the clearance and settlement of securities transactions between Euroclear participants, and between Euroclear participants and participants of certain other securities intermediaries through electronic book-entry changes in accounts of such participants or other securities intermediaries. Euroclear provides Euroclear participants, among other things, with safekeeping, administration, clearance and settlement, securities lending and borrowing, and related services. Euroclear participants are investment banks, securities brokers and dealers, banks, central banks, supranationals, custodians, investment managers, corporations, trust companies and certain other organizations. Certain of the Initial Purchasers, or other financial entities involved in this offering, may be Euroclear participants. Non-participants in the Euroclear system may hold and transfer book-entry interests in the Notes through accounts with a participant in the Euroclear system or any other securities intermediary that holds a book-entry interest in the securities through one or more securities intermediaries standing between such other securities intermediary and Euroclear.

Investors electing to acquire Notes in this offering through an account with Euroclear or some other securities intermediary must follow the settlement procedures of such intermediary with respect to the settlement of new issues of securities. Notes to be acquired against payment through an account with Euroclear will be credited to the securities clearance accounts of the respective Euroclear participants in the securities processing cycle for the first day Euroclear is open for business following the settlement date for value as of the settlement date.

Investors electing to acquire, hold or transfer Notes through an account with Euroclear or some other securities intermediary must follow the settlement procedures of such intermediary with respect to the settlement

of secondary market transactions in securities. Euroclear will not monitor or enforce any transfer restrictions with respect to the Notes. Investors that acquire, hold and transfer interests in the Notes by book-entry through accounts with Euroclear or any other securities intermediary are subject to the laws and contractual provisions governing their relationship with their intermediary, as well as the laws and contractual provisions governing the relationship between such intermediary and each other intermediary, if any, standing between themselves and the individual Notes.

Clearstream

Clearstream advises that it is incorporated under the laws of Luxembourg and registered as a bank and professional depositary. Clearstream holds securities for its participating organizations and facilitates the clearance and settlement of securities transactions among its participants through electronic book-entry changes in accounts of its participants, thereby eliminating the need for physical movement of certificates. Clearstream provides to its participants, among other things, services for safekeeping, administration, clearance and settlement of internationally traded securities and securities lending and borrowing. Clearstream interfaces with domestic markets in several countries. Clearstream has established an electronic bridge with the Euroclear operator to facilitate the settlement of trades between Clearstream and Euroclear. As a registered bank in Luxembourg, Clearstream is subject to regulation by the Luxembourg Commission for the Supervision of the Financial Sector. As a professional depository, Clearstream is subject to regulation by the Luxembourg Monetary Institute. Clearstream participants are recognized financial institutions around the world, including underwriters, securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies and clearing corporations. In the United States, Clearstream participants are limited to securities brokers and dealers and banks, and may include the Initial Purchasers, or other financial entities involved in this offering. Other institutions that maintain a custodial relationship with a Clearstream participant may obtain indirect access to Clearstream. Clearstream is an indirect participant in DTC. Distributions with respect to Notes held beneficially through Clearstream will be credited to cash accounts of Clearstream participants in accordance with its rules and procedures to the extent received by or on behalf of Clearstream.

Payments

So long as the Notes are in the form of Global Notes, all payments in respect of the Notes will be made by the Paying Agent or the Fiscal Agent, as applicable, to DTC, or its nominee, as the Holder. The Paying Agent and the Fiscal Agent will treat the persons in whose names Global Notes are registered as the owners thereof for the purpose of making such payments and for any and all other purposes whatsoever. None of the Issuer, the Guarantor, or any of their respective agents has or will have any responsibility or liability for:

- any aspect of the records of the Holder(s) or any direct participant's or indirect participant's records relating to, or payments made on account of, beneficial ownership interests in the Global Notes, or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any of the records of the Holder(s) or any direct participant's or indirect participant's records relating to the beneficial ownership interests in the Global Notes; or
- any other matter relating to the actions and practices of the Holder(s) or any of its or their direct participants or indirect participants.

DTC has advised the Issuer that its current practice, upon receipt of any payment in respect of securities such as the Notes, is to credit the accounts of the relevant participants with the payment on the payment date unless DTC has reason to believe it will not receive payment on such payment date. Payments by the direct participants and the indirect participants to the beneficial owners of the Notes will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices and will be the responsibility of the direct participants or the indirect participants and will not be the responsibility of DTC or the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Paying Agent or the Fiscal Agent. The Issuer, the Guarantor, the Paying Agent and the Fiscal Agent may conclusively rely, and shall bear no responsibility or liability for any action taken in reliance, on instructions from DTC or its nominee for all purposes.

The Issuer expects that Euroclear and Clearstream, as DTC participants, upon receipt of any payment in respect of a Global Note will immediately credit their respective participants' accounts with payments in amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in the principal amount of that Global Note as shown on the records of Euroclear or Clearstream. The Issuer also expects that payments by participants to ultimate owners of beneficial interests in a Global Note held through such participants will be governed by standing instructions and

customary practices, as is now the case with securities held for the accounts of customers in the names of nominees for such customers. Such payments will be the responsibility of such participants.

Summary of Provisions Relating to Certificated Notes

If DTC is at any time unwilling or unable to continue as a depositary for the Global Notes and a successor depositary is not appointed by the Issuer within 90 days, or if there shall have occurred and be continuing an Event of Default with respect to the Notes of any series, the Issuer will issue certificated Notes ("Certificated Notes") of the same series in exchange for the related Global Notes. However, beneficial interests in the Regulation S Temporary Global Notes will not be transferred or exchanged for Certificated Notes in any circumstances. Certificated Notes delivered in exchange for Book-Entry Interests will be registered in the names, and issued in denominations of \$150,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof, requested by or on behalf of DTC or the successor depositary (in accordance with its customary procedures).

Holders of Book-Entry Interests may receive Certificated Notes, which may bear the legend referred to under "Notice to Investors" included elsewhere in this Offering Memorandum, in accordance with DTC's rules and procedures in addition to those provided for under the Fiscal Agency Agreement.

Except in the limited circumstances described above, owners of Book-Entry Interests will not be entitled to receive physical delivery of individual Certificated Notes. The Notes are not issuable in bearer form.

Transfers of interests in Certificated Notes may be made only in accordance with the legend contained on the face of such Certificated Notes, and the Fiscal Agent will not be required to accept for registration of transfer any such Certificated Notes except upon presentation of evidence satisfactory to the Fiscal Agent and the applicable Transfer Agent that such transfer is being made in compliance with such legend.

Payment of principal and interest in respect of the certificated Notes shall be payable at the agency of the Issuer in the New York City, which shall initially be at the corporate trust office of the Fiscal Agent, which is located at c/o Citibank, N.A., 388 Greenwich Street, New York, New York 10013, United States.

The information in this section concerning DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg (referred to herein as Clearstream) and their book-entry systems has been obtained from sources that the Issuer and the Guarantor believe to be reliable, but none of the Issuer, the Guarantor or the Initial Purchasers take any responsibility for or make any representation or warranty with respect to the accuracy of this information. DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream are under no obligation to follow the procedures described herein to facilitate transfer of interests in Global Notes among participants and account holders of DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream, and such procedures may be discontinued or modified at any time. None of the Issuer, the Guarantor or the Agent will have any responsibility for the performance of DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream or their respective participants or indirect participants of their respective obligations under the rules and procedures governing their operations.

Certain Duties of the Agents

Each Agent will act as agent of the Issuer and will not assume fiduciary obligations to Holders. The Fiscal Agency Agreement provides that no Agent will be under any obligation to take any action or perform any duties other than those specifically set forth in the Fiscal Agency Agreement. The Fiscal Agency Agreement will not oblige any Agent to exercise certain responsibilities that may be exercised by trustees with respect to debt securities issued under an indenture, including certain discretionary actions customarily taken by trustees in connection with events of default under such debt securities. None of the parties to the Fiscal Agency Agreement will be responsible or liable for special, indirect, or consequential loss or damage of any kind whatsoever (including loss of profit) regardless of the cause of action.

The Issuer may appoint, at its discretion, additional Paying Agents for the payment of amounts due in respect of the Notes at such place or places as the Issuer may determine.

The Fiscal Agency Agreement provides that any Agent may resign and that the Issuer may remove any Agent, but any such resignation or removal will take effect only upon the appointment by the Issuer of, and acceptance of such appointment by, a successor Agent.

Optional Redemption

Each and any series of Notes will be redeemable, as a whole or in part, at the option of the Issuer, at any time and from time to time. If the Issuer elects to redeem any series of Notes in whole or in part prior to the

applicable Par Redemption Date (as defined below), the Issuer will pay a redemption price for such Notes to be redeemed equal to the applicable Make-Whole Call Redemption Amount (as defined below).

If the Issuer elects to redeem any series of Notes in whole or in part on or after the applicable Par Redemption Date, the Issuer will pay a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Notes to be redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, thereon to (but excluding) the relevant redemption date.

In connection with such optional redemption, the following defined terms apply:

"Comparable Treasury Issue" means the U.S. Department of the Treasury (the "U.S. Treasury") security or securities selected by the Independent Investment Banker as having an actual or interpolated maturity comparable to the remaining term of the relevant series of Notes to be redeemed that would be utilized, at the time of selection and in accordance with customary financial practice, in pricing new issues of corporate debt securities of a comparable maturity to the remaining term of such Notes to be redeemed assuming such Notes matured on the Par Redemption Date.

"Comparable Treasury Price" means, with respect to any redemption date, (i) the average of the Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations for such redemption date, after excluding the highest and lowest such Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations or (ii) if the Independent Investment Banker obtains fewer than four such Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations, the average of all such quotations.

"Independent Investment Banker" means one of the Reference Treasury Dealers appointed by the Issuer.

"Make-Whole Call Redemption Amount" means, with respect to any Notes of a series to be redeemed, an amount equal to the greater of (i) 100% of the principal amount of such Notes to be redeemed and (ii) the sum of the present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal thereof and interest thereon that would be due if such Notes matured on the applicable Par Redemption Date (exclusive of interest accrued to the date of redemption), discounted to the redemption date on a semi-annual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months) at the Treasury Rate (as defined below) plus (a) in the case of the 2024 Notes, 5 basis points (0.050%), (b) in the case of the 2027 Notes, 5 basis points (0.050%), (c) in the case of the 2028 Notes, 10 basis points (0.100%), (d) in the case of the 2031 Notes, 10 basis points (0.100%), (e) in the case of the 2041 Notes, 10 basis points (0.100%), and (f) in the case of the 2051 Notes, 10 basis points (0.100%), plus, in each case, any unpaid interest accrued thereon to the date of redemption. Notwithstanding the foregoing, installments of interest on any such Notes to be redeemed that are due and payable on an Interest Payment Date falling on or prior to the redemption date will be payable on the applicable Interest Payment Date to the Holders as of the close of business on the relevant regular record date.

"Par Redemption Date" means:

- (i) in the case of the 2024 Notes, September 14, 2023, the date that is twelve months prior to the 2024 Maturity Date,
- (ii) in the case of the 2027 Notes, December 14, 2026, the date that is one month prior to the 2027 Maturity Date,
- (iii) in the case of the 2028 Notes, July 14, 2028, the date that is two months prior to the 2028 Maturity Date,
- (iv) in the case of the 2031 Notes, June 14, 2031, the date that is three months prior to the 2031 Maturity Date,
- (v) in the case of the 2041 Notes, March 14, 2041, the date that is six months prior to the 2041 Maturity Date, and
- (vi) in the case of the 2051 Notes, March 14, 2051, the date that is six months prior to the 2051 Maturity Date.

"Reference Treasury Dealer" means (i) each of Citigroup Global Markets Inc., Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC, HSBC Securities (USA) Inc., J.P Morgan Securities plc and a Primary Treasury Dealer (as defined below) selected by Santander Investment Securities Inc., or their applicable affiliates that are primary

U.S. Government securities dealers, and their respective successors, *provided, however*, that if any of the foregoing or their affiliates ceases to be a primary U.S. Government securities dealer in The New York City (a "*Primary Treasury Dealer*"), the Issuer shall substitute therefor another Primary Treasury Dealer and (ii) two other Primary Treasury Dealers selected by the Issuer.

"Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations" means, with respect to each Reference Treasury Dealer and any redemption date, the average, as determined by the Independent Investment Banker, of the bid and asked prices for the Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed in each case as a percentage of its principal amount) quoted in writing to the Independent Investment Banker by the Reference Treasury Dealers at 3:30 p.m., New York City time, on the third Business Day preceding such redemption date.

"Treasury Rate" means, with respect to any redemption date, the rate per annum equal to the semi-annual equivalent yield to maturity or interpolated (on a day count basis) yield of the Comparable Treasury Issue, assuming a price for the Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed as a percentage of its principal amount) equal to the Comparable Treasury Price for such redemption date.

The Issuer will cause notice of any redemption to be sent to the Fiscal Agent at least 10 days but not more than 60 days before the redemption date, and the Fiscal Agent will then promptly forward such notice by first class mail (or otherwise deliver such notice in accordance with the procedures of DTC) to each Holder of any Notes to be redeemed. Notice having been given, the Notes specified in such notice shall become due and payable on the date fixed for redemption and will be paid at the applicable redemption price at the place or places of payment and in the manner specified in the Notes. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any such redemption may, at the Issuer's option and discretion, be subject to one or more conditions precedent, and if so, such notice of redemption shall state that, in the Issuer's discretion, the redemption date may be delayed until such time as any or all such conditions shall have been satisfied (or waived by the Issuer in its sole discretion) or that such redemption may not occur and such notice may be rescinded in the event that any or all such conditions shall not have been satisfied (or waived by the Issuer in its sole discretion) by the redemption date as stated in such notice, or as so delayed. The Issuer may provide in such notice that payment of the redemption price and performance of the Issuer's obligations with respect to such redemption may be performed by any other person.

Unless the Issuer defaults in payment of the redemption price, on and after the redemption date, interest shall cease to accrue on the related Notes or portions thereof called for redemption, and the only right of the Holders of such Notes shall be to receive payment of the redemption price for such Notes.

In the case of any partial redemption of the Notes of any series, each outstanding Note of such series shall be redeemed pro rata, *provided* that if at the time of redemption such Notes are in the form of Global Notes, selection of Notes to be redeemed shall be made in accordance with DTC procedures.

Payment of Additional Amounts

All payments made under each Guarantee by, or on behalf of, the Guarantor shall be made free and clear of, and without withholding or deduction for, or on account of, any present or future taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges of whatever nature (collectively, "*Taxes*") imposed, collected, withheld, assessed or levied by or on behalf of any Relevant Tax Jurisdiction (as defined below), unless the withholding or deduction of the Taxes is required by the law of any Relevant Tax Jurisdiction.

Where the withholding or deduction of Taxes is required by the law of any Relevant Tax Jurisdiction, the Guarantor will pay such additional amounts (the "Additional Amounts") as may be necessary in order that the net amounts received by the Holders after the withholding or deduction shall equal the respective amounts that would have been receivable under the relevant Guarantee in the absence of the withholding or deduction; except that no such Additional Amounts shall be payable under the relevant Guarantee:

- (a) to, or to a third party on behalf of, a Holder who is liable for such Taxes by reason of the existence of any present or former connection between the Holder and the Relevant Tax Jurisdiction imposing such Taxes (other than the mere receipt of such payment or ownership or holding of the relevant Note);
- (b) to, or to a third party on behalf of, a Holder to the extent that such Holder or third party would not have been liable or subject to the withholding or deduction had it complied with a timely request to the Holder for any applicable certification, identification or other reporting requirements concerning the nationality, residence or identity of the Holder or beneficial owner of the relevant Note, or its connection (or lack thereof) with a Relevant Tax Jurisdiction;

- (c) if such Taxes are the result of the relevant Note having been presented for payment (where presentation is required) more than 30 days after the Relevant Date (as defined below), except to the extent that a Holder would have been entitled to such Additional Amounts if it had presented such Note on the last day of such period of 30 days;
- (d) where such withholding or deduction is imposed for, or on account of, any present or future estate, inheritance, gift, sales, transfer, personal property or similar tax, duty, assessment or governmental charge;
- (e) if the Holder is a fiduciary, partnership or other entity that is not the sole beneficial owner of the payment, and the laws of the Relevant Tax Jurisdiction require the payment to be included in the income of a beneficiary or settlor for tax purposes with respect to such fiduciary or a member of such partnership or a beneficial owner who would not have been entitled to such Additional Amounts had it been the Holder:
- (f) where such withholding or deduction is required to be made pursuant to laws enacted by Switzerland changing the Swiss federal withholding tax system from an issuer-based system to a paying agent-based system pursuant to which a person other than an issuer or guarantor of debt securities is required to withhold tax on any interest payments;
- (g) where the Taxes are payable otherwise than by deduction or withholding from a payment under such Guarantee; or
- (h) where such withholding or deduction is payable for any combination of (a) through (g) above.

For purposes of the foregoing:

"Relevant Date" means, in respect of any payment, (i) the date on which such payment first becomes due and payable or (ii) if the full amount of the monies payable has not been received by the Fiscal Agent or, as the case may be, the Paying Agent on or prior to such due date, the Relevant Date means the first date on which, the full amount of such monies having been so received and being available for payment to Holders, notice to that effect has been duly given to the Holders.

"Relevant Tax Jurisdiction" means, (i) in the case of the Guarantor, Switzerland and any political subdivision thereof or therein and (ii) in the case of any Successor Guarantor permitted under the section "—Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets of the Guarantor" below that is incorporated, tax resident or principally engaged in business in a jurisdiction other than the United States or any political subdivision thereof or therein, such jurisdiction of incorporation, tax residence or place of business.

All payments in respect of the Notes by the Issuer and all payments under the Guarantees by the Guarantor will be paid net of any deduction or withholding imposed or required pursuant to Sections 1471 through 1474 of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), any current or future regulations or official interpretations thereof, any agreement entered into pursuant to Section 1471(b) of the Code, or any fiscal or regulatory legislation, rules or practices adopted pursuant to any intergovernmental agreement entered into in connection with the implementation of such Sections of the Code ("FATCA Withholding"). Neither the Guarantor nor any other person will be required to pay Additional Amounts on account of any FATCA Withholding.

Whenever in the Fiscal Agency Agreement, the Notes or the Guarantees or this Offering Memorandum there is mentioned, in any context, (1) the payment of principal or interest, (2) redemption prices or purchase prices in connection with the redemption or purchase of the Notes, or (3) any other amount payable under or with respect to any Note or Guarantee, such mention shall be deemed to include mention of the payment of Additional Amounts to the extent that, in such context, Additional Amounts are, were or would be payable in respect thereof.

The Guarantor's obligation to pay Additional Amounts, if any, as a term of the relevant Guarantee, will be governed by and construed in accordance with the substantive laws of Switzerland.

Optional Tax Redemption

The Notes of any series may be redeemed, subject to any other terms set forth herein and in the Fiscal Agency Agreement, as a whole but not in part, at the option of the Issuer, upon not more than 60 days' nor less than 10 days' prior notice to the Holders of such Notes, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal

amount thereof, together with accrued interest, if any, thereon to (but excluding) the redemption date if, on the next succeeding Interest Payment Date, the Issuer would be obligated to pay any Additional Amounts or a demand were to be made under the related Guarantee with respect to any payment under such Notes due on such date and the Guarantor would be obligated to pay any Additional Amounts with respect to the related payment under such Guarantee, and, in either case, this obligation cannot be avoided by the use of reasonable measures available to the Issuer or Guarantor, as the case may be, as a result of any Tax Law Change.

"Tax Law Change" means, with respect to any series of Notes, any change in, or amendment to, the laws, treaties, regulations or rulings of any Relevant Tax Jurisdiction affecting taxation or any change in, or amendment to, an official interpretation, administrative guidance or application of such laws, treaties, regulations or rulings, which change or amendment is officially announced and becomes effective on or after the date on which the last tranche of such series of Notes was issued or, in the case of a jurisdiction that becomes a Relevant Tax Jurisdiction after the date on which the last tranche was issued, on or after the date such jurisdiction becomes a Relevant Tax Jurisdiction.

To exercise the Issuer's tax redemption option with respect to any series of Notes, the Issuer must make available to the Holders upon request (i) an opinion of independent legal counsel or accountant of recognized standing with respect to tax matters of the Relevant Tax Jurisdiction confirming that the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, would be required to pay Additional Amounts on the next succeeding Interest Payment Date (in the case of the Guarantor, if a demand were to be made under the Guarantee related to such series of Notes) as a result of such a change or amendment, and (ii) a certificate from an officer of the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, stating that the Issuer or Guarantor, respectively, could not have avoided the payment of Additional Amounts by the use of reasonable measures.

However, no such notice of redemption with respect to any series of Notes may be given (i) earlier than 90 days prior to the earliest date on which the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, would be obligated to pay such Additional Amounts under such Notes or, as the case may be, under the related Guarantee were a payment in respect of such Notes then due and a demand were to be made under such Guarantee with respect thereto, or (ii) if at the time such notice, the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, would no longer be obligated to pay such Additional Amounts under such Notes or, as the case may be, the related Guarantee were a payment in respect of such Notes then due and a demand were to be made under such Guarantee with respect thereto.

Repurchase of Notes by the Issuer or the Guarantor

The Issuer or the Guarantor may, at any time, purchase Notes at any price in the open market or otherwise. Notes so purchased may, at the Issuer's or the Guarantor's discretion, be held, resold or surrendered to the Fiscal Agent for cancellation.

Negative Pledge

Negative Pledge of the Issuer

The Issuer shall not, so long as any of the Notes are outstanding, but only up to the time all amounts of principal and interest have been placed at the disposal of the Fiscal Agent in accordance with "—Discharge and Defeasance" below, secure any Capital Markets Indebtedness (as defined below) now or hereafter existing of the Issuer or any guarantee or indemnity by the Issuer of any Capital Markets Indebtedness of any Subsidiary (as defined below) of the Issuer by any mortgage, charge, lien, pledge or other security interest ("Lien") upon, or with respect to, the whole or any part of the present or future revenues or assets of the Issuer unless in any such case the Issuer shall, simultaneously with, or prior to, the creation of such Lien, take any and all action necessary to procure that all amounts payable under the Notes are secured by such Lien equally and ratably, provided that any Lien that is mandatory pursuant to applicable laws or required as a prerequisite for governmental approvals shall be excluded from the requirements of this section.

Negative Pledge of the Guarantor

The Guarantor shall not, for so long as any of the Notes are outstanding, but only up to the time all amounts of principal and interest have been placed at the disposal of the Fiscal Agent in accordance with "—*Discharge and Defeasance*" below, *provided* that security upon its assets is neither mandatory pursuant to applicable laws nor required as a prerequisite for governmental approvals, secure any Capital Markets

Indebtedness now or hereafter existing of the Guarantor or any guarantee or indemnity by the Guarantor of any Capital Markets Indebtedness of the Issuer or any Subsidiary of the Issuer will be secured by any Lien upon, or with respect to, the whole or any part of the present or future revenues or assets of the Guarantor unless in any such case the Guarantor shall, simultaneously with, or prior to, the creation of such Lien, take any and all action necessary to procure that all amounts payable under the Guarantees are secured by such Lien equally and ratably, provided that in the event of a merger, amalgamation or consolidation of the Guarantor with another company the provisions of this section shall not apply with regard to any security in respect of any Capital Markets Indebtedness over the assets of that other company which security exists at the time of such merger, amalgamation or consolidation (other than any such security created in contemplation thereof) and any such security thereafter created by the resulting or surviving entity in substitution for the aforesaid security over assets the value of which does not materially exceed the current value of the assets subject to such security immediately prior to such merger, amalgamation or consolidation.

"Capital Markets Indebtedness" shall mean any indebtedness now or hereafter existing which is in the form of or represented or evidenced by any bonds, notes or other securities which, in any such case, are, or are capable of being, listed on any recognized stock exchange.

"Subsidiary" shall mean any company of which the Issuer shall own more than 50% of the outstanding voting stock of such company.

The Guarantor's undertaking described above, as a term of the relevant Guarantee, will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the substantive laws of Switzerland.

Events of Default

The following will be Events of Default (each an "Event of Default") with respect to the applicable series of Notes:

- (a) default in the payment of any principal amount, including Additional Amounts in respect thereof, if applicable, due under the Notes (whether at maturity or upon acceleration, redemption, required repurchase, by declaration, repayment or otherwise), and such default continues for 30 days from the relevant due date;
- (b) default in the payment of any interest amount, including Additional Amounts in respect thereof, if applicable, due under the Notes, and such default continues for 30 days from the relevant due date;
- (c) default by the Issuer or the Guarantor in the due performance or observance of any obligation, condition or other provision under or in relation to the Notes or the related Guarantee (other than those described in paragraphs (a) and (b) above), as applicable, if such default shall not have been cured within 90 days after written notice thereof having been given to the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, and the Fiscal Agent by the Holders of not less than 25% in aggregate principal amount of the applicable series of Notes then outstanding;
- (d) the Issuer or the Guarantor is wound up, dissolved or otherwise ceases to carry on its business, except in connection with a merger or other reorganization pursuant to which the surviving company expressly assumes all the obligations of the Issuer or the Guarantor, as the case may be, with respect to the Notes or the related Guarantee, as applicable, which obligations with respect to the Notes that are payment obligations are irrevocably guaranteed in favor of the Holders by the Guarantor either under the Guarantee relating to such series of Notes or on terms substantially the same as those of such Guarantee;
- (e) (i) the entry of a decree or order for relief by a court having jurisdiction in the premises (1) in respect of the Issuer or a Principal Subsidiary (as defined below) in an involuntary case under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law now or hereafter in effect, or (2) appointing a receiver, liquidator, assignee, custodian, trustee, sequestrator or other similar official of the Issuer or a Principal Subsidiary or for any substantial part of the property of the Issuer or a Principal Subsidiary, or (3) ordering the winding up or liquidation of the affairs of the Issuer or a Principal Subsidiary and, in each case, the continuance of any such decree or order unstayed and in effect for a period of 90 consecutive days; or (ii) the Issuer or a Principal Subsidiary commencing a voluntary case under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law now or hereafter in effect, or consenting to

the entry of an order for relief in an involuntary case under any such law or consenting to the appointment of or the taking of possession by a receiver, liquidator, assignee, custodian, trustee, sequestrator or other similar official of the Issuer or a Principal Subsidiary, or the making by the Issuer or a Principal Subsidiary of a general assignment for the benefit of creditors, or the failure by the Issuer or a Principal Subsidiary generally to pay its debts as they become due, or the taking by the Issuer or a Principal Subsidiary of any corporate action in furtherance of any of the foregoing;

- (f) the Guarantor applies for or is subject to an amicable settlement with its creditors (accord amiable), or admits in writing that it is insolvent, or seeks or resolves to seek its judicial reorganization (concordat), or the transfer of the whole of its business (cession totale de 1'entreprise) or any such proceedings are instituted against it and remain undismissed for a period of 60 days or are uncontested, or it otherwise institutes or resolves to institute other proceedings for bankruptcy (faillite), judicial reorganization, winding up, dissolution, liquidation, restructuring (assainissement), stay of bankruptcy proceedings (ajournement de la faillite) or any similar proceedings (or any such proceedings are instituted against it and remain undismissed for a period of 60 days or are uncontested), or makes conveyance or assignment for the benefit of, or enters into a composition with substantially all its creditors generally; or
- (g) the Guarantee with respect to such series of Notes ceases to be the legal, valid and binding obligation of the Guarantor, enforceable in accordance with its terms, or the Guarantor contests or denies the validity of such Guarantee, in each case other than in connection with a merger of the Guarantor with the Issuer or the Guarantor becoming the Substitute Issuer (as defined below under "—Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets; Substitution of the Issuer").

If an Event of Default occurs and is continuing, then and in each and every such case (other than an Event of Default specified in paragraphs (d), (e) and (f) above), unless the principal amount of all outstanding Notes of the applicable series has already become due and payable, the Holders of not less than 25% in aggregate principal amount of the applicable series of Notes then outstanding, by notice in writing to the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Fiscal Agent, may declare the entire principal amount of all outstanding Notes of such series and interest accrued and unpaid thereon, if any, including any Additional Amounts with respect thereto, to be due and payable.

If an Event of Default described in paragraphs (d), (e) and (f) above occurs and is continuing, the principal amount of, and accrued and unpaid interest on, all outstanding Notes of the applicable series shall become immediately due and payable, without any declaration or other act on the part of the Fiscal Agent or any Holder.

Any right to declare the Notes of any series due shall terminate if the situation giving rise to it has been cured before the right is exercised.

The Holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the applicable series of Notes then outstanding, by written notice to the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Fiscal Agent, may waive defaults and rescind and annul declarations of acceleration and its consequences, but no such waiver or rescission and annulment shall extend to or shall affect any subsequent default or shall impair any right consequent thereon.

"Principal Subsidiary" shall mean any Subsidiary representing five percent or more of the consolidated gross assets of the Issuer as shown on the most recently prepared audited consolidated financial statements of the Issuer and its consolidated subsidiaries as of the end of the most recent fiscal year of the Issuer. Solely for the purposes of determining whether a Subsidiary shall represent five percent or more of the consolidated gross assets, such Subsidiary shall be deemed to own the consolidated gross assets of its Subsidiaries.

Discharge and Defeasance

Discharge

The Issuer may discharge its obligations under the outstanding Notes of an applicable series and thereby, pursuant to the terms of such Guarantee, discharge the Guarantor from its obligations under the Guarantee relating to such series of Notes while any such Notes remain outstanding, if such Notes (i) have become due and payable, (ii) will become due and payable within one year or (iii) have been scheduled for redemption within one year, in each case, by irrevocably depositing or causing to be deposited with the Fiscal Agent, money in U.S. dollars or Government Obligations (as defined below) in an amount sufficient to pay the entire indebtedness including the principal, premium, if any, and interest to the date of such deposit (if such Notes have become due

and payable) or to the maturity thereof or the date of redemption of such Notes, as the case may be. The Issuer, or the Guarantor on the Issuer's behalf, shall, on demand of the Fiscal Agent, deliver to the Fiscal Agent an officers' certificate stating that all conditions precedent to discharge under the outstanding Notes of an applicable series have been complied with.

Defeasance

The Issuer may, at its option at any time, elect either (1) to defease and be discharged from any and all obligations with respect to the outstanding Notes of an applicable series (except for, among other things, certain obligations to replace temporary or mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Notes, to maintain an office or agency with respect to the Notes and to hold moneys for payment in trust) and thereby, pursuant to the terms of the Guarantee related to such series of Notes, defease and discharge the Guarantor from its obligations under such Guarantee ("Legal Defeasance") or (2) to be released from its obligations to comply with the restrictive covenants (which restrictive covenants shall consist of those described under "-Negative Pledge-Negative Pledge of the Issuer" and "—Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets of the Issuer; Substitution of the Issuer") under the outstanding Notes of the applicable series and thereby, pursuant to the terms of the Guarantee related to such series of Notes, release the Guarantor from its obligations to comply with the restrictive covenants (which restrictive covenants shall consist of those described under "-Negative Pledge-Negative Pledge of the Guarantor", "—Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets of the Guarantor" and "Financial Reports") under such Guarantee, and any omission by the Issuer or the Guarantor to comply with such obligations will not constitute an Event of Default under the applicable series of Notes, and clauses (a) through (c) under "-Events of Default" will no longer be applied ("Covenant Defeasance"). Legal Defeasance or Covenant Defeasance, as the case may be, will be conditioned upon, among other things, the irrevocable deposit by the Issuer, or Guarantor on the Issuer's behalf, with the Fiscal Agent, money in U.S. dollars or Government Obligations (as defined below), that through the scheduled payment of principal and interest in accordance with their terms will provide money in an amount sufficient, in the opinion of a nationally recognized firm of independent accountants or valuation consultants, to pay the principal of, premium, if any, on and interest on the Notes on the scheduled due dates therefor.

If the Issuer effects Covenant Defeasance and the outstanding Notes of the applicable series are declared due and payable because of the occurrence of any Event of Default, other than under clauses (a) through (c) of "—Events of Default", even if the money in U.S. dollars or Government Obligations (as defined below), on deposit with the Fiscal Agent is sufficient (in the opinion of a nationally recognized firm of independent accountants or valuation consultants) to pay amounts due on the Notes at the time of the stated maturity, it may not be sufficient to pay amounts due on the Notes at the time of the acceleration resulting from such Event of Default. In such circumstances, the Issuer would remain liable under the Notes of the relevant series to make payment of such amounts due at the time of acceleration.

To effect Legal Defeasance or Covenant Defeasance, the Issuer, or the Guarantor on the Issuer's behalf, will be required to deliver to the Fiscal Agent an opinion of U.S. counsel to the effect that beneficial owners of the Notes of such series will not recognize income, gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a result of the exercise of such defeasance and will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on the same amounts and in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such defeasance had not occurred and which opinion, only in the case of Legal Defeasance, must state that such opinion is based on a ruling received from or published by the United States Internal Revenue Service or on a change of law after the date of the Fiscal Agency Agreement.

The Issuer may exercise its Legal Defeasance option notwithstanding its prior exercise of its Covenant Defeasance option.

"Government Obligations" shall mean securities that are (i) direct obligations of the United States for the timely payment of which its full faith and credit is pledged or (ii) obligations of a person controlled or supervised by and acting as an agency or instrumentality of the United States the timely payment of which is unconditionally guaranteed as a full faith and credit obligation by the United States, which, in either case, are not callable or redeemable at the option of the issuers thereof, and shall also include a depository receipt issued by a bank (as defined in Section 3(a)(2) of the Securities Act), as custodian with respect to any such Government Obligations or a specific payment of principal or interest on any such Government Obligations held by such custodian for the account of the holder of a depository receipt, provided that (except as required by law) such

custodian is not authorized to make any deduction from the amount payable to the holder of such depository receipt from any amount received by the custodian in respect of the Government Obligations or the specific payment of principal of or interest on the Government Obligations evidenced by such depository receipt.

Deposited Moneys to be Held by Fiscal Agent; Miscellaneous Provisions

All moneys in U.S. dollars and Government Obligations (including the proceeds thereof) deposited with the Fiscal Agent pursuant to "—Discharge and Defeasance—Discharge" and "—Discharge and Defeasance—Defeasance" above shall be held by the Fiscal Agent and applied by it to the payment of all sums due and to become due thereon for principal of, premium, if any, on and interest, if any, either directly or through any Fiscal Agent (including the Issuer and the Guarantor, respectively if acting as their own Fiscal Agent) to the Holders of the applicable series for payment or redemption of which such moneys or Government Obligations have been deposited with the Paying Agent.

The Issuer shall pay and indemnify the Fiscal Agent against any tax, fee or other charge imposed on or assessed against the Government Obligations deposited pursuant to "—Discharge and Defeasance—Discharge" or "—Discharge and Defeasance—Defeasance" or the principal and interest received in respect thereof other than any such tax, fee or other charge that by law is for the account of the Holders of the Notes of the applicable series.

Notwithstanding anything under "—Discharge and Defeasance—Discharge" or "—Discharge and Defeasance" to the contrary, the Fiscal Agent shall deliver or pay to the Issuer from time to time upon request of the Issuer, any moneys in U.S. dollars or Government Obligations held by it as provided under "—Discharge and Defeasance—Discharge" or "—Discharge and Defeasance—Defeasance" with respect to any Notes of the applicable series that are in excess of the amount thereof that would then be required to be deposited to effect the Legal Defeasance or Covenant Defeasance, as the case may be, with respect to such Notes of the applicable series.

Return of Unclaimed Moneys

Any moneys and Government Obligations deposited with, or paid to, the Fiscal Agent for payment of the principal of, premium, if any, on and interest, if any, on Notes of the applicable series and not applied but remaining unclaimed by the Holders of such applicable series for two years after the date upon which the principal of, premium, if any, on or interest, if any, on the Notes of the applicable series, as the case may be, shall have become due and payable (whether at maturity, upon call for redemption or otherwise), shall be repaid to the Issuer or Guarantor by the Fiscal Agent on written demand; and the Holders shall thereafter look only to the Issuer or Guarantor for any payment that such Holders may be entitled to collect and all liability of the Fiscal Agent with respect to such moneys shall thereupon cease.

Reinstatement

If, and for so long as, the Fiscal Agent is unable to apply any moneys or Government Obligations held as required in "—Discharge and Defeasance—Discharge" or "—Discharge and Defeasance—Defeasance" by reason of any legal proceeding or by reason of any order or judgment of any court or governmental authority enjoining, restraining or otherwise prohibiting such application, the Issuer's and the Guarantor's obligations under the Notes of the applicable series and the Guarantee relating thereto shall be reinstated as though no such deposit had been made, provided that if the Issuer or the Guarantor makes any payment of principal of, or interest on, any Notes of the applicable series under the terms of the Notes or the Guarantee relating thereto, respectively, because of the reinstatement of its obligations, the Issuer and the Guarantor, as applicable, shall be subrogated to the rights of the Holders of such Notes to receive such payment from the moneys or Government Obligations held by the Fiscal Agent.

Amendments

Subject to certain exceptions, the Fiscal Agent, the Issuer and the Guarantor may amend or supplement the Fiscal Agency Agreement, the Notes of any series or the Guarantee relating thereto, and may waive future compliance therewith, with the consent of the Holders of not less than a majority in aggregate principal amount of outstanding Notes of the applicable series.

However, without the consent of each Holder of the relevant series of Notes, no modification, amendment, waiver or consent may:

- (a) reduce the principal amount of Notes or Additional Amounts payable with respect thereto;
- (b) reduce the stated rate, change the stated time for payment, or exclude payment of interest on any Note;
- (c) change the Maturity Date of any Note;
- (d) make any Notes payable in a currency other than U.S. dollars;
- (e) reduce the amount payable upon the redemption of any Note;
- (f) change the obligation of the Guarantor to pay Additional Amounts (except as otherwise permitted by the Notes or the related Guarantee);
- (g) make any change in the amendment or waiver provisions of the Fiscal Agency Agreement or of the Notes that require the consent of each Holder of an affected Note;
- (h) make a change in the provisions of the Notes authorizing Holders to accelerate payment in case of an Event of Default;
- (i) substitute the Issuer or the Guarantor, other than as described under "—Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets; Substitution of the Issuer" below;
- (j) make any change in the provisions of the Notes, the related Guarantee or the Fiscal Agency Agreement relating to Additional Amounts that adversely affects the rights of any Holder of such Notes in any material respect or amends the terms of such Notes or the related Guarantee in a way that would result in a loss of an exemption from or reduction of any of the Taxes described under the section entitled "—Payment of Additional Amounts" above or an exemption from or reduction of any obligation to withhold or deduct Taxes so described unless the Issuer and the Guarantor, as the case may be, agree to pay Additional Amounts, if any, in respect thereof; or
- (k) change in any manner adverse to the interests of the Holders the terms and provisions of the Guarantee related to such series of Notes in respect of the due and punctual payment of the principal and interest (including Additional Amounts, if any) on the Notes.

Without the consent of any Holder, the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Fiscal Agent may amend or supplement the Fiscal Agency Agreement, the Notes of any series and the Guarantee related thereto to:

- (a) cure any ambiguity, omission, defect, mistake or inconsistency or make any other similar change (and, in each case, any applicable conforming changes);
- (b) provide for the assumption by a successor company of the obligations of the Issuer or Guarantor under the Fiscal Agency Agreement, the Notes or the related Guarantee, as the case may be, in accordance with "—Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets; Substitution of the Issuer" below;
- (c) provide for uncertificated Notes in addition to or in place of certificated Notes, or alter the provisions of the Fiscal Agency Agreement relating to the form of notes (including the related definitions) in a manner that does not materially adversely affect the rights of any Holder;
- (d) add to the covenants of the Issuer or the Guarantor or surrender any right or power conferred upon the Issuer or the Guarantor;
- (e) add guarantees with respect to the Notes or to secure the Notes;
- (f) conform the text of the Fiscal Agency Agreement, the Notes or the related Guarantee to any provision of this "Description of Notes and Guarantees";
- (g) evidence and provide for the acceptance and appointment under the Fiscal Agency Agreement of a successor Fiscal Agent pursuant to the requirements thereof;
- (h) modify the restrictions on, and procedures for, resale and other transfers of the Notes and the related Guarantee pursuant to law, regulation or practice relating to the resale or transfer of restricted securities generally;

- (i) issue an unlimited aggregate principal amount of Notes of such series under the Fiscal Agency
 Agreement or to "reopen" the Notes of such series and create and issue Additional Notes having
 identical terms and conditions as the Notes of such series (or in all respects except for the issue date,
 issue price, payment of interest accruing prior to the issue date of such Additional Notes and/or the first
 payment of interest following the issue date of such Additional Notes) so that the Additional Notes are
 consolidated and form a single series with the outstanding Notes of such series; or
- (j) make any change that does not adversely affect the terms of the Notes of an applicable series or the interests of the Holders thereof in any material respect.

The consent of the Holders is not necessary under the Fiscal Agency Agreement, the Notes or the Guarantees to approve the particular form of any proposed amendment, supplement or waiver. It is sufficient if the consent of the Holders of the applicable series of Notes approves the substance of the proposed amendment, supplement or waiver. A consent to any amendment, supplement or waiver under the Fiscal Agency Agreement, the Notes or the Guarantees by any Holder given in connection with a tender of such Holder's Notes will not be rendered invalid by such tender.

In determining whether the Holders of the requisite principal amount of Notes of any series have given any request, demand, authorization, consent, vote or waiver in connection with the Fiscal Agency Agreement, the Notes of such series, or the Guarantee related thereto, Notes owned by the Issuer, the Guarantor or any affiliate of the Issuer or the Guarantor shall be disregarded and deemed not to be outstanding for these purposes.

The Issuer will publish a notice of any material amendment, supplement or waiver in accordance with the provisions of the Fiscal Agency Agreement described under "—*Notices*".

Any modifications, amendments or waivers to the Fiscal Agency Agreement, the terms of the Notes of any series or the Guarantee relating thereto will be conclusive and binding on all Holders of the Notes of such series, whether or not they have given such consent, and on all future Holders of the Notes of such series, whether or not notation of such modifications, amendments or waivers is made upon the Notes of such series or the Guarantee relating thereto. Any instrument given by or on behalf of any Holder of a Note of the relevant series in connection with any consent to any such modification, amendment or waiver will be irrevocable once given and will be conclusive and binding on all subsequent Holders of such Note.

Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets; Substitution of the Issuer

Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets of the Issuer; Substitution of the Issuer

The Issuer may, without the consent of the Holders of any of the Notes, consolidate with, merge into, or sell, transfer, lease or convey all or substantially all of its assets to, any corporation (the "Successor Issuer"), or, at any time, if no payment of principal of or interest on any of the Notes of an applicable series is in default, substitute for the Issuer, either the Guarantor or any other company more than 90% of the voting share or other equity interests of which are directly or indirectly owned by the Guarantor as principal debtor in respect of all obligations arising from or in connection with such series of Notes (the "Substitute Issuer"), provided that:

- (a) the Substitute Issuer or any Successor Issuer shall expressly assume the Issuer's obligations under the applicable series of Notes and the Fiscal Agency Agreement;
- (b) immediately after giving effect to such transaction, no Event of Default with respect to the applicable series of Notes shall have occurred and be continuing;
- (c) the Substitute Issuer or any Successor Issuer has agreed to indemnify and hold harmless each Holder against any withholding tax, duty, assessment or governmental charge imposed on such Holder in respect of such substitution;
- (d) when a Substitute Issuer or any Successor Issuer is incorporated, tax resident or principally engaged in business in a jurisdiction other than the United States or any political subdivision thereof or therein (a "Non-U.S. Substitute Issuer"), it agrees that it will have an obligation to pay additional amounts under the section entitled "—Payment of Additional Amounts" above (substituting for this purpose the references in that section to "Guarantor" with "Non-U.S. Substitute Issuer" and references to the

- "Guarantee" with "the Notes" and further changing the definition of Relevant Tax Jurisdiction to any "jurisdiction other than the United States in which the Non-U.S. Substitute Issuer is organized, tax resident or principally engaged in business, in each case including any political subdivision thereof or therein");
- (e) unless the Substitute Issuer or the Successor Issuer is the Guarantor, the Guarantor irrevocably guarantees in favor of each Holder the payment of all sums payable by such Substitute Issuer or such Successor Issuer in respect of the applicable series of Notes either under the related Guarantee or on terms equivalent to the terms of such Guarantee; and
- (f) when a Substitute Issuer or any Successor Issuer is domiciled in a jurisdiction other than the United States, it agrees to submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of any United States federal or New York state court, in each case, in the City and County of New York, over any suit, action or proceeding arising out of or relating to the Fiscal Agency Agreement or the applicable series of Notes, and appoint an agent for service of process accordingly.

In the event that the Issuer consolidates with, merges into, sells, transfers, leases or conveys all or substantially all of its assets to any Successor Issuer, or substitutes the Issuer with a Substitute Issuer, the Issuer shall provide the Holders with written notice of the occurrence of such transaction.

Upon the effectiveness of any such transaction or substitution, all of the provisions of the applicable series of Notes will apply *mutatis mutandis*, and references elsewhere herein, in the Fiscal Agency Agreement and the applicable series of Notes to the Issuer will, where the context so requires, be deemed to be or include references to the Substitute Issuer or any Successor Issuer, as applicable and, for the avoidance of doubt, the Issuer will be automatically released and discharged from its obligations under the Fiscal Agency Agreement and the applicable series of Notes.

Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets of the Guarantor

The Guarantor may, without the consent of the Holders of Notes of the relevant series, consolidate with, merge into, or sell, transfer, lease or convey all or substantially all of its assets to, any corporation (the "Successor Guarantor"), provided that:

- (a) the Successor Guarantor shall expressly assume the Guarantor's obligations under the related Guarantee and the Fiscal Agency Agreement;
- (b) immediately after giving effect to such transaction, no Event of Default with respect to the applicable series of Notes shall have occurred and be continuing;
- (c) the Successor Guarantor has agreed to indemnify and hold harmless each Holder of Notes of the relevant series against any withholding tax, duty, assessment or governmental charge imposed on such Holder in respect of such substitution; and
- (d) when the Successor Guarantor is domiciled in a jurisdiction other than the United States, the Successor Guarantor agrees to submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of any U.S. federal or New York state court, in each case, in the City and County of New York, over any suit, action or proceeding arising out of or relating to the Fiscal Agency Agreement and appoint an agent for service of process accordingly.

Upon the effectiveness of any such transaction in accordance with the conditions specified above, all references in the Fiscal Agency Agreement, the applicable series of Notes and the Guarantee related thereto to the Guarantor shall, where the context so requires, be deemed to be or include references to the Successor Guarantor and, for the avoidance of doubt, the Guarantor will be automatically released and discharged from its obligations under the related Guarantee and the Fiscal Agency Agreement.

The Guarantor's undertaking described above, as a term of the relevant Guarantee, will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the substantive laws of Switzerland.

Financial Reports

For so long as any Notes remain outstanding and during any period in which the Guarantor is neither subject to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act nor exempt from reporting pursuant to Rule 12g3-2(b) of the Exchange Act, the Guarantor will publish on its website in English and make available to

any Holder on request: (a) within the later of (1) 120 days of the end of each completed fiscal year and (2) the time period required by the listing rules of the SIX Swiss Exchange with respect to annual reports, the annual report of the Nestlé Group required by the listing rules of the SIX Swiss Exchange, which shall include audited annual consolidated financial statements of the Guarantor (including a consolidated balance sheet as of the end of such period and a consolidated income statement and a consolidated cash flows statement for such period, in each case setting forth in comparative form corresponding consolidated figures from the immediately preceding corresponding period); and (b) within the later of (1) 90 days of the end of the first half-year period of any fiscal year and (2) the time period required by the listing rules of the SIX Swiss Exchange with respect to semi-annual reports, the unaudited condensed interim consolidated financial statements of the Guarantor in respect of the first half-year period of such fiscal year required by the listing rules of the SIX Swiss Exchange (including a consolidated balance sheet as of the end of such period and a consolidated income statement and a consolidated cash flows statement for such period, in each case setting forth in comparative form corresponding consolidated figures from the immediately preceding corresponding period); in each case, prepared in accordance with IFRS as issued by the IASB as in effect at the date of the relevant statements.

In addition, for so long as any Notes remain outstanding and are "restricted securities" within the meaning of Rule 144(a)(3) under the Securities Act, and during any period during which the Issuer is neither subject to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act nor exempt from reporting pursuant to Rule 12g3-2(b) of the Exchange Act, the Issuer will furnish to Holders and to prospective investors, upon the request thereof, any information required to be delivered pursuant to Rule 144A(d)(4) under the Securities Act with respect to the Issuer.

The Guarantor's undertaking described above, as a term of the relevant Guarantee, will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the substantive laws of Switzerland.

Notices

For so long as the Notes of any series are represented by Global Notes, notices to be given to Holders will be delivered to Cede & Co., as nominee for DTC, in accordance with its applicable policies as in effect from time to time. If the Issuer issues Notes of any series in certificated form, notices to be given to Holders will be sent by first class mail (or, if first class mail is unavailable, by airmail), to each Holder (or the first named of joint Holders) to the address of such Holder appearing in the security register or otherwise in accordance with the procedures of DTC.

Notices given by publication or electronic delivery will be deemed given on the first date on which publication or electronic delivery is made and notices given by first class mail (or, if first class mail is unavailable, by airmail), will be deemed given five calendar days after mailing.

No Personal Liability of Directors, Officers, Employees and Shareholders

No director, officer, employee, incorporator, member or shareholder (other than the Guarantor in respect of the Guarantees) of the Issuer and the Guarantor shall, to the fullest extent permitted by law, have any liability for any obligations of the Issuer or the Guarantor under the Notes, the Guarantees or the Fiscal Agency Agreement or for any claim based on, in respect of, or by reason of, such obligations or their creation. Each Holder by accepting a Note waives, to the fullest extent permitted by law, any such claim and releases any such director, officer, employee, incorporator, member or shareholder of any such liability. The waiver and release are part of the consideration for issuance of the Notes and the Guarantees. The waiver and release may not be effective to waive liabilities under the U.S. federal securities laws, and it is the view of the SEC that such a waiver is against public policy.

Prescription

Any claim for the payment of principal, interest and Additional Amounts, if any, in respect of the Notes will become void unless presentment for payment is made (where so required in the terms of the Notes or in the Fiscal Agency Agreement) within five years of the respective original payment date therefor.

Governing Law and Submission to Jurisdiction

The Fiscal Agency Agreement and the Notes will be governed by and construed in accordance with the internal laws of the State of New York applicable to agreements made and to be performed in such state without regard to conflicts of laws principles thereof. The Guarantees will be governed by, construed in accordance with and subject to the substantive laws of Switzerland.

The Issuer and the Guarantor have each irrevocably submitted to the exclusive jurisdiction of and venue in any U.S. federal or New York state court in the City and County of New York, in any legal suit, action or proceeding arising out of or based upon the Fiscal Agency Agreement or, in the case of the Issuer, any of the Notes, and, for the avoidance of doubt, such submission to jurisdiction shall apply to no other subject matter whatsoever.

The courts of the Canton of Vaud, Switzerland (venue being the City of Vevey) shall have exclusive jurisdiction to settle any disputes that may arise out of or in connection with the Guarantees, including the covenants of the Guarantor contained therein.

CERTAIN TAXATION CONSIDERATIONS

Potential investors should consult their professional advisers on the tax consequences of buying, holding or selling any Notes in light of their own particular circumstances, including the effect of the laws of their country of citizenship, residence or domicile. The discussions that follow for each jurisdiction are based upon the applicable laws and interpretations thereof as of the date hereof, all of which laws and interpretations are subject to change or differing interpretations, which changes or differing interpretations could apply retroactively.

United States Federal Income Tax Consequences

This section describes material U.S. federal income tax consequences to Holders of owning the Notes. This discussion does not describe any tax consequences other than U.S. federal income tax consequences and does not address the income tax on certain "net investment income" or discuss any tax consequences arising under the U.S. federal estate and gift tax laws or the laws of any state, local, non-U.S. or other taxing jurisdiction. It applies to you only if you acquire Notes in the initial offering at the issue price (that is, the first price at which a substantial amount of Notes are sold for money, excluding sales to underwriters, placement agents or wholesalers) and you hold your Notes as capital assets for U.S. federal income tax purposes. This section does not describe all of the tax consequences that may apply to you if you are an investor of a type subject to special rules, such as:

- a dealer in securities or non-U.S. currencies,
- a regulated investment company, real estate investment trust, partnership or other passthrough entity (or an investor in such entities),
- a trader in securities that elects to use a mark-to-market method of accounting for your securities holdings,
- a tax-exempt organization,
- a bank, financial institution or insurance company,
- a person liable for alternative minimum tax,
- a person who is a U.S. expatriate,
- a person that owns Notes that are a hedge or that are hedged against interest rates or non-U.S. currency risks,
- an accrual method taxpayer who is required to recognize income for U.S. federal income tax purposes no later than when such income is taken into account for financial accounting purposes,
- a person that owns Notes as part of a straddle or a hedging, conversion, or other risk reduction transaction for U.S. federal income tax purposes,
- a person that purchases or sells Notes as part of a wash sale for tax purposes, or
- a U.S. Holder (as defined below) whose functional currency for tax purposes is not the U.S. dollar.

If you purchase Notes at a price other than the issue price, the amortizable bond premium or market discount rules may also apply to you. You should consult your tax adviser regarding this possibility.

This discussion is based on the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), its legislative history, existing and proposed regulations under the Code, published rulings and court decisions, all as currently in effect. These laws are subject to change, possibly on a retroactive basis, so as to result in U.S. federal income tax consequences different from those summarized below.

We have not requested a ruling from the Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS") on the tax consequences of owning the Notes. As a result, the IRS could disagree with portions of this discussion.

If a partnership or other entity or arrangement treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes holds the Notes, the U.S. federal income tax treatment of a partner will generally depend on the status of the partner and the tax treatment of the partnership. A partner in a partnership holding the Notes should consult its tax adviser with regard to the U.S. federal income tax treatment of an investment in the Notes.

As used herein, a "U.S. Holder" means a beneficial owner of the Notes that is for U.S. federal income tax purposes any of the following:

- an individual who is a citizen or resident of the United States;
- a corporation (or any other entity treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes) created or organized in or under the laws of the United States, any State thereof or the District of Columbia;
- an estate the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source; or
- a trust if it (1) is subject to the primary supervision of a court within the United States and one or more U.S. persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust or (2) was in existence on August 20, 1996, and it has a valid election in effect under applicable U.S. Treasury regulations to be treated as a U.S. person for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

The term "non-U.S. Holder" means a beneficial owner of the Notes (other than a partnership or other entity or arrangement treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes) that is not a U.S. Holder.

Please consult your own tax adviser concerning the consequences of owning these Notes in your particular circumstances under the Code and the laws of any other taxing jurisdiction.

As described under "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets of the Issuer; Substitution of the Issuer", if certain conditions are met the Issuer may substitute a Substitute Issuer as principal debtor in respect of all obligations arising from or in connection with a series of Notes. The substitution of a Substitute Issuer for the Issuer may result for U.S. federal income tax purposes in a deemed exchange of the Notes for new securities by the Holders thereof, which may result in the recognition of gain or loss and possibly certain other adverse U.S. tax consequences. U.S. Holders should consult their own tax advisers regarding the tax consequences of such a substitution.

Tax Consequences to U.S. Holders

Payments of Interest

The stated interest on the Notes will generally be taxable to a U.S. Holder as ordinary income when received or accrued in accordance with the U.S. Holder's method of accounting for tax purposes. It is anticipated, and this discussion assumes, that the Notes will not be treated as issued with original issue discount for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Sale, Exchange or Other Taxable Disposition of the Notes

A U.S. Holder generally will recognize capital gain or loss upon the sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of a Note in an amount equal to the difference between the amount realized from such disposition (other than any amount attributable to accrued but unpaid interest, which will be taxable as interest income to the extent not previously so taxed, as described above under "—Payments of Interest") and the U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in the Note. A U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in a Note will be, in general, the cost of the Note to such U.S. Holder. Any such gain or loss generally will be long-term capital gain or loss if the U.S. Holder has held the Note for more than one year. Long-term capital gains recognized by a non-corporate U.S. Holder generally are subject to U.S. federal income taxation at preferential rates. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations.

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

In general, information reporting requirements will apply to certain payments of interest and principal paid on the Notes and to the proceeds of the sale or other disposition (including a redemption) of a Note paid to a U.S. Holder (unless you are an exempt recipient). Backup withholding may apply to such payments if a U.S. Holder fails to provide an accurate taxpayer identification number and certification under penalties of perjury that it is not subject to backup withholding, fails to establish an exempt status or fails to comply with certification requirements of applicable U.S. Treasury regulations.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax and any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules may be allowed as a refund or a credit against a U.S. Holder's U.S. federal income tax liability, *provided* that the required information is timely furnished to the IRS.

Tax Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders

Payments of Interest

Subject to the discussion below under "—Information Reporting and Backup Withholding" and "—FATCA Withholding," interest paid on a Note to a non-U.S. Holder generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income or withholding tax under the "portfolio interest" exemption, provided that:

- such interest is not effectively connected with such non-U.S. Holder's conduct of a trade or business within the United States, in which case such interest will be taxed as described below under "—Interest or Gain Effectively Connected with a United States Trade or Business";
- such non-U.S. Holder does not own, actually or constructively, 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of our voting stock within the meaning of the Code and applicable U.S. Treasury regulations;
- such non-U.S. Holder is not a controlled foreign corporation that is related, directly or indirectly, to us through stock ownership under applicable rules of the Code;
- such non-U.S. Holder is not a bank whose receipt of interest on the Notes is described in Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code; and
- either (a) such non-U.S. Holder provides its name and address on an applicable IRS Form W-8 and certifies under penalties of perjury that it is not a U.S. person or (b) such non-U.S. Holder holds its Notes through certain foreign intermediaries and satisfies the certification requirements of applicable U.S. Treasury regulations. Special certification rules apply to non-U.S. Holders that are passthrough entities rather than corporations or individuals.

If such non-U.S. Holder cannot satisfy the requirements described above, payments of interest made to it will be subject to a 30% U.S. federal withholding tax, unless such non-U.S. Holder provides the applicable withholding agent with a properly executed:

- IRS Form W-8BEN or W-8BEN-E (or other applicable form) certifying an exemption from or reduction in withholding under the terms of an applicable income tax treaty; or
- IRS Form W-8ECI (or other applicable form) certifying that interest paid on the Notes is not subject to withholding tax because it is effectively connected with such non-U.S. Holder's conduct of a trade or business within the United States, in which case such interest will be taxed as described below under "—Interest or Gain Effectively Connected with a United States Trade or Business".

Sale, Exchange or Other Taxable Disposition of the Notes

Subject to the discussion below under "—Information Reporting and Backup Withholding" and "—FATCA Withholding," any gain realized on the sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of a Note generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income or withholding tax unless:

- the gain is effectively connected with a non-U.S. Holder's conduct of a trade or business in the United States (and, if required by an applicable income tax treaty, is attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment or fixed base), in which case such gain will be taxed as described below under "—Interest or Gain Effectively Connected with a United States Trade or Business"; or
- a non-U.S. Holder is an individual who is present in the United States for 183 days or more in the taxable year of that disposition, and certain other requirements are met, in which case such gain will be subject to a 30% U.S. federal withholding tax, unless such non-U.S. Holder provides the applicable withholding agent with a properly executed IRS Form W-8BEN or W-8BEN-E (or other applicable form) certifying an exemption from or reduction in withholding under the benefit of an applicable income tax treaty, and may be offset by certain U.S. source capital losses.

Proceeds from a disposition of a Note that are attributable to accrued but unpaid interest generally will be subject to, or exempt from, tax to the same extent as described above under "—Payments of Interest".

Interest or Gain Effectively Connected with a United States Trade or Business

If a non-U.S. Holder is engaged in a trade or business within the United States and interest on the Notes, or gain realized on the sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of a Note, is effectively connected with the conduct of that trade or business (and, if required by an applicable income tax treaty, is attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment or fixed base), then such non-U.S. Holder will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on that interest or gain on a net income basis in generally the same manner as if such non-U.S. Holder was a U.S. person (although such non-U.S. Holder will not be subject to 30% U.S. federal withholding tax, *provided* the requirement to provide an IRS Form W-8ECI discussed above under "—*Payments of Interest*" is satisfied). In addition, if a non-U.S. Holder is a foreign corporation, such non-U.S. Holder may be subject to a branch profits tax equal to 30% (or lower applicable income tax treaty rate) of its effectively connected earnings and profits, subject to adjustments.

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

Generally, the amount of interest paid to a non-U.S. Holder and the amount of tax, if any, withheld with respect to those payments will be reported to the IRS. Copies of the information returns reporting such interest payments and any withholding may also be made available to the tax authorities in the country in which such non-U.S. Holder resides under the provisions of an applicable income tax treaty.

In general, a non-U.S. Holder will not be subject to backup withholding with respect to payments of interest on the Notes that we make to such non-U.S. Holder, *provided* that the applicable withholding agent does not have actual knowledge or reason to know that such non-U.S. Holder is a U.S. person, and such withholding agent has received from such non-U.S. Holder the required certification that such non-U.S. Holder is not a U.S. person as described above in the fifth bullet point under "—*Payments of Interest*".

Information reporting and, depending on circumstances, backup withholding will apply to the proceeds of a sale or other disposition of Notes within the United States or conducted through certain U.S.-related financial intermediaries, unless a non-U.S. Holder certifies to the payor under penalties of perjury that it is not a U.S. person (and the payor does not have actual knowledge or reason to know that such non-U.S. Holder is a U.S. person), or such non-U.S. Holder otherwise establishes an exemption.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax and any amounts withheld under backup withholding rules may be allowed as a refund or a credit against a non-U.S. Holder's U.S. federal income tax liability, *provided* that the required information is timely furnished to the IRS.

FATCA Withholding

Under Section 1471 through 1474 of the Code (such Sections commonly referred to as "FATCA"), a 30% U.S. federal withholding tax may apply to any interest income paid on the Notes to (i) a "foreign financial institution" (as specifically defined in the Code) that does not provide sufficient documentation, typically on IRS Form W-8BEN-E, evidencing either (x) an exemption from FATCA, or (y) its compliance (or deemed compliance) with FATCA (which may alternatively be in the form of compliance with an intergovernmental agreement with the United States) in a manner that avoids withholding, or (ii) a "non-financial foreign entity" (as specifically defined in the Code) that does not provide sufficient documentation, typically on IRS Form W-8BEN-E, evidencing either (x) an exemption from FATCA or (y) adequate information regarding the "substantial United States owners" of such entity (if any). If an interest payment is both subject to withholding under FATCA and subject to the withholding tax described above under "—Tax Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders—Payments of Interest", the withholding under FATCA may be credited against, and therefore reduce, such other withholding tax. If you are a foreign financial entity or a non-financial foreign entity in a jurisdiction that has entered into an intergovernmental agreement with the United States, you may be subject to different rules. You should consult your own tax adviser regarding these rules and whether they may be relevant to your ownership and disposition of the Notes.

Swiss Taxation

Swiss Withholding Tax

The Guarantor will ensure that, so long as any Notes are outstanding, the proceeds received from the issuance of any such Note and from outstanding debt instruments issued by a non-Swiss member of the Group (as defined in this paragraph) with the benefit of a parent guarantee provided by the Guarantor or any other

Swiss member of the Group (including the Notes) will not be applied by any member of the Group in Switzerland in amounts that would result in interest payments due under such Notes (or any payments under the related Guarantee in respect thereof) being subject to Swiss withholding tax. Subject to the foregoing, neither payments of interest on, nor repayment of principal of, the Notes, by the Issuer, nor payments in respect of principal or interest under the Notes by the Guarantor under Guarantees, will be subject to Swiss withholding tax. For purposes of this paragraph, the "Group" means the Guarantor and its subsidiaries.

On April 3, 2020, the Swiss Federal Council published a consultative draft on the reform of the Swiss withholding tax system applicable to interest payments on bonds. This consultative draft provided for the replacement of the current debtor-based Swiss withholding tax regime applicable to interest payments on bonds with a paying agent-based Swiss withholding tax regime. Under such proposed paying agent-based regime, all interest payments on bonds made by paying agents acting out of Switzerland to individuals resident in Switzerland would have been subject to Swiss withholding tax. However, because the results of the consultation were controversial, the Swiss Federal Council submitted a revised draft on the reform of the Swiss withholding tax system to the Swiss Federal Parliament on April 15, 2021, which draft provides for the abolition of Swiss withholding tax on interest payments on bonds. Notwithstanding this revised draft, if a new paying agent-based Swiss withholding tax regime were to nevertheless be enacted as contemplated by the consultative draft published on April 3, 2020 and a paying agent acting out of Switzerland were required to deduct or withhold Swiss withholding tax on any interest payments under the Notes or any payments under the related Guarantee in respect thereof, neither the Issuer nor the Guarantor would pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Notes or the Guarantees, respectively, be obliged to pay additional amounts with respect to such payments as a result of such deduction or withholding of Swiss withholding tax.

Swiss Securities Turnover Tax

The issuance of the Notes (primary market) by the Issuer, and the issuance of the Guarantees by the Guarantor, on the issue date, and the redemption of the Notes by the Issuer (whether at maturity, upon early redemption or otherwise), is not subject to Swiss securities turnover tax.

Secondary market dealings in the Notes where a Swiss domestic (or Principality of Liechtenstein) bank or other Swiss domestic (or Principality of Liechtenstein) securities dealer (as defined in the Swiss Stamp Duty Act) is a party to, or acts as an intermediary for, the transaction, and where none of the exemptions provided for in the Swiss Stamp Duty Act apply, are subject to Swiss securities turnover tax at a rate of 0.3% of the purchase price of the Notes. Generally, half of the Swiss securities turnover tax is charged to the seller and the other half to the purchaser, subject to any applicable statutory exemptions in respect of the seller or the purchaser and their respective halves of the Swiss securities turnover tax. Where both the seller and the purchaser of the Notes are non-residents of Switzerland or the Principality of Liechtenstein, no Swiss securities turnover tax will be payable.

Swiss Income Taxation

Notes held by non-Swiss holders

Any payment of interest on, or repayment of principal of, the Notes by the Issuer, or any payment by the Guarantor under the related Guarantee in respect thereof, made to a Holder of a Note who (i) is a non-resident of Switzerland and (ii) during the taxation year in which such payment is made has not engaged in trade or business through a permanent establishment within Switzerland to which the Note is attributable, will not be subject to any Swiss federal, cantonal or communal income tax.

For a discussion of the proposed draft Swiss withholding tax legislation that would replace the current debtor-based Swiss withholding tax regime applicable to interest payments on bonds with a paying-agent based regime, see above under "—Swiss Withholding Tax", for a discussion of the automatic exchange of information in tax matters, see below under "—International Automatic Exchange of Information in Tax Matters" and for a discussion of the Swiss facilitation of the implementation of FATCA, see below under "—Swiss Facilitation of the Implementation of FATCA".

Notes held by Swiss resident holders as private assets

A person who (i) is an individual resident in Switzerland holding a Note as a private asset, and (ii) receives a payment of interest on such Note, or a payment under the related Guarantee in respect thereof, is required to include such payment (converted into Swiss francs at the exchange rate prevailing at the time of such payment)

in his or her personal income tax return for the relevant tax period in which such payment is made, and such person will be taxed on any net taxable income (including such payment) for the relevant tax period. A gain realized by such person on the sale of such Note (which gain may include interest accrued on such Note or a gain in respect of foreign exchange rate appreciation or market interest rate depreciation) is a tax-free private capital gain, and a loss realized by such person on the sale of such Note is a non-tax deductible private capital loss.

See "—Notes held as Swiss assets of a trade or business in Switzerland" below for a summary on the tax treatment of individuals classified as "professional securities dealers".

Notes held as assets of a trade or business in Switzerland

A holder of a Note who is (i) a Swiss-resident individual taxpayer that holds such Note as part of Swiss business assets, or (ii) a Swiss-resident corporate taxpayer or corporate or individual taxpayer resident outside of Switzerland that holds such Note as part of a trade or business carried on through a permanent establishment within Switzerland, is required to recognize (A) any payment of interest on such Note, or any payment under the related Guarantee in respect thereof, made to such holder, and (B) any capital gain or loss realized by such holder on the sale or other disposition of such Note in its income statement for the respective tax period in which the relevant payment or disposition is made, and such holder will be taxed on any net taxable earnings for such period (which tax will, if such holder is a corporate or individual taxpayer resident outside of Switzerland as described in clause (ii) above, be limited to the extent such net earnings are attributable to Switzerland).

Swiss-resident individuals who hold Notes and who, for income tax purposes, are classified as "professional securities dealers" for reasons of, among other things, frequent dealings and leveraged transactions in securities will be treated as though they hold Notes as part of Swiss business assets and be taxed as described in the paragraph immediately above.

International Automatic Exchange of Information in Tax Matters

Switzerland has concluded a multilateral agreement with the EU on the international automatic exchange of information ("AEOI") in tax matters (the "AEOI Agreement"), which applies to all EU Member States and some other jurisdictions. In addition, Switzerland signed the multilateral competent authority agreement on the automatic exchange of financial account information (the "MCAA"), and bilateral AEOI agreements with a number of other countries, most of them on the basis of the MCAA. Based on the AEOI Agreement, the bilateral AEOI agreements and the implementing laws of Switzerland, Switzerland collects and exchanges data in respect of financial assets held in, and income derived thereon and credited to, accounts and deposits (including Notes held in any such account or deposit) with a paying agent in Switzerland for the benefit of residents in an EU Member State or another treaty state. An up-to-date list of the AEOI agreements to which Switzerland is a party that are either in effect, or have been entered into and are not yet effective, can be found on the website of the State Secretariat for International Financial Matters SIF.

Swiss Facilitation of the Implementation of FATCA

Switzerland has concluded an intergovernmental agreement with the U.S. to facilitate the implementation of FATCA. Under the agreement, financial institutions acting out of Switzerland generally are directed to become participating foreign financial institutions ("FFIs") The agreement ensures that accounts held by U.S. persons with Swiss financial institutions (including accounts in which Notes are held) are disclosed to the U.S. tax authorities either with the consent of the account holder or by means of group requests within the scope of administrative assistance on the basis of the double taxation agreement between the United States and Switzerland (the "Treaty"). The Treaty, as amended in 2019, includes a mechanism for the exchange of information in tax matters upon request between Switzerland and the United States, which is in line with international standards, and allows the United States to make group requests under FATCA concerning non-consenting U.S. accounts and non-consenting non-FFIs for periods from June 30, 2014. Furthermore, on October 8, 2014, the Swiss Federal Council approved a mandate for negotiations with the United States regarding a change from the current direct notification-based regime to a regime where the relevant information is sent to the Swiss Federal Tax Administration, which in turn provides the information to the U.S. tax authorities. It is not yet known when negotiations will continue and, if they do, if and when any new regime would come into force. For further information on FATCA, see above under "-Tax Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders—FATCA Withholding".

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

Purchasers have severally agreed with the Issuer and the Guarantor, subject to the satisfaction of certain conditions, to purchase \$1,500,000,000 principal amount of the 2024 Notes, \$500,000,000 principal amount of the 2027 Notes, \$1,000,000,000 principal amount of the 2028 Notes, \$1,000,000,000 principal amount of the 2031 Notes, \$500,000,000 principal amount of the 2041 Notes and \$500,000,000 principal amount of the 2051 Notes. The respective principal amount of Notes to be purchased by each of the Initial Purchasers from the Issuer and the Guarantor is set forth opposite their respective names below. If an Initial Purchaser defaults, the Purchase Agreement provides that the purchase commitments of the non-defaulting Initial Purchasers may be increased or the Purchase Agreement may be terminated, in each case in certain circumstances.

Initial Purchaser	Principal Amount of 2024 Notes	Principal Amount of 2027 Notes	Principal Amount of 2028 Notes	Principal Amount of 2031 Notes	Principal Amount of 2041 Notes	Principal Amount of 2051 Notes
Citigroup Global Markets Inc	\$ 240,000,000	\$ 80,000,000	\$ 160,000,000	\$ 160,000,000	\$ 80,000,000	\$ 80,000,000
Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC	\$ 240,000,000	\$ 80,000,000	\$ 160,000,000	\$ 160,000,000	\$ 80,000,000	\$ 80,000,000
HSBC Securities (USA) Inc	\$ 240,000,000	\$ 80,000,000	\$ 160,000,000	\$ 160,000,000	\$ 80,000,000	\$ 80,000,000
J.P. Morgan Securities USA LLC	\$ 240,000,000	\$ 80,000,000	\$ 160,000,000	\$ 160,000,000	\$ 80,000,000	\$ 80,000,000
Santander Investment Securities Inc	\$ 240,000,000	\$ 80,000,000	\$ 160,000,000	\$ 160,000,000	\$ 80,000,000	\$ 80,000,000
BofA Securities, Inc	\$ 50,000,000	\$ 16,667,000	\$ 33,334,000	\$ 33,334,000	\$ 16,667,000	\$ 16,667,000
ING Financial Markets LLC	\$ 50,000,000	\$ 16,667,000	\$ 33,334,000	\$ 33,334,000	\$ 16,667,000	\$ 16,667,000
Mizuho Securities USA LLC	\$ 50,000,000	\$ 16,667,000	\$ 33,333,000	\$ 33,333,000	\$ 16,667,000	\$ 16,667,000
SG Americas Securities, LLC	\$ 50,000,000	\$ 16,667,000	\$ 33,333,000	\$ 33,333,000	\$ 16,667,000	\$ 16,667,000
UBS Securities LLC	\$ 50,000,000	\$ 16,666,000	\$ 33,333,000	\$ 33,333,000	\$ 16,666,000	\$ 16,666,000
Wells Fargo Securities, LLC	\$ 50,000,000	\$ 16,666,000	\$ 33,333,000	\$ 33,333,000	\$ 16,666,000	\$ 16,666,000
Total	\$1,500,000,000	\$500,000,000	\$1,000,000,000	\$1,000,000,000	\$500,000,000	\$500,000,000

The obligations of the Initial Purchasers under the Purchase Agreement, including their agreement to purchase Notes from us, are several and not joint. The Initial Purchasers may offer and sell Notes through certain of their affiliates.

The Purchase Agreement entitles the Initial Purchasers to terminate the purchase of the Notes in certain circumstances prior to payment to the Issuer. The Issuer has agreed to indemnify the Initial Purchasers against certain liabilities in connection with the offer and sale of the Notes and may be required to contribute to payments that the Initial Purchasers may be required to make in respect thereof.

The Initial Purchasers initially propose to offer the Notes at the issue prices set forth on the cover page hereof. After the initial offering of the Notes, the Initial Purchasers may change the price to investors.

The Issuer and the Guarantor have agreed with the Initial Purchasers that none of them and no person acting on their behalf will without the prior written consent of Citigroup Global Markets Inc., Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC, HSBC Securities (USA) Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities LLC and Santander Investment Securities Inc. (the "*Representatives*") for the period from and including the date of the Purchase Agreement through and including the settlement date, offer, sell, contract to sell or otherwise dispose of any debt securities (other than short-term debt securities or pursuant to any existing debt issuance program of the Issuer, the Guarantor or any of their respective subsidiaries) of or guaranteed by the Issuer or Guarantor.

The Notes are new issues of securities with no established trading market. The Initial Purchasers are not obligated to make a market in the Notes and accordingly, no assurance can be given as to the liquidity of, or trading market for, the Notes. In connection with the offering, the Initial Purchasers may purchase and sell Notes in the open market. These transactions may include over-allotment, syndicate covering transactions and stabilizing transactions. Over-allotment involves syndicate sales of notes in excess of the principal amount of the Notes to be purchased by the Representatives in the offering, which creates a syndicate short position. Syndicate covering transactions involve purchases of the Notes in the open market after the distribution has been completed in order to cover syndicate short positions. Stabilizing transactions consist of certain bids or purchases of Notes made for the purpose of pegging, fixing or maintaining the price of the Notes.

The Initial Purchasers may impose a penalty bid. Penalty bids permit the Initial Purchasers to reclaim selling concessions from a syndicate member when they, in covering syndicate positions or making stabilizing purchases, repurchase Notes originally sold by that syndicate member.

Any of these activities may cause the price of the Notes to be higher than the price that otherwise would exist in the open market in the absence of such transactions. These transactions may be effected in the over-the-counter market or otherwise and, if commenced, may be discontinued at any time at the sole discretion of the Initial Purchaser, as applicable.

No action has been or will be taken in any jurisdiction that would permit a public offering of the Notes or the possession, circulation or distribution of any material relating to the Issuer or Guarantor, in any jurisdiction where action for such purpose is required. Accordingly, the Notes may not be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, nor may any offering material or advertisement in connection with the Notes be distributed or published, in or from any country or jurisdiction, except under circumstances that will result in compliance with any applicable rules and regulations of any such country or jurisdiction.

Certain of the Initial Purchasers and their affiliates have performed certain investment and commercial banking or financial advisory services for us and our affiliates from time to time for which they have received customary fees and commissions, and they expect to provide these services to us and our affiliates in the future, for which they expect to receive customary fees and commissions. In addition, in the ordinary course of their business activities, the Initial Purchasers and their affiliates may make or hold a broad array of investments and actively trade debt and equity securities (or related derivative securities) and financial instruments (including bank loans) for their own account and for the accounts of their customers. Such investments and securities activities may involve securities and/or instruments of ours or our affiliates. Certain of the Initial Purchasers or their affiliates may have a lending relationship with us and may hedge their credit exposure to us consistent with their customary risk management policies. Typically, these Initial Purchasers and their affiliates would hedge such exposure by entering into transactions which consist of either the purchase of credit default swaps or the creation of short positions in our securities, including potentially the notes offered hereby. Any such credit swaps or short positions could adversely affect future trading prices of the notes offered hereby. The Initial Purchasers and their affiliates may also make investment recommendations and/or publish or express independent research views in respect of such securities or financial instruments and may hold, or recommend to clients that they acquire, long and/or short positions in such securities and instruments.

To the extent any Initial Purchaser that is not a U.S. registered broker-dealer intends to effect any offers or sales of any Notes in the United States, it will do so through one or more U.S. registered broker-dealers in accordance with the applicable U.S. securities laws and regulations.

We expect that delivery of the Notes will be made against payment therefor on or about September , 2021, which will be the fifth Business Day following the date of pricing of the Notes, or "T+5". Trades in many secondary markets generally settle in two Business Days, unless the parties to any such trade expressly agree otherwise. Accordingly, purchasers who wish to trade Notes prior to two Business Days before delivery will be required, by virtue of the fact that the Notes initially settle in T+5, to specify an alternate settlement arrangement at the time of any such trade to prevent a failed settlement. Purchasers of the Notes who wish to trade the Notes prior to two Business Days before delivery hereunder should consult their advisers.

United States

The Notes and the Guarantees have not been and will not be registered under the Securities Act and may not be offered or sold within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons except in certain transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act. Accordingly, the Notes and the Guarantees are being offered and sold in the United States only to QIBs in reliance on Rule 144A and in transactions outside the United States to non-U.S. persons in reliance on Regulation S.

In connection with sales outside of the United States, each Initial Purchaser has represented and agreed that, except as permitted by the Purchase Agreement, it will not offer, sell or deliver the Notes to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons, (i) as part of their distribution at any time or (ii) otherwise until and including the fortieth day after the later of the commencement of the offer and the closing date for the sale of any Notes pursuant to the Purchase Agreement, except in accordance with Rule 903 of Regulation S. Each Initial Purchaser has also agreed that it, each of its affiliates and each person acting on its or their behalf have complied and will

comply with the offering restriction requirements of Regulation S; and at or prior to confirmation of a sale of Notes (other than a sale pursuant to Rule 144A, if permitted) it will have sent to each distributor, dealer or other person receiving a selling concession, fee or other remuneration to which it sells Notes during the distribution compliance period a confirmation or other notice setting forth the restrictions on offers and sales of the Notes within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of U.S. persons. Each Initial Purchaser has also represented and agreed that no directed selling efforts (as defined in Regulation S) have been made or will be made in the United States by the Initial Purchasers, any of their affiliates or any person acting on behalf of any of the Initial Purchasers or their affiliates in respect to the Notes; and neither it, any of its affiliates, nor anyone acting on its or their behalf has solicited offers for, offered or sold the Notes by any form of general solicitation or general advertising (as those terms are used in Regulation D under the Securities Act) in the United States in connection with the offering of the Notes or otherwise in any manner involving a public offering within the meaning of Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act.

Terms used in the preceding two paragraphs have the meanings ascribed to them by Rule 144A and Regulation S, as applicable.

In addition, until forty days after the commencement of the offering of the Notes, an offer or sale of Notes within the United States by any dealer (whether or not participating in the offering of the Notes) may violate the registration requirements of the Securities Act if such offer or sale is made otherwise than in accordance with Rule 144A

Prohibition of Sales to Retail Investors in the European Economic Area

The Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the EEA. For these purposes,

- (a) a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; (ii) a customer within the meaning of the Insurance Distribution Directive, where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in the Prospectus Regulation; and
- (b) an offer includes the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and the Notes to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase or subscribe the Notes.

Prohibition of Sales to Retail Investors in the United Kingdom

The Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the UK. For these purposes,

- (a) a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client, as defined in point (8) of Article 2 of Regulation (EU) No 2017/565 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA; or (ii) a customer within the meaning of the provisions of the FSMA and any rules or regulations made under the FSMA to implement Directive (EU) 2016/97, where that customer would not qualify as a professional client, as defined in point (8) of Article 2(1) of Regulation (EU) No 600/2014 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in Article 2 of Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA; and
- (b) an offer includes the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and the Notes to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase or subscribe the Notes.

Other UK Regulatory Restrictions

Each of the Initial Purchasers has severally represented and agreed that:

- (a) it has only communicated or caused to be communicated and will only communicate or cause to be communicated an invitation or inducement to engage in investment activity (within the meaning of Section 21 of the FSMA) received by it in connection with the issue or sale of the Notes in circumstances in which Section 21(1) of the FSMA does not apply to the Issuer; and
- (b) it has complied and will comply with all applicable provisions of the FSMA with respect to anything done by it in relation to the Notes in, from or otherwise involving the UK.

Switzerland

The Notes may not be publicly offered, directly or indirectly, in Switzerland within the meaning of the Swiss Financial Services Act of June 15, 2018, as amended (the "FinSA"), and no application has been or will be made to admit the Notes to trading on any venue (exchange or multilateral trading facility) in Switzerland. Neither this Offering Memorandum nor any other offering or marketing material relating to the Notes (i) constitutes a prospectus pursuant to FinSA or (ii) has been filed with or approved by a Swiss review body pursuant to article 52 of the FinSA, and neither this Offering Memorandum nor any other offering or marketing material relating to the Notes may be publicly distributed or otherwise made publicly available in Switzerland.

Hong Kong

Each of the Initial Purchasers has severally represented and agreed that:

- (a) it has not offered or sold and will not offer or sell in Hong Kong, by means of any document, any Notes other than (i) to "professional investors" as defined in the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap. 571) of Hong Kong and any rules made under that Ordinance; or (ii) in other circumstances which do not result in the document being a "prospectus" as defined in the Companies Ordinance (Cap. 32) of Hong Kong or which do not constitute an offer to the public within the meaning of that Ordinance; and
- (b) it has not issued or had in its possession for the purposes of issue, and will not issue or have in its possession for the purposes of issue, whether in Hong Kong or elsewhere, any advertisement, invitation or document relating to the Notes, which is directed at, or the contents of which are likely to be accessed or read by, the public of Hong Kong (except if permitted to do so under the securities laws of Hong Kong) other than with respect to Notes which are or are intended to be disposed of only to persons outside Hong Kong or only to "professional investors" as defined in the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap. 571) of Hong Kong and any rules made under that Ordinance.

Japan

Each of the Initial Purchasers has severally represented and agreed that the Notes have not been and will not be registered under the Financial Instruments and Exchange Law of Japan (Law No. 25 of 1948, as amended) and that it will not offer or sell, directly or indirectly, any of the Notes in Japan or to, or for the account or benefit of, any resident of Japan or to, or for the account or benefit of, any resident for reoffering or resale, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to, or for the account or benefit of, any resident of Japan except (i) pursuant to an exemption from the registration requirements of, or otherwise in compliance with, the Financial Instruments and Exchange Law of Japan (Law No. 25 of 1948, as amended); and (ii) in compliance with the other relevant laws and regulations of Japan.

Singapore

Each of the Initial Purchasers has severally represented and agreed that this Offering Memorandum has not been and will not be registered as a prospectus with the Monetary Authority of Singapore under the Securities and Futures Act (Chapter 289 of Singapore) (the "SFA").

Accordingly, each of the Initial Purchasers severally represents, warrants and agrees that it has not offered or sold any Notes or caused the Notes to be made the subject of an invitation for subscription or purchase and will not offer or sell any Notes or cause the Notes to be made the subject of an invitation for subscription or purchase, and has not circulated or distributed, nor will it circulate or distribute, this Offering Memorandum or any other document or material in connection with the offer or sale, or invitation for subscription or purchase, of the Notes, whether directly or indirectly, to persons in Singapore other than (i) to an institutional investor under Section 274 of the SFA; (ii) to a relevant person pursuant to Section 275(1) of the SFA, or any person pursuant to Section 275(1A) of the SFA, and in accordance with the conditions specified in Section 275 of the SFA; or (iii) pursuant to, and in accordance with the conditions of, any other applicable provision of the SFA.

Each of the Initial Purchasers further has severally represented and agreed to notify (whether through the distribution of this Offering Memorandum or otherwise) each of the following relevant persons specified in Section 275 of the SFA which has subscribed or purchased Notes from or through that Initial Purchaser, namely a person who is:

- (a) a corporation (which is not an accredited investor (as defined in Section 4A of the SFA)) the sole business of which is to hold investments and the entire share capital of which is owned by one or more individuals, each of whom is an accredited investor; or
- (b) a trust (where the trustee is not an accredited investor) whose sole purpose is to hold investments and each beneficiary of the trust is an individual who is an accredited investor,

that securities (as defined in Section 239(1) of the SFA) of that corporation or the beneficiaries' rights and interest in that trust shall not be transferable for 6 months after that corporation or that trust has acquired the Notes pursuant to an offer made under Section 275 of the SFA except:

- (a) to an institutional investor or to a relevant person defined in Section 275(2) of the SFA, or any person arising from an offer referred to in Section 275(1A) or Section 276(4)(i)(B) of the SFA;
- (b) where no consideration is or will be given for the transfer;
- (c) where the transfer is by operation of law;
- (d) as specified in section 276(7) of the SFA; or
- (e) as specified in Regulation 32 of the Securities and Futures (Offers of Investments) (Shares and Debentures) Regulations 2005 of Singapore.

Solely for the purposes of its obligations pursuant to sections 309B(1)(a) and 309B(1)(c) of the SFA, the Issuer has determined, and hereby notifies all relevant persons (as defined in Section 309A of the SFA) that the Notes are "prescribed capital markets products" (as defined in the Securities and Futures (Capital Markets Products) Regulations 2018) and Excluded Investment Products (as defined in MAS Notice SFA 04-N12: Notice on the Sale of Investment Products and MAS Notice FAA-N16: Notice on Recommendations on Investment Products).

Dubai International Financial Centre

This Offering Memorandum relates to an Exempt Offer in accordance with the Offered Securities Rules of the Dubai Financial Services Authority ("DFSA"). This Offering Memorandum is intended for distribution only to persons of a type specified in the Offered Securities Rules of the DFSA. It must not be delivered to, or relied on by, any other person. The DFSA has no responsibility for reviewing or verifying any documents in connection with Exempt Offers. The DFSA has not approved this Offering Memorandum nor taken steps to verify the information set forth herein and has no responsibility for this Offering Memorandum. The notes to which this Offering Memorandum relates may be illiquid and/or subject to restrictions on their resale. Prospective purchasers of the Notes offered should conduct their own due diligence on the Notes. If you do not understand the contents of this Offering Memorandum you should consult an authorized financial adviser.

Canada

Each of the Initial Purchasers has severally represented and agreed that the Notes may be sold only to purchasers purchasing, or deemed to be purchasing, as principal that are accredited investors, as defined in National Instrument 45-106 *Prospectus Exemptions* or subsection 73.3(1) of the *Securities Act* (Ontario), and are permitted clients, as defined in National Instrument 31-103 *Registration Requirements, Exemptions and Ongoing Registrant Obligations*. Any resale of the Notes must be made in accordance with an exemption from, or in a transaction not subject to, the prospectus requirements of applicable securities laws.

Securities legislation in certain provinces or territories of Canada may provide a purchaser with remedies for rescission or damages if this Offering Memorandum (including any amendment thereto) contains a misrepresentation, *provided* that the remedies for rescission or damages are exercised by the purchaser within the time limit prescribed by the securities legislation of the purchaser's province or territory. The purchaser should refer to any applicable provisions of the securities legislation of the purchaser's province or territory for particulars of these rights or consult with a legal advisor.

Pursuant to section 3A.3 of National Instrument 33-105 *Underwriting Conflicts* ("NI 33-105"), the Initial Purchasers are not required to comply with the disclosure requirements of NI 33-105 regarding underwriter conflicts of interest in connection with this offering.

Other

Each Initial Purchaser has represented and agreed that it will, to the best of its knowledge, comply with all relevant laws, regulations and directives in each jurisdiction in which it purchases, offers, sells or delivers the Notes or has in its possession or distributes this Offering Memorandum or any amendment or supplement thereto, insofar as such laws, regulations and directives relate to the purchase, offer, sale or delivery of the Notes or the possession or distribution of this Offering Memorandum or any amendment or supplement thereto, and neither the Issuer nor the Guarantor shall have any responsibility therefor.

NOTICE TO INVESTORS

The following restrictions will apply to the Notes. Potential investors are advised to consult their legal counsel prior to making any offer, sale, resale, pledge or transfer of the Notes offered hereby.

The Notes have not been and will not be registered under the Securities Act and may not be offered or sold within the U.S. or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons except pursuant to an exemption from, or in a transaction not subject to, the registration requirements of the Securities Act. The Notes are being offered and sold in the United States only to qualified institutional investors, in reliance on the exemption from the registration requirements of the Securities Act provided by Rule 144A, and outside the U.S. to purchasers who are not, or are not purchasing for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons, in reliance on Regulation S (terms used in this paragraph that are defined in Rule 144A or Regulation S are used herein as defined therein).

In addition, until 40 days after the later of the commencement of the offering and the date of the issue of the Notes, an offer or sale of the Notes within the U.S. by a dealer (whether or not participating in the offering) may violate the registration requirements of the Securities Act if such offer or sale is made otherwise than pursuant to another exemption from registration under the Securities Act.

By its purchase of Notes, each purchaser of Notes (other than the Initial Purchasers) will be deemed to:

- 1. Represent that it is not an "affiliate", as defined in Rule 144 under the Securities Act, of the Issuer or the Guarantor (or acting on behalf of such an affiliate) and that it (i) is not, or not purchasing for the account or benefit of, a U.S. person and is purchasing the Notes in an offshore transaction pursuant to Regulation S or (ii) is purchasing the Notes for its own account or an account with respect to which it exercises sole investment discretion, is a QIB, and is aware that the sale to it is being made in reliance on Rule 144A (and is acquiring such Notes for its own account or for that of another QIB).
- 2. Acknowledge and understand that the Notes have not been registered under the Securities Act or any other applicable securities laws and that the Notes are being offered for resale in a transaction not requiring registration under the Securities Act or any other securities laws, and may not be offered or sold within the U.S. or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons except as set forth below.
- 3. Understand and agree that if in the future it decides to offer, resell, pledge or otherwise transfer any of the Notes or any beneficial interest in the Notes, it will only do so (i) to us or any of our subsidiaries, (ii) for so long as the Notes are eligible pursuant to Rule 144A in the U.S. to a person whom the seller reasonably believes is a QIB in a transaction meeting the requirements of Rule 144A, (iii) outside the U.S. in compliance with Rule 904 under the Securities Act, (iv) pursuant to another available exemption from registration under the Securities Act, including Rule 144 under the Securities Act, (v) pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act, and in each of these cases (i) through (v) in accordance with any applicable securities laws of any state of the U.S. or any other relevant jurisdictions. Subject to the procedures set forth under "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Book-Entry System; Delivery and Form", prior to any proposed transfer of any Note the Holder thereof must check the appropriate box set forth on its Note relating to the manner of such transfer and submit the Note to the Paying Agent.
- 4. Agree that it will deliver to each person to whom it transfers Notes notice of any restrictions on transfer of such Notes.
- 5. Understand that the Notes offered under Regulation S will initially be represented by one or more Regulation S Temporary Global Notes, which will initially be restricted for a period ending 40 days after the later of the commencement of the offering and the date of the issue of the Notes, during which period no offers or sales to a U.S. person or for the account or benefit of a U.S. person shall be made. Before any interest in the Global Notes may be offered, sold, pledged or otherwise transferred to a purchaser outside the U.S. in compliance with Rule 904 under the Securities Act, the transferor will be required to provide the Fiscal and Paying Agent with a written certificate (the form of which certification can be obtained from the Fiscal and Paying Agent) as to compliance with the transfer restriction referred to above.
- 6. If it is a QIB, understands that the Notes offered under Rule 144A will be represented by one or more Rule 144A Global Notes. Before any interest in the Rule 144A Global Notes may be offered, sold, pledged or otherwise transferred to a purchaser outside the U.S. in compliance with Rule 904 under the

Securities Act, the transferor will be required to provide the Fiscal and Paying Agent with a written certificate (the form of which certification can be obtained from the Fiscal and Paying Agent) as to compliance with the transfer restriction referred to above.

7. Understand that the Notes will bear the relevant legend substantially to the following effect unless otherwise agreed by the Issuer and the Holder thereof:

Legend Regulation S Global Note:

"THE SECURITY (OR ITS PREDECESSOR) EVIDENCED HEREBY HAS NOT BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE UNITED STATES SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED (THE "SECURITIES ACT"), AND MAY NOT BE OFFERED, SOLD OR DELIVERED IN THE UNITED STATES OR TO, OR FOR THE ACCOUNT OR BENEFIT OF, ANY U.S. PERSON, UNLESS THE SECURITY EVIDENCED HEREBY IS REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OR AN EXEMPTION FROM THE REGISTRATION REQUIREMENTS THEREOF IS AVAILABLE. THIS LEGEND SHALL BE REMOVED AFTER THE EXPIRATION OF FORTY DAYS FROM THE LATER OF (i) THE DATE ON WHICH THE SECURITY EVIDENCED HEREBY WAS FIRST OFFERED AND (ii) THE DATE OF ISSUANCE OF THE SECURITY EVIDENCED HEREBY."

Legend Rule 144A Global Note:

"THE SECURITY (OR ITS PREDECESSOR) EVIDENCED HEREBY WAS ORIGINALLY ISSUED IN A TRANSACTION EXEMPT FROM REGISTRATION UNDER SECTION 5 OF THE UNITED STATES SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED (THE "SECURITIES ACT"), AND THE SECURITY EVIDENCED HEREBY MAY NOT BE OFFERED, SOLD OR OTHERWISE TRANSFERRED IN THE ABSENCE OF SUCH REGISTRATION OR AN APPLICABLE EXEMPTION THEREFROM. EACH PURCHASER OF THE SECURITY EVIDENCED HEREBY IS HEREBY NOTIFIED THAT THE SELLER MAY BE RELYING ON THE EXEMPTION FROM THE PROVISIONS OF SECTION 5 OF THE SECURITIES ACT PROVIDED BY RULE 144A THEREUNDER. THE HOLDER OF THE SECURITY EVIDENCED HEREBY AGREES FOR THE BENEFIT OF THE ISSUER THAT FOR ONE YEAR AFTER THE LATER OF THE ISSUE DATE OF THE SECURITY EVIDENCED HEREBY (OR THE ISSUE DATE OF ANY ADDITIONAL NOTES OR SUCH OTHER PERIOD AS SHALL CONSTITUTE THE REQUIRED HOLDING PERIOD PURSUANT TO RULE 144 UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT) AND THE LAST DATE, IF ANY, THAT THE SECURITY EVIDENCED HEREBY (OR ANY ADDITIONAL NOTE) WAS OWNED BY THE ISSUER, THE GUARANTOR OR ANY AFFILIATE OF THE ISSUER OR THE GUARANTOR (A) SUCH SECURITY MAY BE RESOLD, PLEDGED OR OTHERWISE TRANSFERRED, ONLY (1)(a) INSIDE THE UNITED STATES TO A PERSON WHO THE SELLER REASONABLY BELIEVES IS A OUALIFIED INSTITUTIONAL BUYER (AS DEFINED IN RULE 144A UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT) PURCHASING FOR ITS OWN ACCOUNT OR FOR THE ACCOUNT OF A QUALIFIED INSTITUTIONAL BUYER IN A TRANSACTION MEETING THE REQUIREMENTS OF RULE 144A UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT, (b) OUTSIDE THE UNITED STATES TO A NON-U.S. PERSON IN A TRANSACTION MEETING THE REQUIREMENTS OF RULE 903 OR RULE 904 OF REGULATION S UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT, (c) PURSUANT TO AN EXEMPTION FROM REGISTRATION UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT PROVIDED BY RULE 144 THEREUNDER (IF APPLICABLE) OR (d) IN ACCORDANCE WITH ANOTHER EXEMPTION FROM THE REGISTRATION REQUIREMENTS OF THE SECURITIES ACT (AND BASED UPON AN OPINION OF COUNSEL ACCEPTABLE TO THE ISSUER IF THE ISSUER SO REQUESTS), (2) TO THE ISSUER, THE GUARANTOR OR A SUBSIDIARY THEREOF OR (3) PURSUANT TO AN EFFECTIVE REGISTRATION STATEMENT AND, IN EACH CASE, IN ACCORDANCE WITH ANY APPLICABLE SECURITIES LAWS OF ANY STATE OF THE UNITED STATES OR ANY OTHER APPLICABLE JURISDICTION AND (B) SUCH HOLDER WILL, AND EACH SUBSEQUENT HOLDER IS REQUIRED TO, NOTIFY ANY PURCHASER OF THE SECURITY EVIDENCED HEREBY OF THE RESALE RESTRICTIONS SET FORTH IN CLAUSE (A) ABOVE. NO REPRESENTATION CAN BE MADE AS TO THE AVAILABILITY OF THE EXEMPTION PROVIDED BY RULE 144 UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT FOR RESALE OF THE SECURITY EVIDENCED HEREBY."

- 8. Represent and agree that (i) it has only communicated or caused to be communicated and will only communicate or cause to be communicated an invitation or inducement to engage in investment activity within the meaning of Section 21 of the FSMA received by it in connection with the issue or sale of any securities in circumstances in which Section 21(1) of the FSMA does not apply to us; and (ii) it has complied and will comply with all applicable provisions of the FSMA with respect to anything done by it in relation to any securities in, from or otherwise involving the UK.
- 9. Represent and agree that (i) it is able to fend for itself in the transactions contemplated by this Offering Memorandum; (ii) no other representation with respect to the offer or sale of the Notes has been made, other than the information contained or incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum; (iii) the investment decision is solely based on the information contained or incorporated by reference in the Offering Memorandum; (iv) the Initial Purchasers make no representation or warranty as to the accuracy or completeness of this Offering Memorandum; and (v) it has such knowledge and experience in financial and business matters as to be capable of evaluating the merits and risks of its prospective investment and can afford the complete loss of such investment.
- 10. Represent and agree that it has received a copy of this Offering Memorandum and acknowledge that it has had access to such financial and other information and has been afforded the opportunity to ask us questions and receive answers thereto, as it deemed necessary in connection with its decision to purchase the Notes.
- 11. Acknowledge that we, the Initial Purchasers and others will rely upon the truth and accuracy of the foregoing acknowledgments, representations, warranties and agreements and agrees that, if any of the acknowledgments, representations, warranties and agreements deemed to have been made by its purchase of the Notes is no longer accurate, it shall promptly notify us and the Initial Purchasers. If it is acquiring any Notes as a fiduciary or agent of one or more investor accounts, it represents that it has sole investment discretion with respect to each such investor account and that it has full power to make the foregoing acknowledgments, representations and agreements on behalf of each such investor account.
- 12. Represent and agree that (i) either (a) no portion of the assets used by such purchaser or transferee to acquire or hold the Notes constitutes assets of any employee benefit plan that is subject to Title I of the United States Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA"), a plan, individual retirement account or other arrangement that is subject to Section 4975 of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code") or provisions under any federal, state, local, non-U.S. or other laws, rules or regulations that are similar to such provisions or ERISA or the Code (collectively, "Similar Laws"), or any entity whose underlying assets are considered to include "plan assets" of any such employee benefit plan, plan, account or arrangement (each of the foregoing, a "Plan") or (b) the purchase, holding and subsequent disposition of the Notes will not constitute or result in a non-exempt prohibited transaction under Section 406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code or a violation under any applicable Similar Laws; and (ii) if any portion of the assets used by such purchaser or transferee to acquire or hold the Notes constitute assets of any Plan subject to Title I of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code, the decision to acquire and hold the Notes has been made by a duly authorized fiduciary who is capable of evaluating investment risks independently, both in general and with regard to the prospective investment in the Notes, and none of the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Initial Purchasers or any of their respective affiliates is undertaking to provide impartial investment advice, or to give advice in a fiduciary capacity to the Plan, in connection with the Plan's acquisition and holding of the Notes.
- 13. Acknowledge that the Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the EEA. For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; (ii) a customer within the meaning of the Insurance Distribution Directive, where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in the Prospectus Regulation. Consequently, no key information document required by the EU PRIIPs Regulation for the offering or

- selling of the Notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the EEA has been prepared and therefore the offering or selling of the Notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in the EEA may be unlawful under the EU PRIIPs Regulation.
- 14. Acknowledge that the Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the UK. For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client, as defined in point (8) of Article 2 of Regulation (EU) No 2017/565 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA; or (ii) a customer within the meaning of the provisions of the FSMA and any rules or regulations made under the FSMA to implement Directive (EU) 2016/97, where that customer would not qualify as a professional client, as defined in point (8) of Article 2(1) of Regulation (EU) No 600/2014 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in Article 2 of Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA. Consequently, no key information document required by the UK PRIIPs Regulation for the offering or selling of the Notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the UK has been prepared and therefore the offering or selling of the Notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in the UK may be unlawful under the UK PRIIPs Regulation.

For further discussion of the requirements (including the presentation of transfer certificates) under the Fiscal Agency Agreement to effect exchanges or transfer of interests in the Global Notes, see "Description of Notes and Guarantees—Book-Entry System; Delivery and Form".

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the Notes offered by this Offering Memorandum and certain U.S. legal matters will be passed upon for us by Cravath, Swaine & Moore LLP, our U.S. counsel. Certain Swiss legal matters will be passed upon for us by Homburger AG, our Swiss counsel. Certain U.S. legal matters in connection with the Notes will be passed upon for the Initial Purchasers by Davis Polk & Wardwell LLP, U.S. counsel for the Initial Purchasers.

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS

The consolidated financial statements of the Issuer and its subsidiaries as of December 31, 2020, and for the year then ended, incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum, have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent auditors, as stated in their reports incorporated by reference herein.

The consolidated financial statements of the Guarantor and its subsidiaries as of December 31, 2020, and for the year then ended, incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum, have been audited by Ernst & Young Ltd., independent auditors, as stated in their report incorporated by reference herein.

The consolidated financial statements of the Issuer and its subsidiaries as of December 31, 2019 and for the year then ended, incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum, have been audited by KPMG LLP, independent auditors, as stated in their report incorporated by reference herein.

The consolidated financial statements of the Guarantor and its subsidiaries as of December 31, 2019 and for the year then ended, incorporated by reference in this Offering Memorandum, have been audited by KPMG SA, independent auditors, as stated in their report incorporated by reference herein.

Ernst & Young LLP are currently the independent auditors of the Issuer and its subsidiaries. Ernst & Young LLP are members of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants.

Ernst & Young Ltd. are currently the independent auditors of the Guarantor and its subsidiaries. Ernst & Young Ltd. are supervised by and registered with the Swiss Federal Audit Oversight Authority (the "FAOA") (Autorité fédérale de surveillance en matière de revision, ASR). The Guarantor's auditors' FAOA register number is 500646.

THE ISSUER

Nestlé Holdings, Inc.

30003 Bainbridge Rd Solon, Ohio 44139 United States

THE GUARANTOR

Nestlé S.A.

Avenue Nestlé 55 1800 Vevey Switzerland

REPRESENTATIVES OF THE INITIAL PURCHASERS

Citigroup Global Markets Inc. 388 Greenwich Street New York, NY 10013 United States of

America

Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC Eleven Madison Avenue New York, NY 10010 United States of America HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. 452 Fifth Avenue New York, NY 10018 United States of America J.P. Morgan Securities LLC 383 Madison Avenue New York, NY 11201 United States of America Santander Investment Securities Inc. 45 East 53rd Street New York, NY 10022 United States of America

FISCAL AND PAYING AGENT Citibank, N.A.

Agency & Trust 388 Greenwich Street New York, New York 10013 United States TRANSFER AGENT AND REGISTRAR Citibank, N.A.

Agency & Trust 388 Greenwich Street New York, New York 10013 United States

LEGAL ADVISERS as to U.S. law

To the Issuer and Guarantor
Cravath, Swaine & Moore LLP
Worldwide Plaza
825 Eighth Avenue
New York, New York 10019
United States

To the Initial Purchasers

Davis Polk & Wardwell LLP

450 Lexington Avenue

New York, New York 10017

United States

as to Swiss law

To the Issuer and Guarantor

Homburger AG

Prime Tower Hardstrasse 201 8005 Zurich Switzerland

AUDITORS

for each of the years ended December 31, 2019 and 2018

To the Issuer KPMG LLP

8350 Broad Street, Suite 900 McLean, VA 22102

cLean, VA 2210 United States

ar

for each of the years ended December 31, 2019 and 2018

To the Guarantor **KPMG SA**

Esplanade de Pont-Rouge 6 P.O. Box 1571 1211 Genève 26

Switzerland

for the year ending December 31, 2021 and for the year
ended December 31, 2020

for the year ending December 31, 2021 and for the year ended December 31, 2020

To the Issuer
Ernst & Young LLP
1775 Tysons Blvd
Tysons, VA 22102
United States

To the Guarantor
Ernst & Young Ltd.
Avenue de la Gare 39a
1002 Lausanne
Switzerland

\$5,000,000,000



Nestlé Holdings, Inc.

\$1,500,000,000 0.606% Notes due 2024 \$500,000,000 1.150% Notes due 2027 \$1,000,000,000 1.500% Notes due 2028 \$1,000,000,000 1.875% Notes due 2031 \$500,000,000 2.500% Notes due 2041 \$500,000,000 2.625% Notes due 2051

guaranteed by

Nestlé S.A.

Joint Book-Running Managers

Citigroup Credit Suisse HSBC J.P. Morgan Santander

BofA Securities ING Mizuho Securities SOCIETE GENERALE UBS Investment Bank Wells Fargo Securities